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STRATEGIES FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH-
SAVANNAH AND THE SAVANNAH RIVER

REGION

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 15, 1993

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Economic Growth

AND Credit Formation,
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:12 a.m., in the

city council chambers, 2 East Bay Street, Savannah, GA, Hon. Paul
E. Kanjorski [chairman of the subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Chairman Kanjorski.
Also present: Representatives McKinney and Fields.

Chairman Kanjorski. The hearing will come to order.

Today, the House Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit

Formation holds the fifth in its series of field hearings on credit

availability and economic growth. Today's hearing is the first we
have held in the South and I would like to thank my colleague,

Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney, for inviting the subcommittee
to Savannah to hold this hearing. I also want to thank the people
in the Savannah area for the warm hospitality they have shown
the subcommittee. I would like to also welcome to the subcommit-
tee hearing today, our fellow Representative Cleo Fields, from Lou-
isiana's Fourth Congressional District. I know we all appreciate his

participation and interest in addressing the economic development
needs of Savannah and the Savannah River region.
As most of you know, in 1992, the election brought a major

change to Washington. In addition to changing control of the execu-

tive branch and the Presidency, the voters sent an unprecedented
number of new Members to the U.S. Congress. Cynthia McKinney
and Cleo Fields personify the change whicn has taken place in our

Nation's Capital. As a Member first elected in 1984, I am here to

tell you that this change has reinvigorated the House of Represent-
atives and indeed the Government of the United States as a whole.

Cynthia—and I am not going to call her Congresswoman McKin-

ney—and her colleagues came with a new perspective to Federal

Government, a mandate for change in a real sense and an unwill-

ingness to put up with business as usual. I discovered very early
that Cynthia and I shared a common interest in economic growth
and job creation.

For years, we have heard that American workers must retrain

themselves to be more productive and competitive in the inter-

national marketplace. This is true. But few people have fully

(1)



national marketplace. This is true. But few people have fully

grasped the concept that retraining is not enough. There must be
jobs available for workers when they are trained.

Constantly, as I circulate in my district in the State of Penn-
sylvania, everybody asks the final question: If we do retrain, if we
do upscale, will there be jobs? In other words, for what? And I

think it is incumbent upon the Congress, the President, and the

people of the United States as a whole, to address probably one of

the most challenging questions economically facing the industrial
world today. It is not only an American problem, it is a problem
that exists with our competitors in Japan and in the European
Common Market. What we are addressing here in Savannah is a
world class problem, and it is not going to be easily solved. But,
if we do not get on with it and if we do not have an American solu-

tion to it, we are going to have very serious problems, not only in

the immediate years ahead, but for decades ahead.
We are depending on the witnesses to be our eyes and ears, to

instruct us, so that those of us on this subcommittee can go back
to our colleagues in the Congress and inform them of what govern-
ment can and must do to solve these problems. So we really do look
forward to your testimony, it is very important to us. You would
be absolutely amazed at the amount of legislation that actually oc-

curs in the Congress of the United States as a result of an idea of

one individual at one field hearing such as this.

Cynthia may not have had this experience in her first year as a
Member of Congress, but I am sure before she ends her term, she
will be drafting a specific piece of legislation that will be solely the
idea of one constituent. It will be an idea that should have been
attended to or thought about, but really never was. You pick up
these kinds of ideas in meeting or a hearing such as this hearing
today.
We hope to be rather informal today. We have three panels

which will be open to questions. Please feel that your testimony
will be inserted in the record in whole. If you want to ad-lib, please
feel free to summarize your testimony. We really want to have a

five
and take question and answer period, which is far more pro-

uctive for us and, I think, for you too.

All the witnesses have prepared statements, which have been
submitted in full for the record. Of course, I would like to have the

opening statements of my charming companions, Congresswoman
McKinney and Congressman Fields. I made a comment to someone
right before that Cynthia represents a significant change in the

Congress. She is the new generation of a new leadership that is not
interested in more specialization or special interests or special fa-

vors. She brings to the Congress a broad perspective on economic

growth. It is such a fresh breath of air. So often in past Congresses
we have seen a repeat of the old processes. Finally, though, in this

103rd Congress with the additions of Cynthia and Cleo, we have
been approaching problems with new ideas and with the intention

of really coming up with sound solutions.

I cannot tell you how pleased I am to hold my first hearing in

the southern part of the country on this particular subject and to

do it at the express invitation of my favorite colleague from Geor-

gia, Congresswoman McKinney.



And out of order—well I guess it is not out of order, Cynthia,
since you are both of the same seniority. So I defer to your opening
statement.
Ms. McKlNNEY. Thank you. Chairman Kanjorski. Allow me

please to express my appreciation and the appreciation of Savan-

nah, Georgia, and the 11th Congressional District for your willing-
ness to come to Savannah to hold these hearings today.
Paul Kanjorski is one of the senior Members of Congress, and he

has truly been a mentor to me. We have worked together on var-

ious projects and undoubtedly we have just begun another such en-

deavor, working together trying to make a difference for all of our
constituents and for this country. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for

your confidence in me and your willingness to stand with the peo-

ple of the 11th District to implement change for this country. I con-

tinue to rely on your wise counsel on many tough issues facing

Congress and our Nation today.
Cleo Fields is a respected ^llow Member of the freshman class.

You will see him many times in the Speaker's chair, if you watch
C-SPi\N. I would like to take this opportunity to especially thank
Cleo for coming from the border country of the bayous of Louisiana
to the historic port city of Savannah, site for the 1996 Olympic
yachting events. I am proud to count Cleo as my colleague and my
friend.

Savannah and the Savannah River region have the natural asset

of the river and its port. This region has a wealth of agricultural
abundance and valuable mineral deposits. Its people are hard

working and many are graduates of one of several fine institutions

of higher learning here.

But the prosperity of the region has not been distributed evenly.
Too many of our residents are unable to find jobs that will support
their families and still others find that the Federal programs and
banks from which they ask for assistance with opening businesses
have regulations that they find impossible to meet. Far too many
find the doors of opportunity slammed in their faces and turn to

the underground economy of crime for survival and their version of

success.

That is why the survival of institutions such as the Farmers
Home Administration, the Savannah Minority Business Develop-
ment Center, and the Small Business Assistance Corporation are

so important.
The military complex that supports much of the area is subject

to reductions in our forced downsizing and restructuring. In the

long run, I believe the conversion to peace time applications of our
scientific knowledge will benefit our economy, but support is need-
ed for a transition to civilian applications of the experience and
knowledge our residents gained in military service.

This time of year, people express their confidence in the economy
with the purchases they make for family and friends. But the roots

of a strong economy require more than just the season's shopping.
Our prosperity depends on the hard work of our people, the vi-

sion of our corporate leaders and the cooperation of our government
leaders. And while we want the blessings which come with eco-

nomic development, we prefer that they not come at the expense
of the quality of life or the health of our citizens.



Government is an important partner in economic prosperity.
From the interstate highway that brought us into town, the re-

stored buildings that are part of Savannah's charm, to the port
that allows our products to flow to markets around the world, the

support and funding of the Federal Government is essential to our
region's prosperity. I support the proposed Georgia Maritime Inter-
national Trade Center and will looby for an empowerment zone for

the 11th Congressional District. I am also studying ways to assist
with the creation of an international trade incubator proposed by
Savannah District Export Council.

By holding these field hearings, we hope to get a sense of the

ways the Federal Grovernment helps economic development. As eco-

nomic development programs and conversion initiatives come be-
fore Congressman Kanjorski's subcommittee and the whole of the
House of Representatives, these hearings will enhance the process
and certainly my thinking about effective strategies for economic

development.
I would like to thank Mayor Susan Wiener, the Savannah City

Council, the Savannah Area Chamber of Commerce, Gray Line, Sa-
vannah Landmark Tours, and the Savannah Convention and Visi-

tors' Bureau for their help in my first 11th Congressional District

hearing in Savannah.
I would also like to thank Chief Afolabi and other members of

my Savannah Advisory Council for lifting up the idea of the impor-
tance of economic development. And I would also like to recognize
the elected officials who are here and who are supporting us with
their presence today,
Mr. Chairman, I look forward to these hearings.
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Congpresswoman.

Also, I would like to ask unanimous consent to insert a letter of
welcome fi^om Congressman Jack Kingston, who was unable to be
with us today. I know he has been cooperating with Ms. McKinney,
and we had hoped that he would also be with us.

[The letter referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Fields.

Mr. Fields. Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for conven-

ing this subcommittee hearing today, and I would also like to

thank my colleague, Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney, for invit-

ing me to participate in an event addressing the economic needs of
Savannah and surrounding areas.

Economic development and the like are great concerns to me and
other members of the Banking Committee. As a freshman Member
of Congress, I have worked for improving economic development
and growth in our country. I believe our efforts in Congress this

year are beginning to have an impact on our Nation as we ap-
proach the new year. Our unemployment rate has decreased and
many economic indicators point toward a movement out of the re-

cession that has plagued our countiyfor the past several years.
With Congress' recent passage of NAFTA, we need to move now to

retrain our work force, but with retraining comes the needs to de-

velop strategies to employ unemployed people. I hope to see a posi-
tive step toward that area in the next year. As the chairman stat-

ed, retraining is not enough, there must be job availability to work-
ers once they are retrained.



Today, I look forward to hearing each of the panels and their suc-

cesses and failures in promoting economic development in the Sa-

vannah area. It is important that we realize the accomplishments
and the deficiencies of all of the programs on the State, local, and
national level. This is the only way that we can address these

areas and become more effective in our assertion to try to bring
about better economic development.
Your ideas and thoughts are central to building future programs

and implementing policy goals and steps for retraining workers, in-

creasing the number of skilled workers in our community and de-

veloping businesses in the areas of this country that need assist-

ance for our future.

I want to thank the chairman again and also want to thank you,

Cynthia, for having such foresight to have a meeting of this mag-
nitude in your district. I represent an area called the Delta, which
is a very economically depressed area in our country and whenever
a Congressperson takes the initiative to talk about economic devel-

opment, it is always good, because there is one thing that we all

have in common, and that is jobs, jobs, and more jobs. So I want
to thank you, Cynthia, for inviting me and I thank the chairman
and yield back the balance of my time, and am looking forward to

hearing from the panels.
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Mr. Fields.

Cynthia, we have something else in common, you represent the

11th District of Georgia and I represent the 11th District of Penn-

sylvania. So our numbers match.
But I want to say, if ever anything should happen in the future,

and I hope it does not, I have got a little bit of military intelligence
to take back to Pennsylvania. You have to protect your flanks when
you are in Georgia I see.

We have now an exciting panel, and we look forward to hearing
their testimony on goals for sustainable growth in the greater Sa-

vannah area. I welcome Mr. Richard Knowlton, president and CEO
of Savannah Economic Development Authority; Mr. Roy Jackson,

president of Savannah Business League; Representative Diane

Harvey Johnson, president of CAA Consulting Corp.; and Ms.
Helen Head, Chair, Savannah Area Chamber of Commerce.
We look forward to hearing your testimony. As I have previously

stated, the full text of your testimony will be, without objection, in-

serted in the record. If you could summarize so that we could get
to the questions and answers, we would really appreciate it. We
will start the hearing with Mr. Knowlton.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD KNOWLTON, PRESIDENT AND CEO,
SAVANNAH ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Mr. Knowlton. Thank you, sir. We very much appreciate you
being in our community and this opportunity to present our

thoughts and share our thoughts with you.
I am Dick Knowlton, president of Savannah Economic Develop-

ment Authority, the organization responsible for attracting new in-

vestment to the Savannah area and working with existing indus-

tries and businesses in Savannah in attempts to help them stay
and help them with expansions plans that they might have.



In 1986, our organization undertook a strategy from reactive to

proactive. I think that we can be beneficial to this panel discussion
for two reasons. Our organization is unique in those respects in the
State of Georgia. First, we are independently funded, we receive no
tax funds for our organization, all of our operating capital funds
are generated by ourselves. The other point is we operate as a na-

tionally and internationally recognized marketing system
Chairman Kanjorski. Mr. Knowlton, could you talk into the

microphone a little closer there?
Mr. Knowlton. The second point is that we operate a nationally

and internationally recognized marketing program that creates
well over 150 visits to our city each year by clients considering the
Savannah area. We receive aid and assistance from allies at the

Federal, State, and other related organizations and well over 85

percent of our activities are generated by ourselves. I think those
two points do make us unique in the economic development field

and hopefully those are the hallmarks in our discussion.

There are two points that we would like to address in the panel
discussion itself; one, as it relates to small companies, we find a

gap in financing to be the typical problem that prevents those com-

panies from ending up in our success list. In terms of large projects
and significant economic impact that has to do with wastewater
and how can we all share the cost of dealing with wastewater
needs and the infrastructure that it takes to deal with larger com-
panies. We find those two issues that affect our ability and we
would like to talk about them in the panel discussion.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Knowlton can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Very good. Thank you very much.
Mr. Jackson.

STATEMENT OF ROY JACKSON, PRESIDENT, SAVANNAH
BUSINESS LEAGUE

Mr. Jackson. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, other mem-
bers of the subcommittee.

I am delighted to have this opportunity to represent the Savan-
nah Business League and small businesses particularly in the
Greater Savannah area.
The Savannah Business League is an advocate organization for

small and minority business. Of course, we are a
strictly voluntary

membership organization that is not supported by staff Our orga-
nization is typical of the nature of small and minority businesses,
we have to struggle, of course, to make do with whatever we can

get from our own resources. So we are delighted to be here and
particularly delighted that Cynthia McKinney, who represents this

area, had the foresight in order to convene this hearing and hold
it in this region of the State. We very much appreciate that, Cyn-
thia. And, of course, we look forward to your continued support for

this region and our continued support for you.
I am going to also be brief. I wanted to talk about sustainable

growth from basically two standpoints. One is on occasions when
we beg^n to talk about growth and economic development, we gen-
erally focus on major businesses and, of course, not on small busi-



nesses. I think that any time you start talking about economic de-

velopment strategies or economic planning, I think certainly in the
future you must talk it from two categories and that is from a large
business standpoint and a small business, and in particular a mi-

nority business standpoint. And the reason I make that point is be-
cause the economic conditions do not impact those sets of busi-
nesses in the same manner. If things are good, they are better for

larger businesses than they are smaller businesses. If they are bad,
then they are worse for smaller businesses and minority businesses
than they are larger businesses. So I think any strategy has to
take into account both of those situations.

I will not go into any other details, Mr. Chairman, it is printed.
If there are any questions, I would be glad to answer.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Jackson can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Mr. Jackson,
Ms. Johnson.

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE DIANE HARVEY JOHNSON,
PRESIDENT, CAA CONSULTING CORP.

Ms. Johnson. Mr. Chairman, members of the panel, it is indeed
my privilege and pleasure to be with you this morning.

I was somewhat dismayed when they told me that I had 5 min-
utes for an opening statement. I assure you that vou can tell that
it takes me a little longer to say things, but it aoes not take me
as long to say chairman as it does Strom Thurmond. [Laughter.]
So I will get through it. But certainly to you and to our Congress-

woman Cynthia McKinney, Representative Fields, whose area I re-

cently visited on the occasion of one of your colleagues, Sherman
Copeland, hosting the National Business League Convention. But,
Mr. Chairman, I brought for you—I am a politician and I know
what to do—I brought for you this morning a goodie bag and in
that is what the Chatham County Democratic Party calls a "Bill

Bear." This is a souvenir left over from our own local inaugural
celebration and it says "I was with Bill on January 20, 1993." I

have for you 350 recipes from the best cooks in Greorgia, and this
is the "Welcome to Good Eating in Georgia" cookbook. I also have
"Economic Growth through Travel and Tourism," a plank for the
Clinton administration compiled by the national chairman of the
Travel Industry Association of America. And some other goodies.
We have a bag for our Congresswoman and Mr. Fields as well.
When I have a chance to dialog with my fellow panelists on the

panel this morning, I will go into further depth about three par-
ticular areas that were identified in interviews with other business
people in the area. Those three areas will be the need for a vehicle
which will allow for greater participation in contracts, especially in
the public sector, but also the private sector is of concern as well.
And this is in light of the Croson v. Richmond decision. I think we
need to be looking for some way to encourage local areas to seek
economic parity in contracting.
Number two will be the need for greater business ownership de-

velopment among minorities, specifically the African-American
community. In this area, as you know, we are more than 50 per-
cent of the population. And as that 50 percent goes, so does Savan-
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nah and the metropolitan area. There is the need to encourage de-

velopment because we want to play our role in helping to solve the

problems of unemployment and many of the other problems that
face the community. Economic development and participation in

the economic mainstream is just as important as it was for us to

participate in the
political

environment as well. We have our civil

rights on the book. Mr. Chairman, it is time for silver rights,
s-i-1-v-e-r.

Third, jobs; we want to suggest jobs through not only the main-
stream economic areas, but our second largest industry in this area
is the tourism and hospitalitv industry. That might be an area that
we need to look more closelv at in terms of bringing in a larger
number of minorities, as well as women-owned businesses. In light
of the 1996 Olympics, I think this is a very exciting time for all

of the people, the leadership of Savannah, to come together and
plot our courses on into the 21st century, and we certainly appre-
ciate Representative McKinney and your interest in assisting us in

these areas.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Johnson can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much.
Ms. Head.

STATEMENT OF HELEN HEAD, CHAIR, SAVANNAH AREA
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Ms. Head. Grood morning. Thank you for this opportunity to

speak about the important subject of economic growth in this

region.
I have the privilege of being the first woman chairman of the Sa-

vannah Area Chamber of Commerce since we were founded in

1807. While you may not expect a 186-year-old organization to be
active in economic development, we definitely are. Seventeen hun-
dred of our businesses are small businesses and 80 percent of them
employ less than 50 people each. So we are delighted that 1,500
businesses each year write membership checks for economic devel-

opment, and you will note why the chamber is involved in these
activities.

We have two priorities in our community. The number one effort

has been in the area of public education, but our number two prior-

ity has been in the area of business development. The chamber has

proven its activities to the successful competition for the Olympics
and in leading the passage of referendums for road and school im-

provements and downtown development, and for supporting for 5

years the Savannah Regional Minority Purchasing Council. We
have contracted for research in governmental consolidation plans
for the river environment and long-range community planning. Our
current major thrust is to support an international maritime trade

center for our port and hospitality industry. All of these tasks have
been undertaken in the service of improving the climate in Savan-
nah for business development.

I have some specific recommendations that I would like to make.
In the area of trade center funding, we have obtained 75 percent
of a $75 million funding through State and local efforts and we feel

that the remaining $19 million of funding would be an appropriate
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Federal economic development initiative, given the job creation im-

pact and the minority business and job plan that will be imple-
mented.
The Small Business Assistance Corporation has proven its inno-

vation in providing financing for very small and women-owned
businesses and I would urge you to investigate this unique organi-
zation and the funding that they have created with a view to learn-

ing how this might be replicated and how best to support this type
of effort.

Community development block grants funding has been very suc-

cessful in supporting the Small Business Assistance Corporation.

However, the use of these funds in the area of business develop-
ment is increasingly difficult and we would like you to look into

this area as well.

Under community banking, look at some of the regulations and

cutting the burdensome paperwork would be very helpful, and

being vigilant in seeing that these things are accomplished in order

to make money available to the consumer.
Bank community development corporations are another avenue

of financial support in the community, and in Savannah such a

bank CDC could accelerate downtown development and increase

the production of affordable housing.
In the area of empowerment zones, we are very interested in

that; we think it is a very useful tool and encourages targeted in-

vestment in job production. However, in the State of Georgia, we
have established enterprise zones that are restricted and we would
ask that you be careful in looking at that because medium-sized
cities have not had the experience in working with these and Fed-

eral legislation should not repeat Georgia's mistake of excluding
smaller urban areas from this program.
And finally, on the Georgia ports, Georgia ports were established

in 1733. It serves as our State's gateway to domestic and inter-

national trade ensuring a variety of low cost goods and services are

available to consumers. It is a self-supporting port, it promotes use

for the world's trading nations, creates a competitive advantage by
allowing Georgia's companies to leverage their strength in world

commerce both as exporters and importers.
We will be completing the deepening of our river channel to

allow us to handle the new draft ships, but along with that goes
an expensive cost, a cost of $35-$45 million which will be shared

by the State and Federal Governments. These kinds of projects are

vital to our State in continuing to support the 63,000 jobs that are

currently traced back to this particular industry and the $200 mil-

lion that is collected annually in U.S. customs.
We would ask that you consider funding the Intermodal Surface

Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991, making the landside link to

the ports and funding the annual construction budget of the Corps
of Engineers which is essential to meeting our demands of in-

creased cargo tonnage and vessel movements by larger ships in the

international fleet calling on Georgia's ports.
I would like to thank you for this opportunity to represent the

members of the Savannah Area Chamber of Commerce, and ex-

press some of our economic development interests.
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[The prepared statement of Ms. Helen Head can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Ms. Head.
Those were great statements. I would make the observation as

a northerner, if I may, that we often hear that the South feels that

government has no role, in a proactive sense. If I may say so, the

impression in Washington is that the South would rather rise on
its own. But you have enlightened me. You have repeated things
we hear throughout the United States, it is no different in the
South than in any other area; you do see a role for government and
you expect us to take some positive action.

By chance, I was reading the Atlanta Constitution yesterday and
I noticed that Greorgia has a problem with construction standards
now and is looking for some assistance to standardize and make
sure there is proper inspection, so that builders are held to the
standards they should be. I would like to make a simple observa-
tion. Grovernment has the attention of the media, but when govern-
ment does things that are correct, it becomes invisible, and when
government makes an error or mistake, it gets blamed and indicted
for everything that has gone wrong. Let me give you an example:
We have recently experienced in Washington a drinking water
problem where we had to boil our water. This is one of tne only
countries in the world where all people can drink water with rel-

ative safety. This may not seem impressive, but there are a lot of

people on the local, county, and State levels, as well as the Federal

level, who do their job every day in silence, so that you and I can
drink water! Those people get attention only when there is a break-
down in the system. There is very little attention paid to the day-
in, day-out, year-in, year-out success rate. This same principle ap-
plies to the invisible hand of government working in cooperation
with the private sector. It so very often goes unnoticed—this co-

operation—but it is at hearings like this that we get an opportunity
to try and disassemble the economic scheme of things and identify
the proper role for government with relation to the private sector.

That is what this is all about.
I would sort of like an open discussion regarding various agen-

cies of government on a local level, particularly Federal agencies.
If you could sort of critique what agency you think you have had
the most success with and why, and then what agency that has not
been very successful and why, it would be very helpful. When I say
Federal agencies, I mean everything from the Economic Develop-
ment Administration to the Farmers Home Administration to com-

munity development programs administered through HUD. I would
like to get a sense of what you think is right and what you think
is wrong with these agencies. I would basically like some local ob-

servation as to how we can correct the wrongs.
Maybe, Mr. Knowlton, you could start out. I notice you made the

observation that you are very proud, and I am too, of how much
you do on the local level. But some of the funds that are used at

the local level are ultimately State or Federal funds, so you prob-

ably have actually worked very closely with some agencies of the

Federal Government.
Mr. Knowlton. In particular, we have worked with the Small

Business Administration and with organizations within our com-
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munity that work with the Small Business Administration. Frank-

ly, I think those relationships are fine. There are other folks in the

audience I know that have more direct relationships than we, but
I think that is a good situation as it relates to the Savannah assist-

ance group and as it relates in our regional efforts. That is prob-

ably the maior organization that in our function we become in-

volved with from an infrastructure and a development perspective.
We really do not apply the EDA grants, do not apply for the kinds

of things that we have been doing
Chairman Kanjorski. You have not been using EDA grants? It

is primarily the Small Business Administration that assists the

business organizations.
Mr. Knowlton. That is correct. Our industrial park water sys-

tem was originally funded by an Economic Development Adminis-
tration grant ana obviously that has benefited, there are about

1,000 people working at that industrial park right now. If we have
learned anything it is that without infi*astructure, you just cannot
build anything of consequence without the basic infrastructure in

place.
Chairman Kanjorski. Let me ask you, if I may, if there is ven-

ture capital for either entrepreneurs or small business people, for

those people who want to expand or enlarge or go into a new busi-

ness as a result of new technology, is there a ready availability of

venture capital in the Savannah area?
Mr. Knowlton. I would say it is very limited, my experience

anyway. There are certain individuals within our community that

will participate in financing projects that have a very good likeli-

hood of succeeding, but in terms of venture capital as you typically
think about it and companies that participate in venture capital,

unfortunately, we need to go where most of those companies are lo-

cated. We have found that the California venture capital companies
are solely focused on the west coast and do not operate on the east

coast.

Chairman Kanjorski. So that if I had a novel invention, a better

gavel if you will, I wanted to open up a business in the Savannah
area that would employ under 50 people, I would have a difficult

time if I had no venture capital of my own, right?
Mr. Knowlton. You would have a difficult time if you were a

startup without a track record that required pure venture capital-
ists as it is perceived in the marketplace, yes. I do not think that

is unique to Savannah, I think that is common to all small cities

outside major metropolitan areas. We could and we have taken

projects to Atlanta, but there is no formalized structure in which
to deal with this problem.
Chairman Kanjorski. The most recent bill that Cynthia and I

are the original cosponsors of, H.R. 3550, is called the Technology
Transfer Act. What it does basically is create a national data pool
of American technology that the government has invested in over

the last 20 or 30 years and makes it accessible to anyone from any
spot with a modem. Then it establishes a marketing technique to

use, something similar to the Discovery Channel, that would spend
1 minute, 3 minutes, or 5 minutes describing the technology. We
have never had national marketing of government-owned tech-

nology. The other two aspects of it are that you would have a single
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source to buy the technology from, so you would not have to go
through red tape with the government. You could make one call

and create a public/private venture corporation. And, finally, we
were looking at putting about $3 billion a year into venture capital,
and we are trying to find the proper vehicle through which to do
this—whether it be the Economic Development Administration,
Small Business Administration, or a new entity. A person with an
idea, wanting to go into business, could take a technology that has
been developed by taxpayers' money and build it in tne United
States—^hopefully in secondary markets such as Savannah. That
person could get the $500,000 or $1 million or $2 million in venture

capital necessary to start this process.

Assuming all those ideas were to become realities within about
the next year to IV2 years, do you think it would be a helpful proc-
ess for the creation of new jobs in Savannah?
Mr. Knowlton. I think it would have a significant impact. One

of the two points I wanted to discuss, we call gap financing where
we are talking about the same thing really. We are talking about
the individual who has an idea on how to provide a better service

to a unique and specific market, or create a better product, who
when gathering all the available funds from their own family and
their friends and their parents and anyone else they know, they
have a specific amount of capital, but they do not have any collat-

eral, and whether it is called venture capital or whether it is called

filling the gap, in many respects it is exactly the same thing. And
I think in our own instance, particularly with the smaller compa-
nies we are working with, we would have twice the success rate
that we currently have if there was an ability or a place in which
to obtain that missing—that amount which is today missing, and
for all business reasons. Therefore, that individual project goes
away. Yes, it would make a big difference to us.

Most of the projects that we work on are small businesses. The
ones that make the headlines and that everyone talks about are
the 200 jobs or the 400 jobs or the 600 jobs, but if you look at the

companies that announce their location in Savannah this year,
there is well over 20, probably closer to 30, and about 25 of those
30 are small businesses in our way of thinking, companies with
less than 25 people in a less than 25,000 square foot facility. So
if we could double that success rate, if you want to call it a success

rate, and we could have 30 or 40 companies a year, the answer is

yes, that would have a significant impact on a community the size

of Savannah.
Chairman Kanjorski. That would be taking care of your mem-

bers, Ms. Head.
Ms. Head. Yes.
Chairman Kanjorski. That is quite a number; 1,700 are under

50 employees.
Ms. Head. Yes, 1,500 have under 50 employees.
Chairman Kanjorski. I do not want to take up all the time. Ms.

McKinney.
Mr. Jackson. Mr. Chairman, if I may—can I address that same

question, if I may?
Chairman Kanjorski. Yes.
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Mr. Jackson. The reason being because when Dick talked about
small businesses and I speak of small businesses, believe me, we
are talking two different sizes and I think that is important to

point out to the subcommittee because when they talk about busi-
nesses that are 25 employees and 50 employees and I say small

businesses, I am talking about small businesses that are a lot

smaller. And, of course, when I talk about minority businesses, I

am also talking about businesses that are a lot smaller.
But what is very, very interesting is exactly what Dick said, you

can probably triple, three or four times, when you talk about the
small businesses that I mentioned, and, of course, minority busi-
nesses face the same situation but it is just even greater. I put in

my comments a capital funding proposal similar to what Dick dis-

cussed. He called it gap financing, but the reason I put that in is

because I was going afler the same kind of situation and the same
problem where you have a small business or business person with
an excellent idea, great training, all of the attributes in order to
be a successful business person, but, of course, is missing the eq-
uity portion that needs to match a bank loan or other financing in
order to make the deal go. That person cannot find that kind of

money anywhere. So gap financing would help in that situation a
tremendous amount. I wanted to make that point.

Let me also talk about the governmental agencies that I have
had some experience with, and, of course, the success or lack of
success with that particular agency. And I speak mainly about the
SBA.

First of all, I have in my notes, I think one thing that needs to

happen is that the definition for minority business needs to be cer-

tainly carefully looked at and the reason for that is that included
in that definition is majority female. And we all know the advan-
tage that a majority female has over other minorities. The other
problem with it is that other minority populations are gn*owing so
much that they are eroding the abilitv to get minority businesses
into the mainstream, which was intended when that definition was,
of course, created. So it needs to be looked at. In my opinion, I

think minority businesses, African-American business, needs to be
put into a category all to themselves because that category of busi-
ness has not achieved getting into the mainstream.
Chairman Kanjorski. That is an interesting question, Mr. Jack-

son. It is very difficult. You know, we all come from different paro-
chial districts, so we all have slightly different definitions for words
like "minority." I am sure if you are black and you are in Georgia,
you are labeled a "minority," but when you get up to Congress, mi-

nority turns out to mean Asian, it turns out to mean Hispanic, it

turns out to mean female. The set-aside contracts for minorities are
almost just a loss. Quite frankly, I think there are probably more
Native Americans that get into business on the minority set-asides
than black Americans.
Without going back to days of identification, which I think are

not productive for the country, do you think we ought to look at

funding? Don't you think we need to come down to areas like Sa-
vannah, identify the business community, and then help set up
something like a CD bank or a venture capital bank? There is an
obstacle to new businesses: Lack of money. Obviously, business
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should be operated by people who are successful in that field, but
as important as the people is the money, the venture capital. If you
do not have that, I do not care how good you are, how smart vou
are, you cannot get into business. And we are trying to avoid id.en-

tifying or setting up special categories because Washington notori-

ously does a poor job of handling it. The issue becomes the political
mix of the politics of the country instead of creating jobs. If you
come from California, and you do not designate Asian-American as
a minority, there go 54 votes, Cynthia, or something like that. You
just are not going to pass a bill if it gets bogged down in the defini-

tion of "minority." So from that practical standpoint, although the

importance of enlarging our definitions will always be there, it

would be foolish for us to say we will go back to Washington and
target this issue. It is really not going to be done.
So I am looking at avoiding battling definitions. We need to find

another way of enlightening ourselves. We want to bring everybody
into an equal but competitive position in government.
Mr. Jackson. I think perhaps another way that could be done,

it could be addressed on need. There is no question when you
evaluate need, you are going to find that African-American busi-

nesses are not going to rate with any other minority in terms of

need. And I think that would probaoly have some advantage as
well.

The last point that I would make, you mention that the 8(a) Pro-

gram certainly needs to be looked at, I think needs to be revamped,
I do not think it needs to be eliminated but I think it needs to be

strengthened. The SBA Loan Programs, my personal opinion is

that you are less likely to be successful in small business; with

$25,000 loans and $50,000 loans, it is very hard to make a business

go unless you have got a lot of other assets. There ought to be a

program to look at funding projects that are greater than that, the

$100,000 to $500,000 projects where you could go buy a franchise

or go into a larger corporation involving a spinoff, or you could at-

tract a larger corporation going into business with you on some
other kind of spinoff that uiat business might have. I think they
have got a good program to allow minorities to get into those kinds
of areas in order to have an impact on having a successful

business.
Chairman Kanjorski. Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Johnson. I want to comment on what he said.

Chairman Kanjorski. Yes, just jump in. And Cynthia and Cleo,
do not hesitate.

Ms. Johnson. I would like to go back, Mr. Chairman, if I may,
to your inquiry about whether or not we can assist the African-

American business without including it in minority. Although I

look young, Mr. Chairman, I attended the White House Conference
on Small Business back in 1980 as a Georgia delegate and I was
a part of the Women's caucus when just hundreds of white women
were determined that they should be included in the 10-percent mi-

nority business set-aside. Those of us who were African-Americans
tried to tell them, why after African-Americans have marched and
been beat over the head and whatever to get 10 percent, why do

you want to horn in on 10 percent. Get your own, let the women
get their own 10 percent, and therefore, that would be 20 percent
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for the women and the minorities. But they were determined to get
in on that 10 percent, and what has happened is that has pitted
the white woman and the African-Americans against each other
still fighting over 10 percent and the same people have 90 percent
that they had all along.
There is absolutely nothing wrong with designating ethnicity. I

am an African-American, I am black to the bone and I do not have
any problem with anyone saying that I am black or whatever. I

know that you and I are different. We have no problems with des-

ignations of African-American, Jewish-American, Italian-American
or whatever. We have had problems with discrimination because of

the differences, not just being designated as different.

What we have as a situation is that the very funds, the very pro-

grams that the Federal Grovernment has set in place to assist

African-Americans, people who cannot bring to the table the same
thing that everybody brings because of our history. If I had 400
years of the money that my people had in this country passed out
for generations, then I could bring it to the table. But it is not a
level playing field and we know the reasons why. So when we hold

up those same criteria of collateral, equity injection, and so forth,
we know that we are going to delete a lot of African-Americans who
just not have—we are as new to the typical person in the economic
mainstream as we are in many cases in the political arena. That
is not to say that there were not always African-American entre-

preneurs, but I say when you hold those same traditional stand-
ards up every time, you are going to find that your percentage of
African-Americans who are able to participate in the very programs
designed for them, will not be able to cut the mustard.
Right now we have community development block grants, all

other kinds of funds that were set aside and designed to assist
urban areas, that are being used in programs that are supposed to

help minorities, but when you look at the statistics, you will find
that the very minorities that they were designed to help are not

being helped because of some of this.

So whatever it takes—whatever it takes right now in Savannah,
Georgia, 50 percent, over 50 percent African-American—it is much
higher than 50 because we have got black people under rocks who
do not participate in the census. We are here, just go out there on
the street.

Savannah and Chatham County cannot move forward until it

recognizes that African-Americans must participate in the economic
prosperity of the community. We can plan and plot all day long but
unless you have in there how you are going to bring that group for-

ward, then you cannot really achieve it, no matter how noble goals
they are. And I ask you to look at the statistics, not just locally but
the State of Georgia does less than 1 percent of its contracting with
African-Americans and we are 30 percent of the population of the
State. So this is not just peculiar to Savannah,
Chairman Kanjorski. Do African-American businesses capable

of doing the the work the State of Georgia contracts out—do they
exist? Is the problem that these businesses are simply not hired,
or is it that they do not exist? in other words, are there minority
businesses in Georgia
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Ms. Johnson. Yes, sir—^yes, sir. Those that are quahfied still run
up on a system that is not predisposed to bring them into the

setting.
Chairman Kanjorski. Let me give you the other perspective of

that, Ms. Johnson. I represent a congressional district that has less

than 1 percent—six-tenths of 1 percent—of what would qualify as

minority or African-American. So that if you put a contract out in

my congressional district, it would be almost impossible to get a
bidder within the area.
Ms. Johnson. I did not understand your percentage.
Chairman Kanjorski. Six-tenths of 1 percent of my constituents

are African-Americans.
Ms. Johnson. OK.
Chairman Kanjorski. So if you had a 10 percent set-aside, you

would never have the businesses out there to bid for it.

Ms. Johnson. OK
Chairman KANJORSKI. So what we have discovered in areas like

mine across the country is that people play a sham game. Imagine
the sneaky individual who has seen those areas of the country that
do not have the work, but do not qualify for set-aside under minor-

ity contracts. The individual will send a woman out to that area,
and form a business claiming they have 51 percent to qualify as
a minority. Whether the woman is African-American or white does
not matter. Or imagine an unscrupulous businessman who hires a
token African-American merely to get that set-aside contract. It

gets to be a mumble-jumble about appearance sometimes. It gets
to be unfair, I think, because of this country's diversity, targeting
minority groups makes a bill very difficult to sell. In order to put
the majority together in the Congress to get the bill passed, it had
to bring in these other minorities and that has so changed the
focus of the bill and diluted the benefits of the Set-aside Program.
In fact, I doubt that there is really any benefit out there, particu-

larly for the African-American. I wish we could get a study that
would really go into just how much the Set-aside Program has
helped create African-American businesses over the last 10 or 15

years. I am not sure that it has clearly benefited those businesses
as was intended. Clearly, it was a program to encourage business

community development, but became more and more diluted.

Ms. McKlNNEY. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to say that
when black companies in Greorgia have had an opportunity to par-
ticipate in and benefit from set-asides—we could use the example
of the city of Atlanta when it passed the Finley ordinance, when
the city of Atlanta was building its airport. Under the leadership
of Maynard Jackson, the city said that unless you have minority
participation in your company, then you will not get to do any busi-
ness at all in the building of the new airport. And miraculously mi-

nority businesses were identified that could do legitimate work and
we have seen the creation of many millionaires, black millionaires,
in Atlanta as a result of the launching that that Finley ordinance
was instrumental in creating opportunity for those companies.
So what I would say is that there has got to be a public/private

partnership, one that provides maybe a hammer or an anvil that

says well you have got to do this or you will not be allowed to par-

ticipate in the fruits of particular government activity. And then at
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the same time, we must allow minority businesses to be able to

compete and to compete with a level playing field.

Unfortunately, in Georgia the statistics that Representative Har-
vey Johnson just enunciated are quite true, and the track record
for the State is dismal. So what is it then that minority entre-

preneurs and businesses can do in the face of government leader-

ship that is not willing to extend a helping hand and in the face
of a corporate community that is not ready to go into the necessary
mentoring programs or joint ventures, they do not want to do that.
So where are minority businesses in the process?
And I think the comment that Representative Johnson was mak-

ing about the readiness of the 10 percent set-aside to be even fur-
ther diluted creates a stressful situation and we have seen that
happen in the State.
Chairman Kanjorski. Let me ask on that set-aside, since women

do make up 50 percent or more of the American population, do you
really think we should consider not having a set-aside for women?
Ms. Johnson. I want to say that there are certain buzz words.

When you start talking about set-asides, you know, that makes
some people's hair on their necks stand up. I do not care what the
nomenclature is, I am going for the specific action and the action
is that money makes the world go around. So we cannot have all

the money over here
Chairman Kanjorski. I am going to steal your term, "silver

rights."
Ms. Johnson. And not over on the other side and then say well

they are not doing this, thev do not do this for their children and
their housing or whatever, because you all have all the money on
that side—when I say you all, I am not talking about you. But I

just make that point.
Let me just give you
Chairman Kanjorski. You, in your testimony, talk about the

success of the set-aside in the detention center. Why was that suc-
cessful, what happened there?
Ms. Johnson. I hesitate to use the word set-aside, sir, because

that is not a word that many people like, especially down here in
the South, we do not want to use that any more.
Chairman Kanjorski. Oh, I am sorry.
Ms. Johnson. What we want to talk about is economic parity

and participation.
Chairman Kanjorski. OK
Ms. Johnson. And that only comes when the leadership de-

cides—the leadership decides—that we want to move this area for-
ward. So let us sit down, bring good representation and diversity
to the table and determine how we are going to move forward on
that. This has not happened in our area.
Chairman Kanjorski. But you cite the detention center as the

minority contracting process working well.
Ms. Johnson. That was a situation there where the Chatham

County commissioners themselves, and I am sure—I do not want
to reflect on my own legislative delegation or any other group of
elected officials, but I would say that the Chatham County Com-
mission has moved further in this area than some others, but still

there is so much to be done.
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I wanted to mention, when Representative McKinney was talking
about leadership that refuses—I guess maybe in 1983 or 1984, a
bill was passed in the legislature that would give a tax incentive
for any majority company doing business with the State to utilize

minority business. Do you know there were virtually no takers on
that because it goes deeper than money—it goes deeper than
money. It is that we are not going to let them into the mainstream,
even if we could make money off of them. We want them to stay
out. And this is how it is going to be. We see that, things are being
built and going up. They say it is a recession or depression or

whatever, but you see all kinds of projects being built or whatever.
We know some of this is private capital, and so forth and so on,
but it also all goes around, and that is one of the things. I know,
that this panel cannot do anything about the problems of the lack
of leadership. I guess we have to do that locally. But I think that
when you start looking at funds that come into areas, I think some
tj^e of strings have to be attached in some kind of way, but the
Federal Government is just going to have to do more. We may not
establish by statute set-asides or whatever, but we need—we have
no other choice but to look to the Federal Government to continue
to advocate for participation by all people.

I do not want to beat a deaa horse to death, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jackson. Mr. Chairman, you raised a question about the de-

tention center, and I just wanted to elaborate because I was in-

volved in that a little bit, and I just wanted to first emphasize that
the detention center, the process used in the detention center was
nothing new at all, it was the same process that you are discussing,
in terms of patterning that particular project by other programs
that are already set up, and it was a project, it was not an overall

policy on the part of the county, it was something done on this par-
ticular project. And, of course, what made the difference there is

that there were goals set and the people involved from the commis-
sion on down to staff was committed to making sure that those

goals were met, and that made the success of that particular

project.
The same thing can happen, of course, with the Set-aside Pro-

gram. In addition to existing businesses taking advantage of the
Set-aside Program, in my estimation the Set-aside Program has the

ability to create business opportunities for those individuals who
are not already in business but want to go into business and that
is where partnership comes in, that is where enterprising young
business people can connect with experienced existing majority
business firms and, of course, develop into very sound business per-
sons and those kinds of programs offer that opportunity when they
are made to work. If they are not made to work, then all kinds of

situations creep in and dilute them and create a bad impression or

a bad image for the program, but when they work, they work very
well.

Chairman Kanjorski. As you know, Mr. Jackson, it is a tough
problem because it only takes 1 percent of failure to be very de-

structive to the business.
You know, when you analyze the 10 percent minority Set-aside

Program, you see that it guarantees a market for minority busi-

ness. That is one approach. Would the approach we are talking
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about, venture capital, be a better approach to establish a pool of
venture capital that would be potentially available to everyone?
Would it be productive to put it on a level playing field? Or would
there still be a lack of business for minority
Mr. Jackson. I think it has to have enough sensitivity to relate

to the difference between a very small business and minority busi-
ness and, of course, a small majority business when you make
those comparisons. If it has that sensitivity, then I think it will be
a viable avenue. My very dear friend and representative from the

city council gave me a note to indicate to you that when we start

talking about community investment, the law needs to be changed
so we can establish a community development bank in this area.
Ms. Head. If I could mention two other agencies we have had

some success with in this community, I would like to echo again
on the Small Business Administration, the Small Business Assist-

ance Corporation is a certified development corporation and has
been active in making 504 loans and 704 loans in this community.
There are several banks that are very active in the area as well,
and the continued funding of SBA is something we are very inter-

ested in.

I do agree small businesses need to be redefined because I think
the Federal Government tends to go one way, you think of it a dif-

ferent way on the State and when you get down to Savannah, as
Mr. Jackson said, a small business here is five people, five or less

employees.
The Department of Health and Human Services, we have a Chat-

ham/Savannah Homeless Authority here which is a State-chartered

organization and they have been the recipient of two demonstration
grants dealing and managing programs for housing, child care, and
job training. We have a severe homeless situation in the entire

country, Chatham County is not unaffected by that. These are in
the demonstration gprant stages, however, we think that they are

very worthwhile projects that will enable that particular authority
to develop some programs and actually do something tangible.
They do not deal with the client individually, they deal with the

agencies doing services and coming up with a plan for the total

community to address the homeless situation. I think that edu-
cation and child care in this area are particularly needful because
once some of the people go out of public housing, they are no longer
eligible for child care and you just simply reinstitute a cycle. So
hopefully these things will be helpful.
You mentioned Farmers Home Administration, and I am not

sure that is something that affects our particular county, it is more
for rural areas. I do know some of the low-income housing projects
have been done and I know that that has been successful in some
of the outlying rural areas. But I am not aware of much that has
happened in this particular area of Chatham County.
Chairman Kanjorski. Mr. Fields.

Mr. Fields. If I may, Ms. Head, I was reading your testimony,
on page 2 you mention the CDBG [Community Development Block
Grant]. There appears to be some problem because of a need for

flexibility. Can you explain to the subcommittee what flexibility ex-

actly are you speaking of when you make that assertion?
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Ms. Head. Most of those funds have specific uses and you cannot
be real flexible what you do with them, as far as allowing them to

use some of that money. Especially through the Small Business As-
sistance Corporation, there is certain criteria that has to be met.
You are not able to use it for operating capital, if you will, for some
of the capital needs that you would need for small business and
those are some of the things we are talking about, is how you can
do a better job in business development and creating more of these
small businesses.
Mr. Fields. Well, let me follow up with that question. Is that the

only concern you have about flexibility, is in the area of the usage
of the money?
Ms. Head. I would really like to look into that more and get

something back to you in writing if I could.

Mr. Fields. Fine.

One final question, as a chamber of commerce, I would assume
that all the banks are members of the chamber in the Savannah
area?
Ms. Head. Yes, sir.

Mr. Fields. What has been the attitude of bankers in the Savan-
nah area as it relates to the CRA commitment?
Ms. Head. I know that all the banks are actively participating

in that. There has been talk through efforts with FDIC to form a
CDC locally. How much commitment will be done in the future I

cannot tell you, but I know several banks have made major com-
mitments on a national level. The trickle down of that money has
not yet happened and I think that is something that we are going
to see that will be implemented more and more. I hear a lot of talk

about it and I know that is something that is being looked at and
it is something the small business community and minority busi-

ness community needs to stay behind those efforts.

Mr. Fields. I will not pose this as a question, I will just make
it as a comment. In my travels across the country and even in my
own area of Louisiana, I find that one of the reasons whv inner-

city area and small areas are so impoverished economically is be-

cause of a lack of commitment from financial institutions. You can-
not develop business if you do not have capital. That is all we have
talked about this morning, being able to access capital, being able
to gain access to capital. If financial institutions choose to close the
doors and not give individual entrepreneurs, for example, the op-

portunity to walk in the door and furnish them capital to open up
a business or even expand a business, it puts that additional bur-
den on government. When we continue to talk about additional set-

asides, SBA and 8(a) Programs and 7(a) Programs, I just think we
all have a responsibility and I have not seen a real commitment
from banks in this country. And I am not speaking of the Savan-
nah banking community; just as a unit, as a whole, the banking
community has not opened their door wide enough to allow individ-

uals to come in and gain access to capital so we can build opportu-
nities from an economic perspective.
But I thank you for your comments.
My final question, Mr. Chairman, would be for Mr. Jackson. Mr.

Jackson, you mentioned in your testimony that the 8(a) Program—
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and I may have mis-heard you—needs to be either dismantled or

reorganized?
Mr. Jackson. No, I did not say dismantled, I am not in favor of

that at all. I said perhaps revamped and expanded, of course, im-

proved. I think the 8(a) Program has great merit and I think it has
done tremendous good in some areas.

As I indicated, I think the program not only helps existing busi-

nesses and contractors, but it offers business opportunities for

those persons who may not already be in business and I think it

is a great tool for an avenue to develop working relationships be-

tween minority firms and majority firms, and when you have a sit-

uation where the program works like it is supposed to, then there
are great opportunities that come out of it. And I think it is a great
tool.

Mr. Fields. Are you familiar with the 7(a) Program?
Mr. Jackson. Yes, vaguely, but to some extent I am.
Mr. Fields. Are the businesses in this area taking advantage of

the 8(a) and the 7(a) Programs, particular small and minority and
disadvantaged businesses?
Mr. Jackson. I think there certainly are some who have taken

advantage of the 8(a) Program, and there are some who have taken

advantage of the 7(a), but it is fewer who have taken advantage of

the 7(a), that I am aware of, than of course.

Mr. Fields. The reason I asked that question, I serve on the
Small Business Committee as well. Is there anything finally that

you would suggest that we need to do, when you say broaden, are

you talking about the loan requirements—not loan requirements,
but the amount of money that the SBA issues?

Mr. Jackson. Yes. In terms of the SBA Loan Program, I think
the loan amount needs to be—I think even some of the reflations
need to be looked at and eliminated. My experience with it is that
I have to do more, I think, to deal with SBA in terms of trying to

get a loan than I have to do when I go to a private bank. Even
when I assist other businesses who have gone to SBA, that was the
same situation. In particular, I think when you start unless you
have a great deal of assets of your own, small businesses, a $25,000
loan to start a business is almost a prescription for failure to start

with. You have to be able to get enough money to go after projects
that are going to be viable. I mention, for example, if you talk
about franchising, which you can get into and be successful because

you get a lot of support from a franchisor, as a result of that, of

course, they are more successful, but they take more than $25,000
or more than $50,000. There are great opportunities with major
corporations in terms of those corporations selling off certain parts
of the company that they are not going to run any more, but those
kind of ventures require large investments. And as indicated, while
an individual can come up with a certain amount, of course, attract
a certain amount of investment, there is still perhaps going to be
a missing link and that person needs to be able to go get a signifi-
cant amount of money in order to attract the rest of the investment
needed to make that particular project go. So that kind of fund
needs to be available.

Mr. Fields. I think that goes back to us defining what a small
business is, in order to determine whether $25,000 is sufficient or
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not. But I appreciate your comments, Mr. Jackson, and certainly I

commend you for your work and continue to work hard with the
businesses in this area. Without economic development there are

not going to be much for jobs. This is an area where the private
sector can help in the whole monster of job creation. It is so impor-
tant that we develop our businesses and create jobs.

I thank the Chairman.
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you, Mr. Fields. Cynthia.
Mr. Knowlton. If I might just add one last thought, perhaps

later panels will address the issue; it has to do with training. That
is one thing we have not really addressed that is crucial from a job
development perspective, particularly an economic development
perspective. I would suggest that the government take—in their job
training funds, take a percentage, be it 10, 5, or 1 percent, for en-

trepreneurial programs, in the sense that today you look at train-

ing programs, those who provide the training will focus on those
most easily trained for very obvious reasons, the success of the
numbers and they need to be funded again. That is fine and that
is the way it ought to be. I might suggest, however, that a portion
of those funds not accountable to the fact that you train the easiest

people should be rewarded for training the toughest. If we could
come up with some really entrepreneurial training programs not

designed to train the easiest in a work force, but to train the tough-
est in the work force, it would be very beneficial to organizations
such as ours when we discuss labor as a product with a company
considering our community. And frankly it would help everybody in

our community if we could just come up—I bring this up because
in my job I am very involved at the national level and I continue
to ask economic development groups throughout the entire United
States who has found a way to train the untrainable, or who has
got a program that is trying to train those that today might be con-
sidered untrainable. I do not think anybody is untrainable. I think

everybody could be a productive member of the labor force, given
the proper background and training. And I might suggest that it

is truly a Federal situation, it is not something the local commu-
nity can deal with. But I would just ask that you try to focus on
those most difficult to train rather than those easiest to train, just
with a small part of it, because somewhere there is a way to do

it, we just cannot define it. It could then be expanded to other

places.
Chairman Kanjorski. I can bring some good news from Wash-

ington, Mr. Knowlton, specifically on that point. Just before we ad-

journed, we had a rather detailed meeting with Secretary Reich
from the Department of Labor. The President in his State of the
Union in January will announce several major new programs. They
want to revamp the Unemployment Compensation Act and change
it to the Reemployment Compensation Act. Rather than income

maintenance, the approach of the new act will include retraining
and relocating. It will stimulate businesses to take people that
have been laid off, retrain them, and put them back to work. Re-

training and relocating will also be addressed by the Welfare Re-
form Act, as will the idea that businesses need to allocate money
for education of their employees.
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The President's wife said it well the other day. She said that
these two programs along with the general thrust of the President's
mission are not going to be successftil unless we get health reform.
She said you simply cannot take away the health support system
from people. A lot of the blocks here for reorganizing the whole at-

titude of the American population to and the direction of most busi-
nesses are going to be based on first, national health care and then,
the reform of the welfare system and the reemployment system,
and finally, education modification for long-term training. I think
that is going to be the formula that will work.
But I want to tell you that the President is going to address that

in his State of the Union, it is going to be a major part of his ad-
dress and I agree with you and I agree with him—job training is

really a need.
Yes?
Ms. JOHNSCN. I have a question as a followup to Representative

Fields' question. What is the—his question about the community
reinvestment activities of the area banks. Does that legislation—
what are the punitive—in other words, what is the enforcement,
what is the monitoring mechanism for that particular Act?
Chairman Kanjorski. The President has just proposed some ini-

tial rather heavy fines for failure to comply. And actually overall,
CRA has been a relatively effective way of encouraging the private
sector to pick up part of the community burden that they have to

shoulder if they want to be successful in a particular area. CRA
takes government out of the picture and allows a program to be
local. But again, it is something that we are still finding our way
through. Some people are very recalcitrant to exploring it. I mean
they are fighting it all the way and I think that we will find the
new Comptroller of the Currency is going to come down very heav-

ily on these people who are not complying. At any rate, we have
had some really startling successes in which the Federal Govern-
ment has been entirely out of the picture at the community level.

The banks have cooperated and put together really great programs.
It is working very well in my area of the country—^very well.

Ms. Johnson. One of the things that I picked up at the Regional
Federal Home Loan Bank meetmg was that most of the banks, I

am talking about maybe fi-om North Carolina down the coast,
where they reported on their CRA initiatives, they primarily dealt
with what they had done to rehabilitate low-income areas in terms
of housing. I think that is very important to rehabilitate housing
and make living conditions better, but Mr. Chairman, I think also
that it is equally important that part of that activity deal with en-

trepreneurial development. I guess I am just from the old school
that if you give a man a fish, he eats for a day; you teach him to

fish, he can live for a lifetime. And I think the very people who
fight these initiatives also believe in that as well, because they
seem to be ven^ determined to keep giving him a fish.

Chairman IC\NJORSKl. Ms. Johnson, that is exactly why I appre-
ciate Cynthia and her different approach to life. That is why it is

so refreshing. But we have grown up in a bureaucracy that has a
vested interest in getting the fish. And it is very difficult to change
that bureaucracy. I mean, it is just amazing: We need a cultural
evolution to understand the importance of teaching how to fish,
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how to get the fish. And in every community, across the board,
there are just certain—I mean there are certain people in CRA that
are arguing against change. Cleo knows. They do not want us to

change the CRA because they have found out how to benefit fi-om

it. Sometimes their benefiting means it must be doing the exact op-

posite of what it was intended to do. So we have to change that.

You would be surprised, the voices opposed to it are the loudest

ones. Some people have found ways to get their programs funded.
As you mentioned, if you are involved in community housing, it is

amazing how you can build a tremendous coalition if you have con-

tractors that would like to have housing, and if you have realtors

that would like to have housing. All of a sudden there is a powerful
business interest built up for community housing. It is very persua-
sive that that is how the CRA money of an area should be spent.
I tend to agree with you; give a man a job and you do not have
to build him a house, he will build his own house and pay for him-
self.

I think that is why economic development is an area that ranks

very high now on the President's list of proposals. This is going to

be one of the major things addressed in the next session of Con-

gress. And that is why the input of this panel has been so helpful.
In spite of the fact that we have not covered every subject that we
would like to cover, you certainly have shared with us a lot of valu-

able insights and observations. I agree with you, that getting all 50
States and the Federal Government to agree and define what small
business is, that is a tough proposition because everybody defines
it in a different way. Clearly, we have to keep up with inflation.

At one time, when the Small Business Administration was founded,
$750,000 or $250,000 was considered a major amount of money.
That is when you could open up a store for $50,000 but today such
an endeavor would be a $500,000 proposition, we have to be able
to play with the inflation of the dollar and adjust our amounts.

I have to tell the panelists, I am pleasantly surprised that the
South is no different from every other area of the country we have
been in. You have economic problems but you have a community
that has responded to those economic problems in a far more coop-
erative way than I would have imagined if I viewed this area only
through the eyes of the national media. The South has indeed

changed a great deal, and it is such a compliment to see that

change. I can tell you also that the Congress has changed with my
two colleagues here. We are going to go after opportunities whicn
will teach people to fish. We don't want to just give them fish. That
is what both Cleo and Cynthia—they know what that is all about.

We thank you for participating, we appreciate your efforts and
let me go forward to the next panel.

[Recess.l
Chairman Kanjorski. We are going to move on with the second

panel now. May I welcome to the subcommittee, Rev. Bennie

Mitchell, pastor, Connor's Temple Baptist Church and CON-ED,
Inc.; and the Honorable David Jones, city alderman. First District,

city of Savannah, Georgia. And then we have Mr. Michael Whalen,
vice president and community investment coordinator,

NationsBank, welcome. And then we have Chief Afolabi of Crime
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and Driigs Task Force, McKinney Savannah Area Advisory Coun-
cil. Chief, welcome.
We look forward to a spirited panel. Let me say again for the

record, your testimony will be included in its totality in the record.

If you would Hke to take a few minutes to summarize your testi-

monies, we would appreciate it, so that we can have some give and
take. I rather enjoyed the last panel because we had a lot of input
and that really makes an interesting hearing. It allows us to have
some cross-pollination of ideas, which I think is very worthwhile.

So with no further ado, we will start off with Reverend Mitchell.

STATEMENT OF REV. BENNIE MITCHELL, PASTOR, CONNOR'S
TEMPLE BAPTIST CHURCH/CON-ED, INC.

Reverend Mitchell. To the Honorable Congresswoman Cynthia
McKinney, who does, in the words of our Chairman Kanjorski, rep-
resent a significant change. And I think because of this hearing
today proves out that inclusion is a must in the economic politics
of our country is to meet the dire needs of the country persons.

Second, to Chairman Kanjorski and the subcommittee members,
I want to thank you for your participation. I am Rev. Bennie

Mitchell, pastor of Connor's Temple Baptist Church/ConEd, Inc.,

Savannah, Georgia. ConEd, Inc. is the nonprofit component of Con-
nor's Temple Baptist Church and was established to oversee and
manage the development of the MLK, Jr. Boulevard Complex.
There are seven members of the board of directors. To further en-

sure the development of the complex an advisory board of 12 mem-
bers has been established comprised of doctors, lawyers, philan-

thropists, and business persons.
The ConEd, Inc. mission is to restore and renovate the

McKelvey-Powell/West Broad Street YMCA building as a much
needed resource in the community on the M.L. King Boulevard
Corridor. Once restored and renovated, the facility will house a

Family Community Resource Center. The complex will pull to-

gether existing community agencies working together in an orga-
nized effort to combat the problems of high crime, drugs, teen preg-

nancy, family violence, poor health care, high infant mortality, lack

of services. And, promote and revitalize entrepreneurship through
innovative partnerships.
The strategies for economic growth for the Martin Luther King,

Jr. Corridor, the plan of action. The following presentation will con-

centrate its context on the M.L. King, Jr. Boulevard Corridor in Sa-

vannah, and will provide some suggestions to the subcommittee as

to how the hub, as we know it, can be restored and gain economic

growth.
The Martin Luther King, Jr. Corridor in Savannah served as a

beacon to the African-American community. The corridor provided
African-Americans the opportunity to do business and participate
in the economic development of Greater Savannah/Chatham Coun-

ty. The hub was the location of many businesses that served
African-Americans. Several businesses were built and owned by
African-Americans, and many residents were served by these

businesses, who otherwise might have been without much needed

products and services.
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Restoration of the M.L. King Corridor would mean the return of

community pride, and the redevelopment of a much needed busi-

ness district. To restore the hub would mean putting an end to

slum and blight, and creating an incentive for business owners in

the area to renovate and improve their properties.
There is at least one historical facilitv along the corridor, the

McKelvey-Powell Hall/YMCA building which is listed on the Na-
tional Historical Registry as an historical landmark. Restoration of

properties such as this would impact economic growth by eliminat-

ing slum and blight. The restoration would also create an innova-
tive approach to dealing with prevalent problems in the area and
afford an opportunity to existing community agencies and organiza-
tions to work together to fulfill community needs.
We offer the following three ways and means in the restoration

of the M.L. King, Jr. Corridor, or the hub as we know it, as part
of the economic development for Savannah and the Savannah E^ver

region:
(1) Offer a tax break to businesses along the M.L. King Corridor.

First and foremost, the Federal and local governments should be
fair—someone has said parity

—should be fair to all who want to

locate or relocate businesses on the M.L, King Corridor with the in-

terest of revitalizing the corridor to her former glory in the philoso-

phy of being a good corporate citizen.

This can be accomplished by providing information—providing
information—about opportunities to receive tax breaks and other
incentives and, what grants and low interest or no interest loans
that might be available. And further by providing the technical as-

sistance—providing the technical assistance—to help access and
apply for this information which in the past has not been available.

Through an established procedure of applying for assistance from
the Federal and local governments, businesses and agencies will be
able to better facilitate their financial needs.

Further, through State legislation which is being proposed to

allow cities other than Atlanta, to establish enterprise zones should
include Savannah. The M.L. King Corridor is part of the city of Sa-
vannah's area C, which is targeted for redevelopment, to eliminate
slum and blight. The concept of enterprise zones would serve as an
incentive to new businesses wanting to locate along the corridor.

Any business located or relocated on the corridor should be given
a tax break with a gradual scale that will increase taxes on the

property.
(2) Establish a relationship with current businesses along the

corridor.

Businesses currently located on the corridor of MLK should be

encouraged by the Federal and local governments to establish a re-

lationship with the residents that would make them better neigh-
bors. People should be treated with respect. Customers, regardless
of race or economic status, should be treated as human beings.

Pricing should be regulated to offer fair pricing. Many of the resi-

dents are consigned to the area because of lack of income and
transportation. Good corporate citizens like any other good neigh-
bor should take care of neighbors. Reinvesting in the neighborhood,
hiring from within the neighborhood, supporting neighborhood
groups, schools, and churches are just a few examples.
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(3) Organize the MLK Boulevard Merchants Association.
Merchants along the corridor should be encouraged to organize

themselves and form coalitions with the church, city, and county,
and become a part of the chamber of commerce to capitalize on the
inherent strengths of the corridor of MLK. Such an association
would provide assistance to the $30 million tourism industry, the
Convention and Visitors Bureau, and make our neighborhood and
the MLK Corridor visitor friendly.

In the context of building partnerships for a better Savannah,
the first major effort to effect economic growth and development of
the King Corridor should become a significant part of the overall

plan for the 1996 Olympics.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Reverend Mitchell can be found in

the appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much. Reverend. Mr.

Jones.

STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID JONES, CITY ALDERMAN, FIRST
DISTRICT, CITY OF SAVANNAH

Mr. Jones. Good morning to Honorable Chairman, Honorable,
my Congresswoman McKinney, Honorable Congressman Fields, la-

dies and gentlemen. It is a pleasure for me being here today, al-

though somewhat strange. For the past 2 years, I nave sat on that
side and here I am just like I am facing the carpet now. But again,
it is a pleasure for me to be here. I come seeking information.

I came prepared to tackle both the West Broad Street YMCA and
the Charity Hospital, but in talking with my good friend. Dr.

Mitchell, he took on that area and mine is for the Charity Hospital
located at 644 West 36th Street, some 43,000 square feet of space.
May I give you a small brief history of the hospital? This hospital

was built in 1901. The small building on the corner there, as time
grew in the 1920's, developed a big brick structure that is there
now. As a boy, it was a source of pride for me as I saw my black
doctors and nurses come out with their little black bags. I thought
for awhile I wanted to be a doctor, but I wound up being a police
officer. Anyone my age, Afro-American, has some kinship to the

Charity Hospital. My first child was bom in the Charity Hospital,
it was easy access to that community. When people were ill or
there was a problem, we had the Charity Hospital we could go to.

But you must realize that in the 1960's as urban renewal came
through, it destroyed many businesses, as Dr. Mitchell said, par-
ticularly on MLK Drive, that was black-owned. And we all must
understand that no community can survive without business with-
in their community. The Charity Hospital became vacant. We tried
to use it as a nursing home at one time. That home moved out, and
because of the bad distribution of funds in the Afro-American com-
munity, the Charity Hospital became abandoned. We looked at it

as a source of pride in the black community and would like to see
it built up. We looked around Savannah ana already we have plans
for apartments for the aged and the people who are in need.
But it can also be another health center. We look at the AIDS

problem here in Savannah like in any other city, we look at the
crack babies, the drug-dependency in Savannah. I was a policeman
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for 31 years. We are hiring more police officers now, it does not

seem to fit the cause that we jail people on drugs and do not have
a treatment center for those people. It defeats the purpose. Many
people would jump and holler hip, hip, hooray if I said let us use
it to jail people, but we need a source of help in the community.
We all know that when we build up properties in the community,

spring cleaning, sir, if you please, tnat other people start redoing
their properties. That area I was bom in was a beautiful area at

one time, all homeowners, and now that area has fallen because of

economics and bad distribution of resources.

We question if there are funds that we can renovate these places,

just how do we go about doing this. As I listen to the news talking
about the health problems of those who went to Iraq, maybe the

government can use it. My neighborhood, the Cuyler community,
who came into possession of this building in 1983, wants to save
the hospital. It is not a problem of what goes in there, we want to

save our piece of pride. If we do not save pride in the black commu-
nity, historical pride, we have nothing left, and

history
becomes

distorted and becomes personalized when they only tell half of the

story. We need to develop all of our historical buildings because so

many different cultures of people live there, it cannot be one-sided.
And I feel sort of cumbersome as I sit there and give votes for other

developers and no one is looking at my causes.
When the inner city falls in any city, the whole city will fall. A

city cannot rise unless they bring up their inner cities. What affects

the inner city affects the total community.
We ask your grace and your kindness, your resources to say to

us how we can replenish the old Charity Hospital that once served
as a training school for black nurses, that once served as a center
of health and a beacon in a community that we are so proud of.

We ask for your help on this and I thank you so much for allowing
me to stand here before you.
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Mr. Jones.
Mr. Whalen.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL WHALEN, VICE PRESIDENT AND
COMMUNITY INVESTMENT COORDINATOR, NATIONSBANK
Mr. Whalen. Good morning, Chairman Kanjorski and members

of the subcommittee. I am Mike Whalen and I am the NationsBank
community investment coordinator supporting our local banks in

Georgia with local community investment initiatives. I appreciate
the opportunity to share my company's perspective on the bank's
role in our local community economic development.
When it comes to issues of public policy, there is a great deal of

common ground between NationsBank and this group of legisla-
tors. Pubnc policy helps determine the way we run our businesses
and the success of our communities' economic development. And
our customers are your constituents, our markets are your home-
towns. We are affected by one another's decisions. That is why
NationsBank believes that the best and smartest economic develop-
ment policies are bom from cooperation between the public and pri-
vate sectors.

In your invitation, Mr. Chairman, you asked how Federal assist-

ance for growth can be delivered more efficiently and responsively.
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what new programs might be undertaken and how processes can
be streamlined. Frankly, I am not qualified to make recommenda-
tions to this body concerning how the Federal Grovernment can im-

prove its delivery of Economic Growth Programs. But I do believe

that NationsBank has taken the lead in the private sector when it

comes to community investment. We are beyond promises and are

generating results. So perhaps a brief discussion of our initiatives

would be helpful.
We have a strong commitment to developing the communities

where we live and work. When our company became NationsBank,
our chairman, Hugh McCall, pledged that we would make $10 bil-

lion in community development loans by the end of this decade. In

the first full year of this program, I am nappy to say we have made
more than $2.2 billion in community development loans and are on
track to exceed our ambitious goal.

Georgia received $343 million of that total and 8.5 million dol-

lars' worth of community development loans were made locally in

the Savannah area. We are proud to report that 49 percent of the

Savannah loans were made to businesses in low- and moderate-
income areas, a vital segment of our markets.

Community investment loans are those made to traditionally un-
derserved segments of the population; to small business owners,
and first-time home buyers and the family trying to send a child

to college. Community investment loans help channel more capital
and financial resources into all segments of our communities, thus

stabilizing local economies and broadening the base of economic

opportunity.
Also, community investment loans are good business. They in-

crease our customer base and build profitable long-term relation-

ships in new market segments.
But to make more loans, we have to reach more customers. And

we have learned that one of our biggest challenges is educational,

helping people in low- to moderate-income neighborhoods under-
stand now to work successfully with a bank. So we have formed a

number of partnerships with organizations such as the NAACP and
the Urban League.
NationsBank has been involved in more than 200 locally driven

partnerships nationwide, including Neighborhood Housing Services

of Savannah, that provide basic homeowner education and afford-

able mortgage products to targeted neighborhoods. Also multibank
efforts to fund Community Housing Services Agency for affordable

housing and economic development projects in Savannah. Also,
multibank public/private support of the Small Business Assistance

Corporation providing technical assistance and financing for Savan-
nah's small businesses.

In all, throughout our service area, we have conducted more than
400 information seminars that have reached more than 8,000 peo-

ple. In addition, NationsBank established Small Business Lending
Units in 1993 in eight communities we serve throughout Geor^a.
These units were designed to develop or enhance relationships with
small businesses.

In addition to identifying the markets and making the loans, we
believe we have a responsibility to let you and your constituents,
our customers, know how we are doing. So we have implemented

74-990 n - QA - ">
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a number of public reporting programs, so that you can measure
our actions against our words.

Earlier this year, we went to 33 different cities across our system
to conduct "Report to Communities" presentations, announcing our
1992 lending results. In Georgia, we made reports in Macon, Au-

gusta, and Savannah. Reports were made to Greorgia audiences rep-
resenting governmental bodies, community leaders, and neighbor-
hood residents. They also allowed us the opportunity to discuss the

challenges we face in making community investment loans avail-

able to all of our communities.
On a broader scale, we instituted a program to help us evaluate

our progress and assess local needs, which we called the public
hearings program. This program consisted of one statewide, town
hall style meeting in every State that we serve. The public was in-

vited to attend and offer their comments, criticism, and feedback

regarding our Community Investment Programs. We are the only
bank to ever voluntarily hold such meetings and we know that we
learned a great deal in the process.
We have also taken steps to make our loans more accessible to

people who do not have a history of working with banks. For exam-
ple, in low- to moderate-income areas, we now consider nontradi-
tional credit history sources, such as a good record of paying rent
and utility bills.

So you can see we are doing a lot, but we want to do even more.
We recognize we have further to go, and we also believe that our

industry has not yet stepped up to its responsibility of meeting the
needs of low- to moderate-income borrowers and small businesses.
What are the solutions? We believe they are a sincere commit-

ment coupled with hard work.

Through internal communications, our associates have a clear

understanding of our company's intentions regarding community
support and responsibility, especially to underserved markets.

I have already told you of several external communication pro-
grams we have implemented to help identify and develop this mar-
ket. We are very serious about our community commitment and
must continue with the programs now in place, programs that rein-
force the importance of community responsibility; monitor our
progress toward specific lending goals and encourage frank commu-
nication and evaluation of our community investment progress to
date.

NationsBank intends to be the best community investment bank
in America. As our chairman has said time and time again, our
company is only as strong as the neighborhoods we serve.

Clearly, we at NationsBank are serious about community devel-

opment. It is good for our company, good for our community and
more important, it is good for each of us.

Once again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for this opportunity to

speak on behalf of NationsBank. I look forward to the roundtable
portion of this hearing and will be glad to respond to any questions
you may have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Whalen can be found in the
appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Mr. Whalen.
Chief Afolabi.
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STATEMENT OF CHIEF O. AFOLABI, CHAIR, CRIME AND DRUGS
TASK FORCE, McKINNEY SAVANNAH AREA ADVISORY COUN-
CIL

Mr. Afolabi. Honorable Congressman Kanjorski, Honorable Con-

gressman Cleo Fields, and especially Honorable Congresswoman
Cynthia McKinney, good morning. I thank you for your presence
and welcome you to Savannah Congressional District Crime and

Drugs Task Force for the Savannah Area Advisory Council.

I am here today before this congressional hearing on economic

growth to share strategies for Savannah in general, but specifically

for the inner city and what has been designated the Martin Luther

King Corridor and area C in addition to the extended corridors and
arteries that abound on the west, east, and the south.

I thank you for this opportunity to present before you a just case

for economic growth in Savannah's inner city and a mandate for a

feasible economic plan for action. Such action is necessary so that

our young inner-city men and women can optimize their American
dreams.

I stand before you and speak on behalf of several thousand young
men and women here in Savannah between the ages of 16 and 35

who want to ensure that our economic prosperity here in America
will provide them a place in this ever-changing economic environ-

ment. To my Honorable Congressional Representatives, I would
like to negotiate a truce, a truce on behalf of our young people. A
truce that includes jobs for young people in exchange for guns. A
truce that exchanges career training for young people involved in

crime. A truce for enterprise investments in exchange for drugs. A
truce for full community inclusion for our youth in exchange for

fear; and productivity for our youth in exchange for violence.

I urge that we push for a Federal urban empowerment zone for

inner-city Savannah. This can be made possible by Title XX social

service block grants designated for empowerment zones and enter-

prise communities as defined in House bill H.R. 2264. In addition,

the housing and urban development action grant [UDAG] recap-
tured funds with section 108 loan guarantees to fund eligible com-

munity projects designed as Community Development Block

Grants. These grants would be ideally suited for the Martin Luther

King Corridor and the inner-city communities designated as area

C. This plan would also be suitable for the outlying corridors and
arteries to the west, to the east, and to the south, which includes

the city of Savannah's designated 18 CDBG target showcase neigh-
borhoods.
To Congress, an appropriate capital investment for Inner-City

Youth Enterprise Incentives 2000 Programs with technical assist-

ance and managerial supervision can be the most historical, incred-

ible action that Congress can mandate. These Title XX block grants

provide $100 million over a 2-year period to each urban

empowerment zone and $2.95 million to each of the enterprise com-

munities. The amount to an enterprise community will equal one

ninety-fifth of $280 million, multiplied by the proportion of the en-

terprise community population. The 1990 census for the inner-city
Savannah was 57,686. See demographic charts, exhibit A,
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Area C is an inner area within an inner area. It is a 2-by-2 mile

square area that houses about 80 to 90 percent of the crime and
the drugs and the violence in our community.

I would like to take just a moment to share with you just a few
data on Savannah. The inner city of Savannah has almost 50 per-
cent dilapidated housing. They have the highest area of crime; we
are the number one community in the entire Nation of these Unit-

ed States in teen pregnancy. We are the number one in the United
States amongst every city and every urban area in infant mortal-

ity. The black community within our inner area has a 22.3 percent
infant mortality rate which is unheard of even in Third World
countries. We have the highest unemployment rate and
underemployment rate within this community. We are talking
about an area that is 800 square blocks, 2-by-2 miles and it is un-
heard of that in a community with over 400 policemen that we
have such a high crime rate. Savannah now has almost 40 murders
for this year alone.

If I may continue, my proposed Inner-City Youth Enterprise In-

centives 2000 is a program that will provide business and technical

skills to young men and women ages 16 to 35 within our inner city.

These skills will be reinforced with appropriate training, manage-
ment, and supervision to operate and own, as joint partners in

community based service enterprises, requiring moderate skills and
short-term apprenticeships. These community enterprises should
consist of moderate capital loan investments with comparative cap-
ital gain, minimal interest, market feasibility, tax incentives, and
nonpersonalized collateral.

Savannah has several excellent academic, technical, and trade
institutions which have the capabilities to implement essential pre-

paratory and tutoring programs as well as support services, in ad-
dition to their existing curriculums. As well, these programs can be

augmented with contracted services from the Small Business As-
sistance Corporation and the Savannah Minority Business Develop-
ment Center.
The cooperative efforts of local, State, and Federal entities can

circumvent, modify, or expedite procedural policies for timely im-

plementation of these programs.
To Congress, we want you to be aware that in spite of the eco-

nomic growth forecast for Savannah and Georgia, with predictions
of 3.5 percent growth in the gross State product in 1994, for the
State of Georgia, the predicted sales growth for the 1996 Olympics
for Atlanta and Savannah, the increase of nearly 90,000 new jobs
predicted statewide or the development of new industries and busi-

nesses in Savannah or its region, the high unemployment rate for

Savannah's inner city will continue to escalate and so will the
crime rate. The new development of Sun City East is 30 miles
north of Savannah employing 1,300 construction jobs. We know
that very few, if any, inner-city youths will see any employment in

those areas. Therefore, it is important that we focus our attention
on establishing successful economic programs for our inner-city

youth and if others are not going to employ them, we need to create
a mechanism that enables them to employ themselves. It is be-

lieved by most inner-city Savannah residents that many local mer-
chants and businesses traditionally tend to hire white staff or new
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arrivals at the exclusion of inner-city youths or inner city African-

Americans, even when they are equally or more qualified with posi-
tions unless the position is underemployed with low-scale wages.
Consider also that Savannah is both a college and military commu-
nity where students, faculty, military personnel, and their families

compete for both full and part-time positions within the skilled and
unskilled labor force and marketplace.
We ask you to consider again, in conclusion, that when our young

men and women are working legitimately in an honest business
within our own communities, it benefits the entire community by
significantly reducing crime and violence. The keynote to success

for programs like Enterprise Incentives 2000 is accountability, is

efficiency, is productivity. All too often, the inner cities are the cat-

alyst for community block funds and because of their qualifying
economic distress, the major portion of the funds are diverted to

nonrelated services such as administrative costs, nonessential oper-
ational expenses, program changes, expensive feasibility studies,
too many paid consultants, nonperformance of sufficient services to

the targeted area and incomplete programs and cost overruns

among other related insufficiencies that can sabotage the program's
successful outcome. So, we urge Congress in any consideration of

any program in the inner communities, that you consider along
with it accountability, efficiency, and productivity. We encourage
appropriate monitoring because our community needs success of

these programs.
Congress again, I ask you and encourage you to negotiate a sim-

ple truce on behalf of our youth, and let us communicate in ear-

nest. Let us acknowledge that of the 200 million guns in America,
none of them are manufactured in our inner cities. Let us acknowl-

edge that the drug lords and caesars of South America and Colom-
bia and around the world, that there is not one—not one—cocoa

plant in the inner cities of Savannah. So let us communicate in

earnest on behalf of our youth so that we have the hope and the

opportunity to reclaim our communities and our inner cities and I

thank each and every one of you for hearing our pleas and our con-

cerns. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Afolabi can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much. Cynthia, will you

start the questions?
Ms. McKlNNEY. I think, Mr. Chairman, we have heard some very

moving and stirring testimony from our panelists here, which you
should know that we are going to take a tour after this is over, and
we will see the areas that they have talked about.

I am especially anxious as a new Member to help and identify
areas that I could be helpful, that the Federal Government could
be helpful in providing the kinds of funds for the projects, two spe-
cific projects that we discussed because of the impact that that
would have not just locally, but in a very real sense, to spur other

positive kinds of activities in the community.
And so I guess what I would like to ask, first of all, is the nature

of the kinds of challenges when we talk about revitalizing area C
and actually addressing the needs at hand, the Martin Luther King
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Corridor work. What are the challenges that face us as we try and
do that?
Reverend Mitchell. Congresswoman McKinney, some of those

challenges are that we know that there were various grants and

possibly loans, noninterest loans that were available, but you
know, we were not notified or either informed of what we could get
and in many instances, some of those grants or whatever that we
could qualify for, the technical assistance was not there for us, if

we did not find out on our own we would not get it.

And something else that too often happens is that when one be-

lieves in his community and tries to help his community, whether
that person helped that person get elected, you know, I guess they
say you reward your friends and beat your enemies, but when you
are talking about helping a community, it should not be about who
you support, but the person who has the idea or the organization
that has the idea and also the will to help the community. So we
have been denied the technical assistance of information, been de-

nied the technical assistance in applying for those grants and
things that we would have applied for. We have been denied also

to be made an example of as a means of control.

Chairman Kanjorski. Cynthia, if I could respond to that. I lis-

tened to Mr. Mitchell, Mr. Jones, and Mr. Whalen and the Chief,
and you are really all talking about the same thing. I agree with

you, Mr. Mitchell, the key is how to get the grants. What we are
about to do now is make a data base available to all communities
that is very user-friendly and that allows you to be very interactive
with government agencies. Hopefully, within the next 5 years, in

our congressional district offices or in city halls like this all over
the country, there will be a method by which a community is able
to go down to city hall, explain the problem, and learn how other
communities across America have solved it. That way, we get cross-

pollination of ideas and we discover how and what programs the
U.S. Government feeds into. We also learn what we have to do to

access those programs. We should have had such a method a long
time ago. As a matter of fact, someone referred to the consultant
overruns. You know we have kept alive an entire class of people
in this country who with just a little information on how to access
Federal programs, have literally lived on it. They really contribute

very little to the process. They just understand it. And it seems to

me now with interactive computers and television, we can make
what they have been selling in the marketplace readily available
to everyone at a very low cost, if any cost at all. We will have an
even playing field. And I assure you, this is about to happen.
But I want to suggest something. I am looking forward to going

on that tour todav because every time I go on a city's tour, I get
a new idea. And let me tell you, the ideas are better in the cities

of America than they are in Washington because people in the
cities they really understand the problems, so they come up with
novel solutions. I understand the need for the YMCA and the need
for the hospital. I realize we have a bank here that wants to be
a CRA participant in a big way and a Chief who really wants to

accomplish something. All of you need to look at a moael that ex-

ists somewhere in the country, and see how it was financed. For

example, Mr. Whalen, Utah City put a program together that just
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fits what this community needs. We can give Cynthia some of the

information that we picked up at that hearing and we will make
sure you get it. With very little Federal or State funding, there are

programs with banks and with the community that you can put to-

gether to undertake the kind of development you are talking about.

The basic thing I heard is that this is not going to come from out-

side the community. This has to come from within the community.
The people that put it together have to be from the community.
They have to say this is a project we are going to undertake and
it is going to be a shining example, as Cynthia said. And probably
the work should be done by the community. You should find a way
that the repairs are made and the updating done by the commu-
nity. You cannot put out a contract to some big contractor from At-

lanta that comes down and does a nice job and then leaves the

community. Really, it is an opportunity to train people how to do

things, whether it is the skills of a carpenter, painter, plasterer,

electrician, whatever. These people ought to come from within the

community. It is a great opportunity to pull a community together,
and it is nnanceable. It is tricky, it is difficult, and it does take a
lot of originality, but people are doing it and doing it very well in

Salt Lake City. We will make that information available to you.
In a way, your frustration and it relates to the community I rep-

resent, the congressional district I represent. Even though I told

the earlier panel that the makeup of my congressional district is

only six-tenths of 1 percent African-American, that fact really does
not make any difference. What is important is the type of people
who are there and whether or not they are aggressive—whether or

not they scratch and claw. In this country if you have genteel man-
ners, do not scratch and claw, things do not happen. We have had
to struggle with economic deterioration as a result of the loss of a
basic industry and it has taken us 30 or 40 years to come back.
And a lot of our success can be attributed to the technical assist-

ance and Federal programs that have given the community the op-

portunity to build parks, to build the enterprise zone. Everything
you are talking about is perfectly relevant to the recovery of this

inner-city community, it is iust that recovery is usually sparked out
of one or two or three individual people who get together in the

community and say we are going to do something. I think you have

got two potential successes—the historical plight of the hospital
and the YMCA renovation. Those projects could be the spark that

gets the operation going; they could force you to get the Commu-
nity Development Corp., started and examine what kind of Federal,

State, and private funds are available, and how those funds are

mixed together. You would start bringing the people together to do
all this.

I think you are going to have the same type of success down here
that I saw in my congressional district. I am just anxious for you
to get out in the district.

Ms. McKlNNEY. Mr. Chairman, I would also like to ask Mr.
Whalen if NationsBank has made any attempt to enlist other bank-

ing institutions in its new community investment activities.

Mr. Whalen. Congresswoman McKinney, I do travel the State,
I cover 23 communities outside of metropolitan Atlanta, and we
have in fact worked with other banks on projects in various com-
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munities. We are involved in several multibank opportunities right
here in Savannah. The Small Business Assistance Corporation, also

CHSA—the CHSA, of course, works more wdth affordable housing,
but we are involved with other banks in initiatives.

Chairman Kanjorski. May I ask a question? Does Savannah
have a Small Business Investment Corporation under the SBA Act?
Mr. Whalen. I am not familiar with whether they have one or

not at this point in time. I know they have a Small Business As-
sistance Corporation and some other acronyms out there, but I am
not sure that they have the SBIC.
Chairman Kanjorski. Are you familiar with the SBIC?
Mr. Whalen. Yes, we are piloting one up in North Carolina.
Chairman Kanjorski. These are very important for venture cap-

ital operations, and a bank like yourselves could be an organizing
body which could put capital into it. I have seen them work

very,
very well across the country and the earlier panel—particularly
Mr. Jackson—talked about the need to access venture capital. And
I think it is right on target. We have tools for that—I was going
to ask the question, has the bank reached out to the community
that the Chief has described, to try and bring in a training pro-

fram
and an educational process program? I do not really know

ow to phrase it. We could all say the same thing we could even
have the key in the door but somebody has got to show us how the

key fits in the lock and how we can be the first to turn it. We are

close, I can feel that we are close, but has the bank reached out
and said take a class of 10 or 15 individuals every year fi*om the

community and take them through a leadership program, a busi-
ness program?
Mr. Whalen. Of course, we have three educational programs;

one being banking basics, which talks about the importance of a

checking account, managing your account and the importance of

credit. Then we have the Homebuyers Educational Program which
takes you through the process of buying a home. Very shortly,

we
will be rolling out our small business curriculum, whicn is 14 hours
of study. That should be available in the third quarter of this year.
We test piloted it recently in Nashville, Tennessee, we are going
through the process of getting feedback now, but we will limit those
classes to probably 15 students at a time. Those will be in a part-

nership with groups that will actually facilitate the meetings.
Chairman Kanjorski. So you are going to reach into the commu-

nity and start providing some of the technical assistance.

Mr. Whalen. Over the next 45 days, I will be developing a mar-
ket development plan for Savannah, which I will look at what is

available, the resources available in the Savannah area and try
and match them up with NationsBank resources. We will also take
a look at the possibility of adopting a neighborhood much like we
are doing in Macon, Georgia, right now. We are providing credit

education, making credit products available and we are actually
supporting quality of life initiatives in that community in partner-
ship with the city of Macon, the King Center and the Bellevue
CDC.
Chairman Kanjorski. What is the college that is in the commu-

nity?
Reverend Mitchell. Savannah State.
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Chairman Kanjorski. Have the faculty and the administration
reached out to the community to provide some leadership and in-

sight and information as to

Reverend Mitchell. Just take for instance, the needs assess-
ment study that we have done with ConEd, Inc., was in partner-
ship with Savannah State College. We did our own needs assess-
ment with their Social Services Department, they did help us do
that needs assessment.
Chairman Kanjorski. What I'm talking about. Reverend, is de-

veloping leadership, particularly young leadership as the Chief was
talking about. I mean the 18 to 30 year age group has got to be
drafted and informed, whether it be by formal education process or

by the faculty reaching out to it. Has that happened?
Reverend Mitchell. I am pretty sure there is a program, but

one that is specifically geared to that, I do not know, but I do know
even when you look at Savannah State, anything that is African-
American is still not funded like other State supported schools, so

they have to channel most of them where they are, but they are
in the community and we work them. But for that particular pro-

gram, I cannot say yes or no. But I can tell you this, they are will-

ing to do anything to help what will deter this crime and things
that we do have.
Chairman Kanjorski. So if there were tools provided, like com-

puter programs and information, they would have the ability to

take that technical information and start working with the commu-
nity to develop the leadership and build the understanding of the

processes.
Reverend Mitchell. Yes. I know the president, I know the peo-

ple who are out there in the administrative area, the vice presi-

dent, and we have a good relationship and I am pretty sure they
would.
Mr. Whalen. Mr, Chairman, they do have a young entrepreneur

program at Savannah State, they work with age groups 16 to 24
and I am not sure how long the actual process is, but it is an entre-

preneurial program they take them through even to writing a busi-
ness plan.
Chairman Kanjorski. How do they communicate the existence of

that within the community?
Mr. Whalen. I am not sure how they actually market that.

Chairman Kanjorski. I was just wondering. A newsletter works

very well.

Chief, if I could ask you a question because you were the man
on statistics. What is the basic support system within the commu-
nity, how do people—on what do they live?

Mr. Afolabi. On what do they live, in terms of income?
Chairman Kanjorski. Yes.
Mr. Afolabi. The average income in the inner city is around

$7,500 per household which is again below all poverty levels. [See

demographic chart. Savannah.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Where is that derived from? Is that from

the Welfare Program?
Mr. Afolabi. That is derived from the 1992 census.
Chairman Kanjorski. No, I mean, is the source of funds welfare

programs?
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Mr. Afolabi. Yes, I am sure in any area where you have a high
incidence of teenage pregnancy, teenage mothers, they also have a

high incidence of welfare recipients because that is their source of
income.
Chairman Kanjorski. Let me ask you something. The President

is planning to reform the Welfare Program. Even though we may
require employment after 2 years, we simply may not be able to

create enough private jobs. Some of the jobs in communities like

this can be community work. I mean, as a last employer, we could
have people who still draw benefits, but they would have to work
20 or 30 or 40 hours a week to get those benefits. It is going to

be up to communities like Savannah to find out how to put these

people to work. It has to be a training and work program. People
could work rehabilitating public buildings, or rehabilitating hous-

ing. But you need a leadership group, you need a supervisory
group. Is that—does the community have enough leadership built
in and directed toward that end?
Mr. Afolabi. In regard to community based leadership, yes. I

think we have a community that is more than enthusiastic about
that. I think the greatest problem that we have, first of all, is the
consensus that African-Americans do not want to work or that

young people do not want to work or that young African-American

teenagers get pregnant and go on welfare. It is really ludicrous. We
are in a community where we now have a rising rate of younger
and younger teenage pregnancies. When I was young and you were
young, if 15- and 16-year-old high school girls got pregnant, it was
a no-no, but you kind of looked for it and expected it in certain
areas. We have young girls now in elementary school, we have 12-

and 13-year-olds now right here in Chatham County and across the

country who are pregnant.
Chairman Kanjorski. Why is that?
Mr. Afolabi. Why is that? Good question and that is a question

we do not seem to ask. We have 16- and 19-year-olds with three
and five babies already, so we penalize them through the DFACS
Program, which we are about to do through the President's pro-

gram, but here is something to add to that. Two-thirds—not my fig-

ures, national figures
—two-thirds of all teenage mothers were sex-

ually abused as children and more than 28 percent of all sexually
abused females were sexually abused under the age of 2 and the
largest percentage under the age of 7. Now you take that figure
and link that to why there is so much teenage pregnancy now, it

is because they have already been raped and abused. So we have
to challenge that from a medical and social environment because

by the time they reach 12, 13, 14 years old. Congressman, they
have already been abused.
Chairman Kanjorski. How do we break that cycle?
Mr. Afolabi. I am sorry?
Chairman Kanjorski. How do you break that cycle?
Mr. Afolabi. You break that cycle because you have to have

hands on to the community. You know, it is like the chicken or the

egg, which comes first; well we have to go into the homes, into the

community, we look at the demographics of an area like Savannah
as to how you break that chain, we are in a community where 50
percent of the houses are dilapidated, we have an environment that
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is distressed, we have economically deprived communities, we have
historical black business community that has been raped and torn

apart and ripped apart, so the heart of the community, the inner

community, is torn apart. Now, how do we solve that? We have to

give the community an opportunity to have some input and say-so
into its economic empowerment. You have to empower people.
What do we want, what do our young people want? They want the
same thing that every American, every human being wants, they
want money—they want money. And they want an honest oppor-
tunity, a legitimate opportunity to earn that money. However, if

that opportunity is not available and we in the black community
do not have the empowerment at this point to give them the jobs
and economic stimulation that they need, then they are going to go
out here. Congressman, and get it somewhere because we have
stimulated them with that through our news, through our adver-

tisements, through our marketing, through our TV and and so
forth why they need these standards of living but we have cut
them off from having an opportunity to achieve it.

What we are asking for with an enterprise zone again is simply
this, the problem is there will still not be jobs for them.
Chairman Kanjorski. Chief, I think you are right. Let me ask

you another question. Since 1960 I have seen a tremendous rise of
the African-American middle class. I mean in Washington, DC
some of the finest lawyers, finest professors, finest doctors have
risen out of the African-American community. Three that I have in

mind are advisors to the President and in mind and ability are sec-

ond to no one. They did not get there by being African-American.
In Washington law firms, you do not get hired because you are
African-American, you get hired because you have ability and you
are competing on an equal playing field with everyone else. That
change occurred during the 1960's and 1970's, and yet prior to 1960
the teenage pregnancy rate was very low in the black community.
It was not very much different than any other community in the

country. Now that rate has risen within the center cities and yet
we have the phenomenal success of the black middle and upper
middle classes. What happened?
Mr. Afolabi. One, we abandoned them in the inner cities. Two,

young girls today that are pregnant are just not doing one thing
that they did 20, 30 years ago, when they died aborting their ba-
bies. Young teenagers today under the age of 16 are having babies,
so we see the numbers. Young girls over the age of 17 to 20 may
be aborting, that is where abortion rates go up, but these younger
teenage girls are having their babies so we see it in the numbers.
But another way to answer your question is that yes, there is a lot

of accomplishments, we have made strides in academics, technical,
and advanced studies as well as in different areas, but not every
African-American nor every American student goes to college or

goes to a university. And universities and colleges and degrees
should not be the only alternative as to whether or not we economi-

cally succeed. Now, there is something within the African commu-
nity that we need to be very much aware of, you have either one

way or another been very fortunate to exceed, you are borderline,
or you are very unfortunate. There is not a lot of middle ground,
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you either are or you are not. What we need is more input and
more say-so.

Now, you mentioned about a lot of Federal programs and assist-

ance that comes into the inner cities, Savannah is one among many
others, and very true. But it came in through other channels with

other hands and still has this slave/master mentality that we as a

community, the African-American community cannot identify or su-

pervise or manage needs. So one of the things that needs to happen
is that we need more community input. Even with community
block grants. Federal programs and otner things that come in, we
hear about them after someone else has decided this is "what you
need." We need to be at the table when plans are being designed
so that we can define what our needs are and then we can take
the responsibility for our inner communities.
Chairman Kanjorski. Very good.
Mr. Jones. Mr. Chair, to piggy-back on that, I would want you

to understand that in our community here in Savannah, particu-

larly in the housing projects, when a child reaches the age of 18

and says to his mother, I would like to get a little job to buy jeans
and sneakers, if you please, to go to school or college or trade

school, that money goes toward mamma's rent, mamma's rent goes
up. In other words, you are saying throw your 18-year-old child out
because if they make any money—that is a HUD program. Now,
if the President wants to redirect our welfare, it is not that people
do not want to work, but they cannot afford to lose their benefits

such as their health benefits. Leave those benefits in place for a
certain amount of years, allow people to work. If HUD said no, do
not go up on their rent, then people will come from under the sys-
tem to become viable citizens, but Washington is causing some of

the problems here and in all cities.

Chairman Kanjorski. Well, the health insurance change is going
to change the very program you are talking about. There will be
a support system, so losing health coverage by getting a job will not
be a worry. That is very important, you are absolutely right.
Mr. Jones. This is all that the people are asking for, leave my

benefits in place, because even I am retired, I cannot afford the

hospitalization and health insurance now, and certainly they can-

not and each and every one of us wants our children to have nice

teeth, glasses, and health care. But when you do that, if you take
that away from them, they say why work.
Ms. McKiNNEY. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to ask for clari-

fication, is it that I am hearing that the CDBG process here in Sa-
vannah is not one that is open and accessible and fair?

[Comments from audience.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Well, this is a challenge. Who wants to get

into it?

Mr. Jones. I will stand back and allow Reverend Mitchell to ex-

pound on that.

Reverend Mitchell. You are right, Congresswoman McKinney,
yes.
Mr. Afolabi. There has been a lot of questions and a lot of redi-

rection and a lot of priorities about CDBG grants, but that is just
one piece of money. Unfortunately, sometimes we rise to things be-

cause of publicity. I have something even more critical, the "Weed
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and Seed Program"; what the Weed and Seed Program was de-

signed to do was target inner-city communities with concentrated

illegal drug activities—and we qualified, obviously qualified, we
have got the numbers, we qualified for the inner city of Savannah.
What is "Weed and Seed"? Weed and Seed is a federally mandated
program that enables Federal dollars and Federal assistance to

come into a targeted area, clean out the drugs, clean up the com-

munity, and seed it with economic growth, jobs, and housing. We
were deprived of the money at a time when it should have been
done. The community is not even aware of that. We should be
aware, we are reaching for everything we can to help us. So CDBG
grants is one source. Weed and Seed grants is another source, but
there are a tremendous amount of Federal programs out there that
we do not know about. What we need here is a Federal task force,
what we need here is community based input into Federal pro-
gramming so that we can identify our needs. We do not need city

government or county government or State government telling us
what we need, we know what we need. We need to be telling them
what we want them to do to meet our needs.
Thank you.
Reverend Mitchell. Mr. Chairman, I would like to say amen to

that. [Applause.]
I want to say amen to the Chief on that because there are so

many grants or so much information about what we can get, we do
not even know anything about it, that will apply. And we have
seen what we do know about, that strategically instead of building
up the inner city, it ends up on the island, things of that sort.

Chairman Kanjorskl I am not sure I understand what that
means.
Reverend Mitchell. Well, the things that we do know about, the

grants that we do know about, or funds that are supposed to be
used to build up the inner city, somehow or another through their
law or way of doing things do not end up where it is supposed to
be or where we thought it should be, in the inner city to build up
slum and blight. It ends up out on the islands where the rich and
well-to-do live.

Chairman Kanjorski. Are they part of the community of Savan-
nah?
Reverend Mitchell. Chatham County.
Chairman Kanjorski. Oh, I see.

Reverend Mitchell. Not the city. And one other question to pig-

P^back
off the Chief, how come it seems like we are falling down,

want to go back that I do not know what happened to the school

system, but when I was going to school, there were many guys and
girls who had trades in their school system that they went into in

the ninth grade and so when they got out of high school they could
make a living, whether it was auto mechanics or whether it had
to do with hair, beauty culturist, or whatever trades it was. Now
we are graduating kids with no kind of skills to do anything. So
that is one way of decline. But I do want to get back, I said be fair

to all of us in the distribution of information. Now I want to make
it clear again those of us that want to do, it seems as though people
select who they want and where they are going to put funds rather
than where we need them. And I am going to tell you, we do not
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know half of the stuff that comes in here. And brother Jones here

on the city council, he says he does not know either. But my point

is, you are in a better position than I am.
But another point is, I am glad to hear that the banks have a

program. We have been touting our program for 2 years of a na-

tional historic building that has national historic significance which
is a landmark of this community and for some reason or another,
it does not reach the ears of the people who have the programs nor
the banks. But I guess I know what it is, I guess what we feel is

important in this community, which was important, because sol-

diers who died in World War II could not even go to the USO Club,

they had to come to the West Broad Street Y in order to get enter-

tainment. Many black professionals coming to Savannah, including
baseball player Hank Aaron, stayed at the Y. Richard Nixon was
there representing the United States in that building. Many busi-

nesses were located in that building. I do not understand for the

sake of me, that this national historic building that meant so much
to this community has not been preserved. Elected officials and
people who are supposed to be responsible, whether they are bank-
ers or elected officials, do not hear the cry for saving what has been

important and is important today to this community. Something is

wrong. Slums do not just automatically pop up. They come from

gradual neglect. And from my understanding, there are funds to re-

build. But, we do not get the information. There are always put
over in another community to make it better. We have had this

thing for 2 years and I am glad to see my brother Whalen over

there, because I made a trip up to NationsBank and I haven't

heard a word from them. [Laughter.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Do you want to get into that?

Mr. Jones. I will drive you there.

Reverend Mitchell. In 45 days we are going to be looking for

you.
Chairman Kanjorskl Mr. Fields.

Mr. Fields. I think all has been said. I have heard a lot and I

guess if I make any suggestion at all—make any statement it

would be a suggestion, and that is that it appears that there needs
to be a little bit more working together and communicating and

networking in this community, because we have all got to work to-

gether to make economic development a reality. I would certainly

suggest—being on the Banking Committee, I would certainly sug-

gest, Michael, that NationsBank get as involved as possible in the

community.
That is all I have to say, Mr. Chairman. I think all has been said

and said well.

Chairman Kanjorski. I think it is interesting and as I have said,
I am looking forward to this afternoon and being down there. But
I think Mr. Fields put it together: Regardless of how we all feel on
the local level and how much we could point fingers, we all have
to put it together. I am looking forward to seeing it this afternoon.

Maybe it will be an example of how it can be done and what kind
of interplay and intercommunication can occur on the local level,

State level, and the national level. We need to get government and
the private sector and private leadership involved.
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I am firmlv convinced that you all know what some of the prob-
lems are and vou have very strong opinions as to how they can be
solved. I think you can put that all together and get leadership
from outside and from within the community. You should all be

working on the same problem with the same objectives and goals.
And I can tell you one thing about two colleagues here: They are

going to be out there giving representation on the national level,
I will tell you that, Mr. Mitchell. I work with this young lady—
tough, tough. I enjoy working with her. Mr. Fields and I are on

Banking and we are part of the Community Development Block
Grant Program, so we do this type of funding. We have a Secretarv
of HUD now that is much more interested and involved. You will

be happy to know that we are going to create a network of projects
so that all projects in the country will be rated and prioritized by
local communities. We will have that information within a couple
of years; we are working on it with the new Secretary. So we will

have some of the tools you are all talking about.
Reverend Mitchell. Chairman Kanjorski, on what Chief has

said about those statistics, I want to go back because I titled one
of my sermons about his article in the paper, the Savannah Morn-
ing News on November 25. For a city of 200,000, we have too much
poverty, but what was alarming to me is that we lead the State of

Georgia, and if the paper is correct, we lead the United States per
100,000 of all syphilis, gonorrhea, AIDS cases, homicide, and also
teen pregnancy and also infant mortality. We lead the whole State
of Georgia and the United States of America. Those statistics were
done by the chairman of the Chatham County Health Center
named King, Stephen King, who said his report reflected these sta-

tistics from the Moore Medical Center, and also the Health Center.
So that paper can enlighten you, but it hurts me from this size city
and it lets you know where we are. Because if you do not have jobs,
folks are going to make a living one way or the other and we nave
over what we should have in a city this size. This used to be a love-

ly city that is on the coast.

Ms. McKiNNEY. Reverend Mitchell, could you get with my staff

and give them those references? I would love to nave information.
Reverend. Mitchell. I will give you the sermon too.

Ms. McKlNNEY. Please. I think I need it. [Laughter.]
Chairman Kanjorski. That is a hell of a report card.

Well, thank you very much, we do appreciate your input.

Chief, did you have something else?

Mr. Afolabi. I just wanted to say to Congresswoman McKinney
that we have those figures for infant mortality and teen pregnancy
and so forth.

Chairman Kanjorski. I would like to have a copy of that also.

Thank you very much.
[Brief recess.]

Ms. McKinney. May I ask unanimous consent?
Chairman Kanjorski. Yes.

Ms. McKinney. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask unanimous
consent that a letter from Scott Center, who is president of Na-
tional Office Systems, Inc. be inserted into the record.

Chairman Kanjorski. Without objection, so ordered.

[The letter referred to can be found in the appendix.]



44

Chairman Kanjorski. Before we convene the panel, I ask unani-
mous consent that the record remain open for 2 weeks to permit
the insertion of additional written statements from anyone who
wishes to submit the same for the record. Without objection, so

ordered.
And now we have our third and final panel. We have had two

great panels so far and we are looking forward to the third. Making
up the third panel is the Honorable Emma Gresham, the mayor of
the city of Keysville; and then Beverly Whitehead, director of
Human Resources for Chatham County; Mr. Rick Toole, chairman.
Savannah River Regional Diversification Initiative; and Mr. Vernon
Martin, chief administrative officer. Coastal Area District Develop-
ment Authority. I have had the opportunity to talk with Mr. Mar-
tin over coffee this morning. We look forward to all of your state-

ments. May I say that your formal statements will be made part
of the permanent record. If we could have you reduce those and
synthesize them down in your opening remarks, we could have
more of the byplay we have had with the last two panels—it is

really very enlightening. I know that Cynthia knows a lot of this

and maybe Cleo knows a lot of this, but this is really my first foray
into the South, and to see the industrial development, or lack

thereof, and what some of the problems are is incredible. At any
rate, a great deal of information comes out when we have informal
conversations after the formal testimony.
Mayor, with no further ado, I would ask you to give your opening

statement.

STATEMENT OF EMMA GRESHAM, MAYOR, CITY OF
KEYSVILLE, GA

Ms. Gresham. Thank you. Honorable Cynthia McKinney; thank
you, Honorable Paul Kanjorski—I want to pronounce your name
correctly, Kanjorski
Chairman KANJORSKI. Very good.
Ms. Gresham. Thank you. Honorable Cleo Fields.
I should give you some facts about where Keysville is because

Keysville—everyone says where is Keysville. Keysville is approxi-
mately 2V2 hours from Savannah, Georgia. And we are—if you read
this little sheet of paper here, you will see that we are just 22
miles—it savs 25, but I believe it is 22 miles south of Augusta,
Georgia, ana we are 18 miles northwest from Waynesboro, Greorgia,
our county seat.

I was so happy when Jerry Long our executive director of the
Burke County Economic Development Authority said, "Oh, you are

going? I will fix you something real quick." So I will not read this,

you will have an opportunity to read this, but I would just like to

say that I thank you for inviting me. I am always ready to talk.

You know, when you get someone who has taught school for 32

years and did not know that they were going to be what I am
styled, a politician, and I do not know that I am. I am the mayor
and I do not know that I am a politician, but I am a mayor, with
a lot of faith and a lot of people. Our town had its first election
in 1988 after being a town that was dormant for 55 years. A g^oup
decided in 1933 that there would not be any more elections, al-

though we had a viable charter.
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So as a result of that, we have had to, since 1988, rebuild the
town. We did not have a lot of things, but I can say today we do
have streets and street signs for the first time. We have lights in

our town for the first time, we have—we did not have a city hall,
we have a city hall now, and we did not have land, we have land
now. We did not have a clinic, but we have a clinic now. We did
not have a library, we have a library now. We are a certified par-
ticipating literate community because of our work that we are

doing with literacy and tutoring every day. Our children, the motto
our children have is "We Are The Keys To The Future," and we
make it so because we have a group of children who meet at the

city hall—city hall becomes the center after 5 o'clock and that is

where the tutoring goes on, that is where the library is located, in

one of the big rooms there, and that is where I get a chance to

practice some of the things I am accustomed to doing, that I like

to do, along with my city clerk, who turns into a tutor after 5
o'clock.

We have a group that meets every Wednesday—and I have to

rush back because we have what we call the Keysville Junior Con-
cerned Citizens; these are the ones who like to talk politics with
me and tell me which one will be the mayor in a few more years.
We feel that the youth in Keysville is the greatest resource that we
have there.

But we are very happy to say that because of a $400,000 block

grant, that we were able to put a water system in Keysville, the
first water system that town has ever had even though it was char-
tered in 1890. Because of that water system—we had a needs as-

sessment and all the other things you have to do when you are get-

ting a block grant, and we were able to put bathrooms in three
homes that had never had a bathroom. A 75-year-old man just had
a time when we cut the ribbon and he had the television station

to come in his house to see him get in his bathtub, because he was
so proud. You know, if you never had a bathtub, you are just
proud. And if you happen to be 75 years old, you are extra proud
that you have—finally you can turn on hot water and finally you
can turn on cold water and have a good bath.
Our vision leads us to feel that there is so much more to come

and if we continue in the vein that we are going, with educating
our children, of networking with people—I do believe that you have
to network. Networking with people, being able to talk and being
able to participate in everything that someone asks you to partici-

pate in. Sometimes I find myself going a lot of ways, but it is be-

cause of networking and trying to bring people into focus with what
we are doing in this little town of 400 residents, because we dare
to say that we are going to die, we dare to say that we are going
backward—we are going forward. And we have got faith enough in

each other, we lean on each other's strengths that we are going for-

ward because we are going to educate our children and they will

be the leaders and we will be leading the way and teaching them
how, what we want them to do.

Of course, we recognize that the State of Georgia has a lot of

things that they plan to do. Thank God for the lottery, even though
I am a good praying Christian, but I thank God for the lottery be-

cause it is doing something for education. And I thank God for the
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Honorable Cynthia McKinney, because our children know her by
name and they know her by face. And when they knew that I was
coming here, they said, tell our leader hello, and I am saying that
to you.
We are hoping to—someone asked me, if you had a choice of a

business, what would you say. I said ask for a business, a shoe-

string, a job that would hire 10 people, we would be happy if we
had something that would hire 10 people, we would be happy. We
are not looking for anything big, you have to start small and then

you grow. We will grow. And as our children and as our people be-

come educated, that town—when integration came, our schools

moved, our children have to travel 36 miles a day to school, we do
not have a school. That is why it is so important that we tutor

every day, that is why it is so important that we have a library,
that is why it is so important that we have this club on Wednesday
and bring them in so that they can know that they really are the

keys to the future.

On our water tank we have "Keysville, the Town where Every-
body is Somebody". We have to focus on positive things. We do not
look around at negative things. We just take a lemon and make
lemonade, and I believe in that. And we are asking you, the ex-

perts, to just open the door just a little bit and we will just walk
on in there, just open the door. Because that is all we are looking
for, just an opportunity, just a chance so that our young people and
some of our old people can find something to do, because we are
anxious and ready.
We have one business, a convalescent home, but everybody might

not be so keen on working in a convalescent home. There are only
about 10 people and you have to train to work in that type of job.
We need a lot of things, and I am not going to write off anything

we need, but we feel—we do not want you to write us off because
we are going there very slowly, and you will be seeing us and you
will be reading about us. Time magazine said Keysville was the
town that time forgot, but we are trying to catch up in our own
way because we believe that with faith and with God all things are

possible. And it is true, Keysville will not be forgotten if you, our

Honorables, find the time to just think on Keysville and please
read this slip. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Gresham can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much.
Ms. Whitehead.

STATEMENT OF BEVERLY WHITEHEAD, DIRECTOR OF HUMAN
RESOURCES, CHATHAM COUNTY, GA

Ms. Whitehead. Thank you. Honorable Paul Kanjorski, Honor-
able Cynthia McKinney, and Honorable Cleo Fields.

I come to you today representing Commissioner Joe Murray Riv-

ers, District 2 representative for the county commissioners of Chat-
ham County. Before I share his remarks, please allow me to make
a couple of my own in response to your dialog with panel 2. '

, j

Two things stayed clearly in my mind as I heard the exchange.
You addressed whether there were efforts underway that allowed
the youth in this community to gain training, become employed
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and make a blend of their talents, share their talents for the bet-
terment of this community through community projects. There was
some unclearness about whether that is in place. Yes, it is. The dif-

ficulty with it is that it is underfunded.
As I heard, what are the obstacles, what are the challenges, hav-

ing started in a career of public service along with the CETA Pro-

gram, I have seen many things happen. Those programs have sim-

ply changed names, changed letterhead, and changed regulation,
but I submit to you that those programs are doomed to fail unless
we provide consistency in the funding and removal of the obstacles
that prevent those programs from working on the local level. Some-
times I feel like in this environment that it is going to be tough
to say that I am a part of the bureaucracy, but f am a part of the

bureaucracy for change. I know what it takes on a local level to
make programs work. With all the wisdom that is in Washington,
with all the knowledge that is in Washington, the key ingredient
that is in Washington is realizing that programs that are regu-
lated, regulations that are written for implementation in Savannah
with its uniqueness, in Miami with its, Keysville with its, has got
to be sensitive to the area in which the program can operate. Will
that mean that there will not be monitoring, there will not be ac-

countability, there will not be control? Absolutely not. What it does
mean is you have got to believe in the talents and the skills and
the desire of the local communities throughout this country to
make it work.
Our youth want to work, our communities want to work, the very

programs, whether we call them CETA, whether we call them
JTPA, whether we call them community block grant, those pro-
grams are only effective if we can remove those regulations which
doom the cycle to continue. I encourage you, as you begin and as

you go out through the country, listen to those small voices that

say—those vehicles, we do not need any more vehicles, we need to

make the vehicles that are in place work. Take those dollars that
it took to change from CETA to JTPA, changing letterhead, chang-
ing regulations, things like that, take those dollars and reinvest
those in the local communities. Those things can happen, the tal-

ents are here, the wisdom is here, they understand the

uniquenesses and what makes those communities work.
We have mechanisms in place right now. We need to make them

work, not duplicate, not reinvent. Too much of our time—in the 16

years that I have been in public service, I have seen too much time

being spent in reinventing a wheel that is functional. What makes
it dysfunctional are the shackles that we put on it and we call it

shackles in the name of monitoring and shackles in the name of

accountability.
I encourage you to restore—^you being Congress—to restore your

belief in the viability of the communities across this country like

Keysville, like Savannah that simply want a chance. They can
make it work.

Again, I am here to make the remarks for Commissioner Joe

Murray Rivers. Thank you, subcommittee members, fellow speak-
ers, ladies and gentlemen. In today's headlines, we often read
about competition. The notion of competition in regions became ele-

vated to a new level in Mercedes-Benz' decision to locate in Ala-
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bama despite notable offers from communities here in Greorgia,
South Carolina, and North Carolina. As the competition for eco-

nomic opportunities becomes keener, the more urgent the need be-
comes for removing those liabilities that stand as roadblocks to

their consideration. While the stakes are seldom as high as was in

the Mercedes plant location, the purpose should be the same. Our
goal in the Savannah River region should be to increase the odds
that we can compete at the highest levels for the economic opportu-
nities that we as a region desire.

Competitiveness remains a cornerstone of every economic oppor-
tunity. When we speak of economic growth within the Savannah
River region, we must realize that its prosperity depends upon the

prosperity of all segments of this community. Within the Savannah
region, minorities share disproportionately in the economic well-

being of the region. You have heard the statistics, they are real.

Per capita income, effective buying power, and business ownership
for minorities lag significantly behind their counterparts within the

region. Allow me to offer a few recommendations on how to im-

prove the competitiveness of minority participation in this region's
marketplace.

First, the use of designations for disadvantaged business enter-

prises and women business enterprises should be separated for rec-

ordkeeping purposes. This will help ascertain the true share of mi-

nority business enterprise programs. These are necessary to create

jobs, particularly for minority residents, add economic vitality, and
raise the level of competition, particularly in our urban areas.

Second, the U.S. Department of Commerce should accept a more
proactive role in grants for disparity studies. Such studies provide
a rational approach to overcome the disadvantages, systematic dis-

advantages, caused by historical and present discrimination

against minorities in business. Without these programs, the inte-

gration of minority business enterprises into the economic main-
stream will be forever hampered. Hence, the inability to compete
at the same level as others over the long term. As a footnote, Chat-
ham County government plans to undertake its own disparity
study.
Third, more capital should be available for minority business

ventures. Lack of access to markets in growth industries restrict

participation in the area's economy. Helping to overcome this will

require increased funds through community development corpora-
tions. It will also prove valuable to make available funds repaid
from CDC loans to become working capital for other loans in par-
ticular with a percentage allocated for minority and other dis-

advantaged communities.
Other roadblocks must be removed to ensure the region's com-

petitiveness. As our community has discovered with its road pro-
gram, in particular because of the Port of Savannah's dependence
upon a viable highway network, roads are the lifeblood of economic
development. Despite the community's reaching a near $1 billion

commitment to road projects, some projects require a more regional
perspective. To ensure the area's competitiveness, funds should be-
come available for the full development of the Savannah River

Parkway. Of the 152-mile development highway which would ex-

tend from Savannah to Sylvania and Waynesboro to Augusta, less
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than 30 miles are completed. Without the four-lane developmental
highway, the Savannah River area remains at a competitive dis-

advantage when competing for economic growth as a region. And
while we are imagining our future competitiveness, consider how
the development of a high-speed rail service that links us to the
Atlanta region would bolster our ability to compete.

Competitiveness also means that we must invest in our local

communities. For example, the Federal Grovernment should be ap-
plauded for its recent investment of office space for the U.S. Mar-
shal's office and others on Broughton Street. Let us hope that keen
sense of the downtown as the signature of a community will be re-

alized in a
plan

to locate the U.S. Postal Service in the same vicin-

ity. Not only do such investments in the community set the pace
for immediate economic benefits, but also put in place a structure
that will pay off enduring dividends.

In closing, when the focus becomes a region and its economy, the

public and private sectors are often mentioned in separate terms.
In reality, they are interdependent and intersect as partners to

form the region's path to progress. Only by recognizing how the ele-

ments of regional policymaking fit together can we marshal the fu-

ture. We must realize that the issues that face us as a region in
the coming years and beyond can be resolved, but they will require
all of us, individually and collectively, to make such a commitment.
Community involvement and support of programs that local gov-
ernments develop will be the key to our future. If we do not become
involved as the issues present themselves today, no opportunity
will become available in the future to correct them.
Thank you.
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Ms. Whitehead.
Mr. Toole.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM R. TOOLE, CHAIRMAN, SAVANNAH
RIVER REGIONAL DIVERSIFICATION INITIATIVE

Mr. Toole. Mr. Chairman, Congresswoman McKinney, Congress-
man Fields, it is a pleasure to be here before you today to talk
about economic growth strategies.

I, unfortunately, will sound somewhat like a broken record be-
cause I think I share a lot of the same ideals and objectives that
have been presented to you today. But I would like to highlight a
few areas.

I am a private consultant civil engineer in Augusta, Georgia, and
I chair the Savannah River Regional Diversification Initiative—and
it is truly a mouthful to try to say. Through these interactions with
various agencies, I have become involved with and aware of several

problems that have come about, particularly in interaction with
Federal agencies. And in response to some of those problems, I

have had an opportunity to work with some of the EDA extension

agencies such as resource development centers and other similar

agencies, and with that interaction have developed 10 basic areas
we feel like may have some input and some impact on what we
might like to accomplish in the Federal assistance program arena.
And let me preface that by saying that my own personal involve-

ment with various initiatives has resulted in the observation of two

very glaring obstacles that have to be overcome. The first is the
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availability of resources, and that is adequate resources for new
venture capital and seed monies. The second is the actual stream-

lining of organizational processes and the regulatory environment
in which the Department of Commerce and EDA in particular work
within. And I hope that these 10 items will give you a little insight
into that.

On the venture capital side, seed monies are required. We have
a direct disconnect between those entrepreneurs who have ideas
and the ability to create new industries and small businesses and
the availabilitv of monies to get them to a level where they can

apply for small business loans. And that very distinctly is shown
throughout the country and it is highlighted by what you have
heard today through the various panels.

In the Overall Economic Development Program of EDA, that is

an opportunity for us to streamline the actual process by establish-

ing a coordinating body between State and local and Federal agen-
cies and interagencies so that when we talk, we have the availabil-

ity and the assistance locally to find out what programs are avail-

able so we can expedite whatever our particular objectives are.

Regional office approval so that we do not have to go through the
3-month or 6-month process to look at approval of grant applica-
tions or other programs for assistance. Put them in the local offices

with a 90-day approval process.

Equity investment, that is exactly what we need, we need equity
investment so that we can capitalize on the local partnering avail-

ability through the private sectors, banks and so forth.

Long term development projects
—typically a project requires 3

years to get through maturation and a lot of these projects in low-

and moderate-income areas need that extra assistance and not just

startup funding. They need that continued investment.

Community-sized loans, less stringent rules for revolving loans,
and also special set-asides for the low- and moderate-income neigh-
borhoods that are necessary to help increase and advance our eco-

nomic development processes in the cities.

Business education loans so that we can attack the retooling and

retraining of our work force as they become displaced through var-

ious objectives.
Economic development districts—we need to encourage more sup-

port to address critical needs of communities. Basically, we need to

put the decisionmaking process in the community's hands, but that
does not mean again that they are not accountable or responsible
for those actions. That has to be incorporated.

Minority college incubators and entrepreneurial training—assist-

ance should be given to the historical minority university system
basically to look at the Technology Oriented Business Programs, so

that we can make entrepreneurs out of these people coming out of

school. We can improve career development and business assist-

ance services as they move into the work force.

Economic measurement and accountability is going to be a monu-
mental task, but it is something that has to be accomplished at the

local level. If we put the responsibility in the local hands for dis-

semination of these programs and administration of programs, they
have to be accountable for what happens. And I think being ac-
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countable for the results and tackling those challenges is some-
thing that we need to be aware of.

On our local scene, as we talk about Federal programs, let us
move down to the region of the Savannah River Corridor, it basi-

cally extends from here to Augusta. In South Carolina from the
Beaufort area to Aiken and on this side from Savannah to Augusta,
and you have heard from various individuals from different areas

through here. The area is very diverse, it consists of approximately
1 million people and the diverse economic base includes a manufac-
turing sector, service sector, education including higher education,
and governmental areas.
To our own detriment to some degree, we have a very high rela-

tionship to governmental employment, particularly in the defense-
related industries. As you look around Savannah on your tour

today, if you come to Augusta, you look at Fort Gordon, you look
at Fort Stewart, you look at Hunter Air Force Base, you look at the
Savannah River Site in Aiken, South Carolina, the Department of

Energy's facility. With this, we suffer the same problems that most
areas and regions of the country are experiencing as relationship
to their dependency on military installations and governmental em-
ployment. And that is our change in administration policy to re-

duce our defense missions and defense programming activities.

So we are looking at various local initiatives to try to diversify
our own economic base. And I would like to talk to you about a cou-

ple of those as well.

The Savannah River Regional Diversification Initiative originally
came out of Congressman Butler Derrick's office as a visionary op-
portunity to look at diversifying the regional economy of the Au-
gusta area and the metropolitan Augusta area in both Georgia and
South Carolina, as it relates to the resources available in that area,
both human and physical facilities. Congresswoman McKinney and
Congressman Don Johnson also in relationship to that initiative

helped to appoint the initial board which includes eight members
from each State on the original board.
This particular initiative was looking at being an umbrella orga-

nization to try to determine what economic development policies
were available in our region and how they could be better coordi-

nated with the resources and our facilities such as the Savannah
River Site, Medical College of Georgia, and Fort Grordon, the U.S.

Army Signal Corps, to better marshal so that we could provide a
better economic base for our citizens. We also wanted to look at the
retired personnel from these facilities that were available and try
to find opportunities to recruit industry that could utilize the tal-

ents that were ready and available for that work force. And there

again, the training opportunities associated with these people who
were displaced by the military downsizing.
One of the specific instances is a public/private consortium in

South Carolina called the South Carolina Research Campus. That
particular area was designated to look at environmental tech-

nologies and hopefully become in the future an underwriter's lab-

oratorv, so to speak, for environmental technologies. And we feel

that tnat is a growing area that could provide very distinct oppor-
tunities for future economic growth. And, of course. Federal assist-

ance would help the research campus move beyond their public/pri-



52

vate partnerships currently underway to develop infrastructure,
into the creation of new industries and new jobs and new
businesses.
One specific case study currently underway is the Southeastern

Technology Center, and that is something very near and dear to

my heart since I am chairing that initiative as well. We looked at
this opportunity of the ARPA coalition, we looked at the opportuni-
ties available through the changes in our defense programming and
the removal of the shroud of secrecy surrounding our Department
of Energy and Department of Defense sites and we looked at the

resources, human and physical, that we have in our area, in the

Augusta area. Those include the Savannah River Site, Medical Col-

lege of Georgia and Fort Gordon, including the National Science
Center located at Fort Gordon.

Building on the current technologies available in these Federal
and State institutions and looking at the needs that we have in our

country today in the environment, in health and in communication

services, we felt that we had a unique opportunity to capitalize on
these resources in a collaborative venture to recruit new industry
and provide an incubation for new and emerging businesses. This

gives us an opportunity to look at such environmental technologies,
tele-medicine which is a new and growing opportunity, both in mili-

tary as well as our rural areas who need medical attention and do
not have the resources to bring that in through large hospitals and
highly trained and qualified physicians, where they depend pri-

marily on the services of rotating physicians, nurses, and EMTs.
This gives us an opportunity to broker data and human resources
and physical assets in our area as well as encourage the incubation
of new business and industry. We feel like with appropriate sup-
port from the Federal level at this point, that this particular con-

cept could become a reality in the near future. We have worked
with the Department of Energy, but as I mentioned earlier, with
the regulatory maze that has come about through many of our

agencies—we have run into the same problems with the Depart-
ment of Commerce, and that is trying to locate the proper person,
locate the proper source of funds to utilize to help develop this fa-

cility and being able to adequately address the needs that are re-

quired in that paperwork.
In closing, the United States is undergoing dramatic changes,

changes in our society, our culture, our social events and our edu-
cation processes. And these changes are leaning themselves over
into the business and governmental sectors. As business tries to be-

come leaner and more eflRcient, so must the government change in

that direct area.

Simplifying application formats, providing the one-stop shopping
that was mentioned earlier and reduction in the mass of regula-
tions that we have to go through would certainly be a help to what
we are trying to accomplish.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. William Toole can be found in

the appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Mr. Toole.

Mr. Martin.
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STATEMENT OF VERNON MARTIN, CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE
OFFICER, COASTAL AREA DISTRICT DEVELOPMENT AU-
THORITY
Mr. Martin. Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee

on Economic Growth and Credit Formation, my name is Vernon
Martin, the chief administrative officer of the Coastal Area District

Development Authority. And I also serve as executive director of

the Coastal Georgia Regional Development Center, which is an eco-

nomic development district under EDA's program.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Congresswoman McKinney, and Con-

gressman Kingston and also Congressman Fields, for inviting me
to be here to testify at today's hearing. I appreciate your and the
members of your subcommittee's interest in asking now the Eco-
nomic Development Administration can improve tneir programs.
For years, EDA has been and continues to be of crucial and vital

importance in funding many economic development projects in and
around the Savannah River region and throughout the entire coast-

al area of Georgia. It is an agency that since its inception has been
one of the most effective and responsive agencies that can deliver

very quickly efficient funding support for the benefit of local units
of government, particularly as it relates to economic development.

Before I outline some thoughts and recommendations, I would, as

you have asked, like to outline our organization which encompasses
and serves the entire coastal area of Georgia, serving 8 counties
and 26 cities with a population of about 475,000 to 500,000. It also

contains a very important element of our Nation's defense, the 24th

Infantry Division at Fort Stewart and the east coast Trident nu-
clear submarine base at Kings Bay. So it is a very viable and grow-
ing region. As a matter of fact, outside of the Atlanta region, ours
is the fastest growing in the State.

I would also like to outline very briefly to you how the Coastal
Area District Development Authority came into existence, and I

will be very brief about that. In 1976, and prior to that, W.R. Grace
had threatened to liquidate the Nation's third largest seafood proc-

essor, which had that happened would have put about 850 people,
90 percent of which are minorities, out of work in Glynn and sur-

rounding counties, which is south of Savannah. There would have
been an additional 400 and some odd put out of work in Browns-
ville, Texas, and Nova Scotia where SeaPak had other locations.

We were able to work with EDA through the Title IX Program and
convince them that we could establish a revolving loan fund if the

company met several conditions, which they eventually did. We
worked very closely together over about an 18-month period. And,
subsequently, through EDA we were able to receive a $5 million

grant that was made as a loan to the company. They had to set

up an employee stock ownership plan, find an outside equity inves-

tor and W.R. Grace wrote off a very sizable tax loss and also made
a loan to the company. So consequently, we were able to convince
EDA that as the company made repayments to the organization,
we would have those funds to lend to other businesses in coopera-
tion with banks throughout our region, so long as it saved or cre-

ated jobs.
As a result of that, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-

committee, we established the Nation's first revolving loan fund
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and today it still is the largest. The net value of that fund is about
$8.3 million and we have better than 200 loans in our portfolio.
The net value of the portfolio is about $43 million, part of which
is also made available because of the SBA Programs that Congress-
man Fields mentioned a little while ago. We are also a certified de-

velopment company under the SBA Progp'ams and package SBA
loans and we also operate a $1 million line of credit loan from the
Farmers Home Administration. So since we started in 1976 until

today, we have been able to acquire other tools for economic devel-

opment purposes and as a result of our program, we have saved or
created approximately 4,600 jobs since that time. And as I men-
tioned to you earlier, we are very proud of the track record, that
we have lost less than six loans. And when you look at the fact that
we are in a high-risk, gray area, gap financing area, we think that
is a remarkable track record and we are very proud of that and
think we have done an excellent job with it.

I appreciate the fact that your subcommittee has an interest in

looking at ways that Federal assistance for growth can be delivered
more efficiently and responsively. I sincerely hope that you will be
successful in your efforts to initiate some improvements, some of
which I would like to recommend and discuss with you briefly here

today.
First of all, EDA Title I Public Works Programs are a major

source of infrastructure funding for projects related to economic de-

velopment. One distinct advantage that EDA's programs have is

that there is a direct Federal/local relationship. There is not any
State in the middle to add additional guidelines and restrictions
and which also rakes off part of the money for administrative fees.

When you compare EDA's program to, for example—and there are
others—but the Community Development Block Grant Program,
you will see that EDA's programs are delivered much more rapidly,
much more efficiently and at least in our opinion, mine from over
25 years of experience in this business, much more effectively to

local governments because EDA's programs are designed around
what local governments ask for through their economic develop-
ment districts or through the Revolving Loan Program that we
have, and they answer and help solve those problems. I could give
you many, many examples of water and sewer programs, commu-
nity facilities, revolving loan funds, the list could go on and on. I

know you are familiar with many of them. But the distinct advan-

tage is that EDA goes from the appropriations that you in Congress
provide, directly to the local governments. And when you look at
the other programs that flow through the States, again I am re-

peating myself, but a lot less funds get to the local level than other-
wise were intended.
EDA grants, just to give you some statistics—I am sure you are

familiar with it—^have been very successful and effective in ad-

dressing the primary objective which is that of economic
develop-

ment. For example, during fiscal year 1992, EDA awarded 178 pub-
lic works grants totaling 153.3 million Federal dollars. After local

matching funds were added, the projects totaled $329.5 million.

These projects leveraged $797.6 million in private sector invest-

ments and created 28,490 jobs. The average dollar-to-job ratio,
which I think is important, was $5,380 per job created. In almost
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all cases, the projects would not have been undertaken and these

jobs would not have been created without EDA's public works as-

sistance. I think it is important to note that the $153.3 million in

Federal funds leveraged approximately seven times that amount in

local and private dollars, or $176.2 million in local funds and
$797.7 million in private funds. So I think that is important and
that is an indication of what EDA's programs do.

I would also like to urge that you and your subcommittee retain
the current provision contained in the 403 section of the Public
Works and Economic Development Act of 1965, which provides that

public works projects located within an economic development dis-

trict get a bonus 10 percent grant, which is a way to say thank you
for cooperating regionally with other local governments and acting
on a regional scale. And I think that is very important. I would
also like to support your efforts to streamline Federal public works
grant application process. As you may or may not know, currently
applications now must be reviewed by the Federal Assistance Re-
view Board, or a FARB, F-A-R-B. The FARB process was added
during a previous administration and that adds an additional and,
in our opinion, unnecessary step in the process of EDA being able
to get grants from the Federal Government down to the local gov-
ernment. So we feel like it should be eliminated to expedite the

grantmaking process.
In addition to the public works grants, there is another tool that

I talked about before, and that is the Title IX EDA Revolving Loan
Fund. There are other revolving loan funds throughout the United
States that have been successful like ours. We think it is a very
successful economic development tool that has proven itself over
and over again in many regions and we would like to encourage
you to keep that on a Federal/local relationship, so that again, the
State does not intercede into that with additional accountability,
reporting requirements, and other kinds of things that really do not
add anything to what we like to call the local process, which is eco-

nomic development. As you know, all economic development is

local. So we appreciate you continuing to support that.

We also would like to ask your subcommittee to do something
that we think is very serious. Now, there are many programs in

Congress that are going to create additional revolving loan funds.
I am talking about the Rural Electrification Administration that is

looking at about a $300 million infusion of money for RLFs; the

community bank legislation that was introduced by Congressman
Gronzalez as well as Congressman Kennedy, and the counterpart to

that on the Senate side, community banking legislation by Senator

Kennedy. All those new programs prohibit the involvement of orga-
nizations like ours, those that exist throughout the United States,
from being the administrators of those programs. And, essentially,
what you are talking about doing is creating and duplicating orga-
nizations that do not have the, in our case, 15 or 18 years of experi-
ence in relation to the banking and community development lead-

ers, chambers of commerce, and others. Those programs are trying,
in our opinion, to duplicate and reinvent the wheel by trying to es-

tablish new organizations rather than using the ones that are al-

ready supported by the banking community, by the local citizens,
to operate those programs. And again, we have already got the ini-
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tiative, the capacity to deliver those lending programs very effec-

tively, as opposed to creating brand new organizations that, as I

say, will be duplicative from an administrative viewpoint.
I would also like to suggest that your subcommittee urge that the

economic development plans such as the OEDP, the economic de-

velopment, be used as a guideline for Federal funding of other Fed-
eral programs such as the empowerment zone and enterprise com-

munity programs and other development initiatives from HUD and
the U.S. Department of Agriculture. It makes very little sense and
it is very expensive to require separate plans be developed for each

program when they essentially would be administered in a similar
or very same regions.

I would also like to suggest that your subcommittee give serious
consideration to asking the Office of Management and Budget to

immediately review all audit and financial reporting and other

cost-cutting regulations administered by EDA as well as other Fed-
eral agencies, to ensure that they do not require duplicative re-

ports, as they do now.
In conclusion, again thank you for allowing us to testify before

your subcommittee, I think you are looking at something that is ex-

tremely important, can make a big difference in the livelihood of

many, many people throughout this country, and particularly in

our area of Georgia served by Cong^esswoman McKinney, our other

Congressman Kingston, and many other folks as well. Thank you
for giving us this time and opportunity here before you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Martin can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you, Mr. Martin. Ms. McKinney.
Ms. McKinney. Mayor Gresham, I am interested in the chair-

man and Cleo understanding the complete history of the struggle
of the city of Keysville for its own survival but I know that is some-

thing that we will have to enlighten them on later. But you have
demonstrated that little towns that want to, can. And Keysville is

a city that could. What Federal programs have you been able to ac-

cess in order to bring Keysville from literal dormancy to the vitality
that it enjoys today.
Ms. Gresham. Well, I guess the first one was when we discov-

ered that we had contaminated wells. We were able to get an emer-

gency grant to get a well. We did not have enough money in that

grant to put the water system in the homes. Then we set out for

a needs assessment and it took about 1 year or 2 longer, but we
were able to get a block grant to put in the water system.
And then just this year someone came up with a—the Environ-

mental Protection Agency asked if we were—^you know, someone—
I said we do a lot of networking and somehow someone knew that
we did not have enough money to put fences around our well from
the block grant. There were a lot of problems, when you go into an
area that never had water, they had a lot of work to do, and we
did not have enough money from that grant to put up—to secure,
what they call wellhead protection. Therefore, we were able to get
a wellhead protection grant and we were able to secure technical

help through the Savannah Regional Development Office, Mr. Tim
Mums' office, they were very kind to help us get the right grants.
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So we do have that grant in place right now. We are in the process
of getting a fence around it.

We know that we need—the next thing we need, we know we
need sewerage, we very much need sewerage because if we are to

attract any kind of business, a hamburger place, anything, a laun-

dromat, or whatever. There is a store that recently located in there,
it is a family store, there were 13 children. We have a program
once a year, a festival we called "Come Back to Keysville Da/ try-

ing to attract people who left to come back home. And because of

that, there were 13 children, a family in Keysville, that moved to

the north and they have come back home and organized a big store,

^ocery store. So that makes me happy. We have two stores now
m Keysville. And in this big store—they have been selling their
timber and doing other things because they did not want to borrow
money or did not know they could. I have been saying you need to
borrow the money and get everything you need, because they have
a building big enough for a laundromat. That is their desire, and
there is no laundromat in Keysville, people have to go to Blythe,
15 or 20 miles away, Hepzibah, for laundering their clothes. And
then they were also told, because we have to be very careful about
the environment, that we need, to get that type of business, we do
need a sewerage system.
You know, we have engineers who come around and say we will

help you get grants, but then you have got to get that local match-
ing, that is what you have to have. That bothers us and some-
times—you know, we have been somehow able to leverage in some
ways from the county, from other people, private people, because
we do have a real strong organization there called Keysville Con-
cerned Citizens. For example, the ground we are on, the land that
we bought was from someone who gave us $10,000, just sent

$10,000 to Keysville because I guess they were tired of us marching
and suing everybody in the State because no one would listen to

us—no one would listen to us. They would say to me "why are you
so crazy about that little town when you are a retired teacher?" I

said, "That is my home, that is where I came from and they are

people." That is the bottom line, there are children there, people
live there. And when you have people living in a place, 400 people,
and I cannot be concerned about the people? And 80 percent of

them lookJust like me. I said I do not understand. But we have
had some Federal access, but we need, we really do need sewerage.

Right now we are trying to get
—we are always trying, we do not

ever stop working—right now we are trying—we have done a grant
to try to get a program for 4-year-olds and we have to start in the

bogs because they nave a building, so maybe that is where we will

start because it is very close, it is in the Keysville area and there
is a lot of land in the bogs area that we need. Anything that is

close to Keysville, close enough for us to have some access to train-

ing so that our young people can have jobs. That is what we are

thinking about on our training so when businesses come in, they
will be trained to participate in whatever business it is.

Mr. Fields. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to echo some of the

things—first of all, compliment the honorable mayor for all the

hard work she has done. I thought that only existed in Louisiana
in terms of little small towns without running water. I represent
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28 parishes in Louisiana and there are a few parishes in the delta
where we do not have running water, as a matter of fact the poHce
departments do not have pohce cars, fire departments do not have
fire tincks. So I can communicate and I can relate to what you are

going through. And it was not until I was elected to Congress when
I had an opportunity to go to these small towns. I come from a fair-

ly populated metropolitan area called Baton Rouge, about 350,000
people, but I did not know in Louisiana we had areas without run-

ning water and police departments without police cars and fire de-

partments without fire trucks. So continue your commitment.
And I think even in this health care debate, you are going to see

a lot more focus on rural areas because they have been neglected
for so many years. And I think one of the reasons they have been

neglected is because of major metropolitan cities like Atlanta and
Baton Rouge. Our mayor in Baton Rouge has two or three people,
all they do is watch the Federal Register and apply for grants and
loans and opportunities. They have experts on staff to fill out grant
applications. But when you are in a little small area like Keysville
that you represent, you cannot afford to have a grant writer on
staff. Many times when I call little cities, the mayor answers the

telephone "Mayor's Office." I thought that was unheard of until I

was elected. So I really sympathize with you and I commend you
for all the work you are doing, and know that there are people in

Congress who know that little towns like Keysville exist. As Cyn-
thia said, I am going to be working with her, and we are going to

be working together along with the chairman of our subcommittee
to make sure those little towns are not forgotten about in the
future.

Ms. Gresham. I am glad you said that. I must say that Macon,
Geor^a, kind of adopted us and gave us a police car, and the coun-

ty said if they give you a police car, we will have to sign an agree-
ment with you, a mutual agreement, and give you more police pro-
tection. So that is what happened. And we do have, because of the
Green Thumb organization which hires seniors—Ms. Brown, stand

up over there, that is my secretary, a Green Thumb worker.
Chairman Kanjorski. We are under a time constraint. I have

1,000 questions for everybody here. I had the opportunity to talk
with Mr. Martin over coffee so I have your perceptions and I will

make note of those toward EDA. I want to compliment you on the
broad economic perspective, we will take that back to Washington.
The subcommittee has jurisdiction over reauthorization of EDA and
we will certainly be paying very close attention to that.

Mr. Martin. Thank you.
Chairman Kanjorski. In Mr. Toole, we have a visionary who has

been called upon to take a very large conceptual view of what can
be done into the future. I compliment you, and appreciate what you
are doing. I am familiar with Cynthia's work with Butler Derrick
on that. I think it is a great idea and I think you are going to suc-

ceed. To tell you the truth, you are probably going to be a model
for the country.
Ms. Whitehead, we will take back to Washington your message.

Ms. Whitehead and I agree with you. Turn local communities loose,
and foster local leadership, and get government out of the way.
There is a way to have accountability without having obstruction.
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You have made that point. As a matter of fact, you tell the commis-
sioner his speech was great, but yours was mucn better.
And finally, you know. Mayor I am so glad that Cynthia sug-

gested that you be on the panel because you really are in touch
with out objectives. In every community in America, regardless of
what its problems are, there are those people that have the spark
to take on the challenges and provide the leadership. You received
vour education and assumed that responsibility. It makes me go
back to Washington realizing that we do not have to set up elabo-
rate systems to teach community leadership. We just have to get
some cooperation, get some doors open, and get some information.

Every one of these communities, like little Keysville, can do what
you nave done with that community. I am going to come back to

Keysville some day because I know it is going to grow—^you have
shown that the spark is in the community to accomplish that, the

leadership is in the community to do that. I commend you for it.

You do open the eyes. Mr. Fields says that he was not as familiar
with the small little towns, and I assure you, to hear your testi-

mony to me is really an eye opener. I have already thought of some
ideas to help you with your sewerage program. There is some tech-

nology to accomplish that in a very reasonable way.
This panel probably best represents the input that the Congress

needs to do our job. We need to find the ways to save money from
administration costs and duplication and regulation. Then we need
to send it on down to the leadership at the local level to make the

decisions, to make sure it is fairly done, with a future vision in

mind, but without the encumbering regulations. Then that money
would get into the hands of community leaders like yourselves. And
if we have accomplished nothing else today, you have given me
great insight as to economic development and growth in the State
of Greorgia and the district of my good friend here, Cynthia McKin-
ney. And I know under her leadership in the Cong^ress and with
the community support system she has here, this area is going to

be very dynamic. We are going to do everything we can to take this

area into consideration as we shape the legislation that will impact
the Federal programs in a very big way. This has been a great eye
opener.
And, of course, I want to thank my friend, Mr. Fields, who shares

the Committee of Banking with me. He has been a great contribu-
tor. And you know, he was elected the youngest senator in the
United States of America, 24 years of age, in the legislature of Lou-
isiana. And I think one of the youngest Members in the 103rd Con-
gress. He is our baby, but we are awfully proud of him and again,
he shows what leadership can be out there in America.

So thank you very much. We have another program that we are
late for and we have to get to, but I thank the third panel and the
subcommittee now stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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December 15, 1993
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Opening Statement of

Hon. Paul E. Kanjorski, Chairman

Subcommittee on Economic Growth & Credit Formation
OF THE House Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs Committee

at the Field Hearing on

Strategiesfor Economic Growth - Savannah and the

Savannah River Region

Wednesday, December 15, 1993

Savannah, Georgia

Today, the House Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation

holds the fifth in its series of field hearings on credit availability and economic growth.

Today's hearing is the first we have held in the South and I would like to thank my
colleague, Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney, for inviting the Subcommittee to

Savannah to hold this hearing. I also want to thank the people of the Savannah area for

the warm hospitality they have shown the Subcommittee. In addition, I would like to

welcome my distinguished colleague on the Banking Committee, Representative Cleo

Fields, from Louisiana's 4th Congressional District. I know we all appreciate his

participation today and his interest in addressing the economic development needs of

Savannah and the Savannah River Region.

As most of you know, the 1992 election brought major change to Washington.

In addition to changing control of the Executive Branch, the voters sent an

unprecedented number of new Members to the U.S. Congress. Cynthia McKinney and

Cleo Fields personify the change which has taken place in our nation's a^iital. As a

Member first elected in 1984, I am here to tell you that this change has reinvigorated

the U.S. House of Representatives.

Representative McKinney and her colleagues came to Congress with a fresh

perspective, a mandate for change, and an unwillingness to put up with business as

usual. I discovered very eariy on, that she also shared my desire to promote economic

growth and job creation.
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For years we have heard that American workers must retrain themselves to be

more productive and competitive in the international marketplace. This is true. But

few people have fully grasped the concept that retraining is not enough. There must be

jobs available for workers when they are trained.

This is a reality which Congresswoman McKinney, Congressman Fields, and I

understand, and that is why we come to Savannah today to hear directly from men and

women on the front lines how the federal government can help areas like this create

new jobs and new businesses.

Our witnesses today cover a broad spectrum of local elected and appointed

officials, business leaders, and community activists. They will tell us which federal

economic development programs have worked, which ones have not, how existing

programs can be improved, and how we can create new programs to more effectively

meet the needs of Savannah, the Martin Luther King Corridor and Area C, and the

Savannah River Region.

The advice we receive today will help us advise our colleagues in Congress on

the steps we can take to expand credit availability for economic growth and job

creation.

Without objection, our witnesses' prepared statements will be submitted in full

for the record of the hearing. After Congresswoman McKinney and Congressman
Fields make their opening statements, I will ask each participant to identify themselves

and then to summarize, in five minutes or less, the main points of their written

statements.
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Opening Statement of

Congressman Cleo Fields

at the Field Hearing on

Strategies for Economic Growth- Savannah and

the Savannah River Region

December 15, 1993

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for convening this subcommittee

hearing today and I would like to thank my colleague. Congresswoman

Cynthia McKinney, for inviting me to participate in this hearing that

addresses the economic needs of Savaimah and the surrounding Savarmah

River Region.

Economic development and the like are of great concern to me and other

members of the Banking Conmiittee. As a freshman member of Congress,

I have worked towards improvmg economic development and growth in

our country. I believe our efforts in Congress this year are beginning to

have an impact on the nation as we approach the new year. Our

unemployment rates have decreased and many economic indicators are
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pointing towards a movement out of the recession that has plagued our

nation for years.

With Congress' recent support of NAFTA, we need to move forward to

retrain the workforce. But with retraining comes the need to develop

strategies that will keep our workforce employed. I hope to see a positive

step forward in this area over the next year. As Chairman Kanjorski

stated earlier, "...retraining is not enough. There must be jobs available

for workers when they are trained.
"

Today, I look forward to hearing from each of the panels as to their

successes and failures in promoting economic development in the Savarmah

area. It is important to realize the accomplishments and the deficiencies of

all programs. This is the only way we have to measure the effectiveness

of our federal, state, and private initiatives in the area of economic

growth.

Your ideas and thoughts are essential to building future programs and

implementing positive goals in a step toward retraining workers, increasing
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the number of skilled jobs in our communities, and developing businesses

in areas of this country that need assistance in providing a future for

residents.

Again, I appreciate the invitation to this field hearing of the Economic

Growth and Credit Formation Subconmiittee hearing of the House Banking

Committee.
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Savannah Field Hearings
Subcommittee on Economic Growth

Strategies for Economic Development

Opening Statement

Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney
December 15, 1993

Qhaimian Kanjurski:

Allow me to express my appreciation and the appreciation of Savannah, Georgia and the

Eleventh Congressional District for your willingness to come to Savannah to hold these

hearings today.

Paul Kanjorski is one of the senior Members of Congress, and he has truly been a mentor

to me. Wc have worked together on various projects and undoubtedly, we have just begun
another such endeavor - working together, trymg to make a difference. Thank you, Mr
Chairman, for your confidence in me and your willingness to stand with the people of the

1 1th District as you implement change in this country. 1 rely on his wise counsel on many

tough issues facing the Congress and our nation today.

Cleo Fields is a respected fellow member of the Freshmen Class. You will see him many
times in the Speaker's Chair, if you watch C-Span. I'd like to thank Cleo for coming from

the border country bayous of Louisiana to the historic port city of Savannah, site for the

1996 Olympic yachting events. 1 am proud to count Cleo as my colleague and my friend.

Savannah and the Savannah River Region have the natural asset of the river and its port.

This region has a wealth of agricultural abundance and valuable mineral deposits. lus

people are hard working and many are graduates of one of several fine institutions of

higher learning.

But the prosperity *>f the region has not been distributed evenly. Too many of our residents

are unable to iind jobs that will support their lamilies and still others find that the federal

programs and banks from which they ask for assistance with opening businesses have

regulations that they find impossible to meet. Far too many find the doors of opportunity

slammed in their faces and turn to the underground economy of cnme for survival and their

version of success.

That's why the survival of institutions such as the Farmers Home Administration, the

Savannah Minority Business Development Center and the Small Business Assistance

Corporation are so important.

The militar> complex that supports much of the area is subject to reductions in our forced

downsizing and restructuring. In the long run. 1 believe the conversion to peace time

applications of our scientific knowledge will benefit our economy, but support is needed

for a transition to civilian applications of the expenence and knowledge our residents

gained in military senice.

This time of year, people express their confidence in the economy with the purchases they

make for family and friends. But the roots of a strong econom> require more than the

season's shopping.
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Our prospenty depends un the hard uurk of our people, the vision of our corporate leaders

and the cooperation of our government leaders.

Government is an important partner in economic prosperity. From the interstate highway
that brought us into town, the restored buildings that are part of Savannah's charm, to the

port that allows our products to tlow to markets around the world, the support and fundmg
of the federal government is essential to our region's prosperity.

By holdings these field hearings, we hope to get a sense of the ways the federal

government helps economic development. As economic development programs and
conversion initiatives come before Mr. Kanjorski's subcommittee and the whole House of

Representatives, these hearings will enhance the process and certainly my thinking about

effective strategies for economic development.

I would like to thank Chief O. Afolabi and other members of my Savannah Advisory
Council for lifting up the importance of economic development

I would like to recognize any elected officials from the region who are present with us and

thank you for your support. Please stand.

Mr. Chairman. I look forward to these hearings.
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TESTIFYING FOR

THE ECONOMIC GROWTH AND CREDIT FORMATION SUBCOMMITTEE
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, FINANCE AND URBAN AFFAIRS

GOALS FOR SUSTAINABLE GROWTH: GREATER SAVANNAH

My neune is Richard Knowlton. I am president and chief executive officer

of the Savannah Economic Development Authority (SEDA). The Authority is

responsible for attracting new investment to the Savannah area and working
with existing businesses in attempts to support their expansion and continued

investment in our community. The purpose of these activities is to strengthen
the economy of our community and create employment opportunities for

Sav£innahi£tns.

In 1986, the mission and goals of the Authority were adjusted to reflect a

significant change from a reactive to a very proactive approach. Currently, the

Authority is considered one of the top business solicitation organizations in

the United States amongst communities of our size.

Our organization is unique in two respects that I feel may be beneficial

to our panel discussion. We are independently funded, creating our own

operating capital funds. We invest approximately $1 million per year to

promote our community and make sure that businesses planning an
investment in the southeast consider Savannah as a potential location.

We conduct a nationEilly recognized marketing program that creates well

over 150 visits by clients to ovtr community each year. In fact, while we work

very closely with state, federal and other ally organizations, 85% of the activity

of our orgeinlzation is created by our own marketing efforts. Our funding and

marketing activities make us both unique and quite independent. As a result,

we are much more similar to private business than the typical economic

development organization in cities throughout the United States of America.

SEDA has also chosen to develop properties when we have been unable

to attract private investment. Perhaps our most successful venture is

Crossroads Business Center, an industrial park designed for very large projects

which uses environmental location criteria rather than typical arduous

patterns. The park received special recognition from both envlrormiental and

governmental entities when SEDA received the only 'one of its kind' 404
envlrormiental permits in 1991. Crossroads has often been hailed as a model

for future large-scale planning and development. The Crossroads story is, in

itself, a long detciiled series of events. I mentioned it to point out the



70

persistence and tenacity of SEDA in our efforts to overcome major obstacles

placed in front of those of us who attempt to help our community grow and

prosper.

I would ask that you place two items on the agenda for the panel to

discuss. I feel these aire items which Impact our ability to perform our mission.

Hopefully appropriate answers might be developed either here or at a later time.

First, we find the primary problem of most of our small business cUents,
who are a majority of those with whom we work, is "gap financing". Savannah
is fortunate to have an organization in place that can process and deal with

companies including smedl businesses. However, we find that, with small

businesses, there invariably is a gap between what monies are required and
what collateral can cover. The second issue is the significant cost to

communities to meet waste water disposal requirements, particularly in light of

ever-increasing environmental standards and mandates. While we do not

question the value of these mandates, we do question whether the entire

burden for paying to meet these requirements should be placed on loced

communities or should the federal government bear some financial

responsibility.

Thank you for the opportunity to discuss these issues of interest smd
concern to our organization. We hope that we may share our knowledge and

experience gained through many years of attempting to help communities
create new job opportunities.

Sincerefy,

Richard D. Knoviton. Jr.

President

RDK/econ.grow.subcom.test
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oneofthetopten

ckveiopmentgroups

in the United Staiies

for 1990

by Conway Data, Inc

and

Site Se)ect(xis Magazine.

^%.
Savannah £a)noniicDevek)pnaentAuthohty

PQ Box 128

Savannah , Georgia 31402
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1 . To identify industrial and service businesses planning an exponsion or relocotion and convince

them to select Savonnoh os o business location.

2. To assure that an adequate supply of avoilable sites and buildings exist in the community thot

meet the needs of our clients.

3. To be hjlly self-supporting, maintain a sound credit roting, and hove the finoncial strength

required to raise copital at reasonable costs.

4. To mointoin a work environment that attrocts and retoins capable employees, encouroges self-

development, offers equal opporhjnity, fosters teamwork, ond insures continuity of competent

management.

5. Create a local constituency for the Authority ond create community awareness of who we ore,

what we do and why.

6. Support the continued growth of our port ond moritime industry ond ossure thot current and

Appropriate requisition exists for sofety in the port.

7. To support the development of communityivide planning for economic development and to

encourage a working relahonship among groups which impoct economic development.

8. To identify issues which negohvely affect SEDA's ability to attroct business and expansions and

promote open discussion and resolution of each issue.
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S

I;

1 . Identification of industrial and service businesses planning expansion or relocation:

I
a. Play a role in tfie final decision of 1 businesses which choose Savannah as the locotion

I
for their investment.

j:

b. Ploy role in ttie final decision of new and expanding businesses which creote 500 new

I jobs in the Greater Savannah area.

I c. Implement a new marketing plan designed to promote Crossroads Business Center and

I creote 25 prospects.

I
d. Focus our aword winning marketing effort, creating a better quality prospect.

I
1 . Identify 1 50 new firms planning on expansion or relocation.

I 2. Convince! 00 firms witfi expansion or investment plons to visit Savannah.

I e. Contact each prospect personally in 1 993.

f f. Conduct sales coll on the 50 existing businesses most likely to consider expansion.
a

l
2. Assure adequate supply of available sites/buildings:

I
0. Finalize water and sewer ogreements and help the city begin construction at Crossroads.

I
b. Finalize all financial arrangements for land ocquisition ot Crossroads.

!J

c. Help ttie county complete the interchange interconnector road at Crossroads,

d. Help the county eliminate delays and begin constraction of the Jimmy DeLoach Poricwoy.

e. Complete the mitigotion plan for the 404 permit at Crossroods.

f. Complete clearing the open oreas within each development zone at Crossroads.

g. Complete the site hll and authorized ground preparation plan under the nationwide permit

ot SPA Park.

infUU43kl*V.-yVi^ * T^-.-frt.- :
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3. Assure sound finonciol bose:

0. Inoeose commitments to the Crossroods fund drive by $80,000.

b. Inaeose contributions to the Authority for operoting costs by $45,000.

c. Recognizing a deficit will occur becouse of Crossroods, mointain o positive cosh flow for the

SEDA program.

d. Establish and implement odditionol plonning controls for travel.

4. Maintain attractive wodc environment for employees:

0. Update job descriptions and duties for all positions,

b. Provide career path training for interested employees.

5. Create local constituency/oworeness:

a. Establ'5h ond implement on organized program to expand community awareness of who

SEDA is and why we perfomi the services we do.

b. Conduct a Boord orientation for new members.

c Conduct a property review for all boord members.

d. Conduct on orientotion for elected ofhciob of the community.

e. Conduct briefings for elected ofhdols.

f . Conduct speeches to professionol ond dvic orgonizotions.

g. Create minority investment odvisory group.

6. Support the port and maritime industry.

0. Identify and soficit companies that import ond export through the Port of Sovannoh.

b. Continue to seek a coordinated ogreement between the port, industry and community

interests for use of the river.

c. Support the continued growth and physical expansion of the river ond port.

d. Undertake an onolysis of SEDA's legol responsibilities in the river and horbor ond assure

complionce.
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7. Support Communtty planning for economic development:

a. Reestablish the Woricing Partners.

b. Continue to aeote a regional awareness of development opportunities.

c. Participate in the Chatham Environmentol Fomm.

d. Participate in Savannah Olympic Support Committee.

e. Create ond implement on educational program that points out what is necessary to

estabTish a complete community wide economic development program, including sections

on business solicitation, community development, tourism, business development and

business dimate.

f. Participate in the Mayor's Broughton Street Redevelopment Plan.

g. Partidpote as a member of the Chathom Urtxin Transportation Shidy (CUTS) committee,

h. Serve as administrator of the Development Authority of Chatham County.

S. Identify/resolve issues:

0. Identify and represent SEDA's interests on the wetlands issue.

b. Identify and represent SEDA's interests on the need for increased capacity for waste water

disposal.

c. Identify and represent SEDA's interest on the water availability issue.

d. Help estobiish a fomnl effort in Savnmah to solidt small business to our community.

e. Help establish a fonnol business service program which provides business research,

business ombudsman, issues analysis ond ofter^ocotion services to new and existing

businesses in our areo.
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To provide a complete and

professionol facility location service

that meets the needs of our clients

and community.

<v -^w-fwityv 't ni l— II imm itK>v-t^"'- '•i'.*»e»»BK»«c»-wjn»'»«^»*«M»
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J
Through the years the Sovonnah Economic Development Authority has experienced mony

changes, both in name and in mission. However, hom our beginnings in the 1 920s to the

present day we have consistently been involved in the development of our community.

Since 1986 we have token on aggressive, prtHictive role in our business solicitation

efforts. At thot time, our Mission wos set, our Objectives defined and each year our goals

have, indeed, been action goob for the orgonization.

Please take a minute to read over our stated Mission and Objectives and our Goals for

1993. We ore pledged, as an organization, to adhere to our Mission and Objectives ond

accomplish the goals set for 1 993.

AR]]IUII6l6IILUiiI

Grairmon of the Board

Sovonnoh Economic Oevek>pment Authority
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SBL
SavcMnak Busmas league

Roj L Jadson, Praident

Management & Consulting, LTD.
p. O. Box 585

Savannah, GA 31402
(912)236-0631 Fax (9121 234-56S2

December 15, 1993

ECONOMIC GROWTH AND CREDIT FORMATION SUBCOMMITTEE
Committee Of Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs
Hon. Cynthia McKinney, Member of Congress, nth District of Georgia

Subject: Field Hearing On Strategies For Economic Growth -

Savannah And The Savannah River Region

First, let me thank Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney for arranging
this most important hearing. Her foresight and concern for this

region of the state is very much appreciated. Secondly, I wish to
thank the Chairman, Congressman Paul Kanjorski and the committee
members for their participation. Thirdly, let me say up front, how
much I appreciate being invited to represent the views of the
Savannah Business League and Small Businesses at this hearing.
My assigned subject being Goal's For Sustainable Growth: Greater
Savannah.

Very often when this subject is addressed, most planners will focus
on the plight of your major businesses . And not address the
economic plight of small businesses and in particular minority
businesses . First, there is evidence to show that economic
conditions in a community do not have the same effect on small and
or minority businesses as it does major businesses . i.e. If
conditions are good, they are better for larger businesses and if
they are bad, then things are worse for the smaller and minority
businesses. Therefore, in my opinion any form of economic planning
and/or strategy development for economic growth must be one that
will address each category of business.

1. Sustainable Growth - Broader Community - The greater Savannah
Area economic base is made up of varied types of industry,
(i.e. government, the port, manufacturing, the military and
other commercial business entities. To sustain growth we must
protect and enhance the well being of each.
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A. The Port Of Savannah must remain competitive with other
ports. It must operate efficiently and cost effective.
Federal funds must be provided for the deepening,
widening and removing of all obstructions that
will interfere with commerce moving in and
out of Savannah via the Savannah River.

B. Costly Federal Regulations should be
eliminated and the cost of these
regulations should be shared by government.

C. Environmental concerns are a priority item for business
leadership as well as the community at large.
Differences between the two bodies usually
occur over the cost to have a safe
community. Government must assume
some of the responsibility as well as some
of the cost of achieving a safe community.

D. The administration must continue to open up international
markets and at the same time "level the playing field" so
that America's Businesses will have a fair shot at
competing with foreign competition. It should establish
policies that will reduce the trade deficit with
countries like Japan.

E. The Federal Government should come up with a system to
make economics opportunities available to all
communities. This could be achieved by allowing each
community to compete for commercial space needed by the

government and provide information on all private
commercial opportunities made available through federal
contracts.

F. Expand the use for the two military bases located in the
Greater Savannah Area.

G. Education: Continue improvement and support for our
public education system is a must. Educational
opportunities on all levels must be available to those
who wish to pursue an education .

2. Sustainable Growth - Minority and Small Business

A. Redefine Minority Business. Given the advantage that a

majority female has over most other minorities and the
fact that other minority group populations are eroding
the efforts to bring African-American businesses into the
main stream. African-American businesses should be
excluded from the present definition and placed into an
exclusive definition.

B. A new executive order on minority and small business
participation should be adopted, setting goals and
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objectives for all federal agencies, departments and
organizations receiving federal funds.

C. The Federal Government's 8A Contracting Program should be
strengthened and expanded.

0. A Federal Incentive Program should be set up to encourage
mentoring and partnerships between major corporations
and minori ty businesses or business
persons. The purpose of such a program
would be to encourage major
corporations to sell off viable business
opportunities and to enter into partnership
spin-off business opportunities.

E. A capital loan fund should be established that can invest
$100,000 to $500,000 dollars into minority and small
business ventures in conjunction with other
lending institutions. This fund should be
structured so as to attract investments
from outside individuals and
institutions.

F. The President's enterprize zones concept should be
developed and adopted. Specific areas of urban blight
should be designated Enterprize Zones and funding and
business incentives for investments in the zones
should be made available. Funding and
incentives should also be available to
existing businesses in the zones.
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A Statement On
"Goals for Sustainable Growth: Greater Savannali"

by

Diane Harvey Johnson
President

CAA Consulting Corporation
and

State Representative, District 148

Georgia General Assembly

mailing address: Post OfTice Box 5544

Savannah, GA 31414-5544
Phone: (912) 236-8326

FAX: (912) 231-9412

before

The Honorable Cynthia McKinney
U.S. Congress, Uth District of Georgia

and
Honorable Paul E. Kanjorski, Chairman

and members of the

U.S. House of Representatives
Subcommittee on Economic Gromh and Credit Formation
of the Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs

Savannah City Council Chambers

City Hall

December 15, 1993
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DIANE HARVEY JOHNSON
REPRESENTATIVE DISTRICT 148

P.O. BOX 5544

SAVANNAH. GEORGIA 31414

(912)236-8326(0)

(912) 232-3695 (H)

P{oiise of!]{fpresentatives
LEGlSLA-nVE OmCE BUILDING. ROOM 501

ATLANTA, GEORGIA 30334

(404) 656-Om

December 15, 1993

STANDING
COMMITTEES:

BANKS & BANKING
INSURANCE

STATE INSTITUTIONS 4
PROPERTY

To: The Honorable

Members of

Gentlemen:

Cynthia McKinney, Chairman Kanjorski and
the Committee. Panelists, Ladies and

First, please allow me to thank Rep. McKinney and Chairman Kanjorski
for making this congressional field hearing possible for the people of our

region. It is my prayer that much good will come out of the investment made
by all parties to this effort.

In preparing for this hearing, I was reminded of the 1980 White House
Conference on Small Business among other such similar dialogues, where as

an elected Georgia Delegate. I deliberated in Washington. D.C.. with a few

other thousand of my fellow small business owners, attempting to prioritize
the key issues facing Small Business: The Backbone of our Nation's Economy.

The dire need for capital formation, management and technical training
and assistance, paperwork reduction and a host of other needs and concerns
surfaced and were laid before our national leaders. I am proud to say that I

believe that much progress has been made over the last decade, but certainly,
there continues to remain great challenges that face us as we move toward the

21st Century.

In conjunction with the Greater Savannah Black Tourism Network and
the Coastal Empire .Area Business League, may I offer for your consideration
three local area concerns which may assist you in charting your future

strategies and initiatives for further development and economic growth in this

region:

74-990 0-94-4
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I. PARTICIPATION IN CONTRACTS

The passage of the June 1993 referendum assures that there will be,

close to $150 million dollars spent on community improvement projects over

the next few years. These projects are a reality. Now is the time to set in

motion a commitment to allow ail segments of the community an opportunity
to participate in the business generated by these developments. The

contracting for these projects will be done by the Chatham County. An

approach to awarding these contracts is needed which will allow ail segments
of the Savannah Community to participate. The purchasing model which was
used on the Detention Center has been widely praised for minority

participation. A commitment by the Chatham County Commission to follow

the same purchasing model as used by the Detention Center project will result

in the largest number of minority contracts awarded in the history of this

community.

II. BUSINESS OWNERSHIP DEVELOPMENT

As we move forward to strengthen the economic base of the Savannah -

Chatham County Area, attention must be given to the need to increase the

number of minorities owning and operating business enterprises. Through
ownership of businesses minorities will be able to participate in the free

enterprise system, generating jobs to help reduce the high unemployment rate

that plagues progress, not only in minority communities, but the community
as a whole.

Leaders are needed to assist in creating a positive environment of

support for the development of minority-owned businesses. Loans and other

support will do much to insure that minorities have the opportunity to succeed
in business.

The Tourism and Hospitality Industry, as others, will offer a variety of

opportunities for minority entrepreneurs.



95

in. JOBS: HOSPrTAlITY AND TOURISM INDUSTRY EDUCATION/
ON THE JOB TRAINING

The Hospitality and Tourism Industry is a growing Savannah industry

which will provide many new jobs - some of them lower paid service jobs and

some higher paid professional, technical and managerial jobs. The Savannah

community, the Chamber of Commerce, Convention & Visitors Bureau, and

the Hospitality Industry must join with the new Hospitality Management
Programs at Savannah State College and South College, .\mong the actions

which should be seriously considered are:

• Significant State funding for the Hospitality and Tourism

Management Program at Savannah State.

• Managerial courses in all aspects of the hospitality industry should be

supported as a legislative priority.

• A scholarship in Hospitality Management awarded to a minority and

funded by the Savannah Hospitality Association.

• Programs are Savannah Technical Institute and South College should

be supported.

• Paid internships in major hotels for students in the Hospitality

Management Programs.

• A cooperative effort between the hospitality education programs and

the Savannah Hospitality Industry similar to the Savannah Compact
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TESTIMONY OF HELEN V. HEAD, CPA, CHAIRMAN
SAVANNAH AREA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

HEARING ON "STRATEGIES FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH - SAVANNAH AND THE
SAVANNAH RIVER REGION"
WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 15, 1993, FROM 9:00 A.M. TO 1:00 P.M.
SAVANNAH CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC GROWTH & CREDIT FORMATION
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, FINANCE & URBAN AFFAIRS
PAUL E. KANJORSKI, CHAIRMAN
MIKE RADWAY, DEPUTY STAFF DIRECTOR

###

THANK YOU FOR THIS OPPORTUNITY TO SPEAK ABOUT THE IMPORTANT
SUBJECT OF ECONOMIC GROWTH IN THIS REGION,

I HAVE THE HONOR TO BE CHAIRMAN OF THE SAVANNAH AREA CHAMBER OF
COMMERCE, AND THE FIRST WOMAN ELECTED TO THAT LEADERSHIP
POSITION SINCE ITS FOUNDING IN 1807. I CONSIDER MYSELF TO BE A
STRONG ADVOCATE FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF SMALL BUSINESSES,
PARTICULARLY THOSE OWNED BY WOMEN AND OTHER MINORITIES.

YOU MAY NOT EXPECT A 186 YEAR OLD CHAMBER OF COMMERCE TO BE
EITHER PROGRESSIVE OR PRO-ACTIVE. YOU WOULD BE WRONG ABOUT
SAVANNAH. OUR CHAMBER IS THE ONLY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
ORGANIZATION IN THIS REGION THAT IS SUPPORTED BY THE VOLUNTARY
CONTRIBUTIONS OF 1700 BUSINESSES. 88% OF OUR MEMBERS HAVE LESS
THAN 50 EMPLOYEES. IMAGINE THOSE 1500 NO NONSENSE SMALL
BUSINESS OWNERS DECIDING EVERY YEAR TO WRITE A CHECK FOR
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND YOU WILL UNDERSTAND JUST HOW PASSIONATE
WE ARE ABOUT SERVING THEIR NEEDS .

IF YOU LOOK AT THE CHAMBER'S PRIORITIES IN THE REAL TERMS OF
STAFF AND BUDGET ALLOCATION, IT IS CLEAR THAT NUMBER ONE IS
IMPROVING PUBLIC EDUCATION. MORE GERMANE TO THIS SUBCOMMITTEE'S
INTERESTS IS PRIORITY NUMBER TWO -- BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT. WE
HAVE BEEN INSTRUMENTAL IN THE SUCCESSFUL COMPETITION FOR THE
OLYMPICS, IN THE PASSAGE OF REFERENDUM FOR ROAD AND SCHOOL
IMPROVEMENTS, IN THE CREATION OF THE SMALL BUSINESS ASSISTANCE
CORPORATION, AND IN DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT. FOR FIVE YEARS WE
ENTIRELY SUPPORTED THE SAVANNAH REGIONAL MINORITY PURCHASING
COUNCIL. WE HAVE CONTRACTED FOR ORIGINAL RESEARCH IN
GOVERNMENTAL CONSOLIDATION, THE ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH OF OUR
RIVER ENVIRONMENT, AND LONG RANGE COMMUNITY PLANNING. OUR
CURRENT MAJOR PROJECT IS PLANNING AND FUNDING FOR AN
INTERNATIONAL TRADE CENTER FOR OUR PORT AND HOSPITALITY
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INDUSTRIES. ALL THESE TASKS HAVE BEEN UNDERTAKEN IN THE SERVICE
OF IMPROVING THE CLIMATE FOR BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT.

IN VIEW OF OUR CONSTITUENCY OF SMALL BUSINESS AND OUR EXPERIENCE
IN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, THE CHAMBER OFFERS THESE
RECOMMENDATIONS TO FEDERAL POLICY MAKERS:

TRADE CENTER FUNDING: THE GEORGIA MARITIME & INTERNATIONAL
TRADE CENTER WILL OPEN THE DOOR FOR SAVANNAH INTO A MORE
PROFITABLE SECTOR OF THE MEETING AND CONVENTION INDUSTRY. ITS
ECONOMIC IMPACT WILL BE 1,950 NEW JOBS AND $120 MILLION ANNUAL
REVENUE. STATE AND LOCAL FUNDING HAS BEEN COMMITTED FOR 75% OF
THIS $75 MILLION PROJECT. THE REMAINING $19 MILLION OF FUNDING
WOULD BE AN APPROPRIATE FEDERAL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT INITIATIVE
GIVEN THE JOB CREATION IMPACT AND THE MINORITY BUSINESS AND JOB
PLAN THAT WILL BE IMPLEMENTED.

SBAC: THE SMALL BUSINESS ASSISTANCE CORPORATION HAS BEEN
EFFECTIVE IN PROVIDING FINANCING TO BOTH VERY SMALL AND MINORITY
BUSINESSES. IT IS SUPPORTED BY FUNDING FROM THE SMALL BUSINESS
ADMINISTRATION AND HUD COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANTS AS
WELL AS LOCAL MONEY FROM BANKS AND OTHER PRIVATE CONTRIBUTORS.
I URGE YOU TO INVESTIGATE THIS UNIQUE ORGANIZATION WITH THE VIEW
TO LEARNING WHAT MIGHT BE REPLICATED AND HOW BEST TO SUPPORT
THIS TYPE OF EFFORT.

CDBG: ALTHOUGH THE CITY OF SAVANNAH HAS BEEN ABLE TO USE IT TO
SUPPORT THE SMALL BUSINESS ASSISTANCE CORPORATION, THE USE OF
HUD COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT FUNDS FOR BUSINESS
DEVELOPMENT IS INCREASINGLY DIFFICULT. SINCE MANY JOBS ARE
CREATED BY SMALL BUSINESSES SERVING LOW INCOME NEIGHBORHOODS,
THE CDBG REGULATIONS SHOULD ALLOW FOR FLEXIBILITY TO ASSIST JOB
FORMATION.

COMMUNITY BANKING: THE PRESIDENT HAS PROPOSED NEW COMMUNITY
REINVESTMENT RULES THAT ARE INTENDED TO SPUR BILLIONS OF DOLLARS
OF LENDING FOR HOUSING, SMALL BUSINESSES AND CONSUMERS IN LOW
AND MODERATE INCOME AREAS. THE NEW RULES ARE ALSO INTENDED TO
CUT THE BURDENSOME PAPERWORK, PARTICULARLY FOR SMALLER BANKS,
THAT HAS PROVEN TO BE EXPENSIVE AND INEFFECTIVE. THESE ARE
EXCELLENT OBJECTIVES. I WOULD ASK YOU TO BE VIGILANT IN SEEING
THAT THEY ARE REALIZED.

BANK CDCs: INCREASING THE ABILITY OF BANKS TO PROVIDE FINANCING
FOR BUSINESS FORMATION AND EXPANSION, AND FOR ECONOMIC
DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS GENERALLY, SHOULD BE A FEDERAL OBJECTIVE.
BANK COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT CORPORATIONS ARE ONE METHOD THAT NOW
EXISTS, THAT HAS PROVEN ITS EFFECTIVENESS, AND THAT SHOULD BE
STRENGTHENED AND EXPANDED BY FEDERAL BANKING REGULATIONS. THE
BANK CDC PROVIDES TOOLS FOR POOLING FINANCES AND FOR PRUDENT
INVESTMENT IN URBAN DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS. IN SAVANNAH, BANK
CDCs COULD ACCELERATE DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AND INCREASE THE
PRODUCTION OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING.
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EMPOWERMENT ZONES WE BELIEVE THAT THE CONCEPT OF
"EMPOWERMENT ZONES" IS A USEFUL TOOL FOR ENCOURAGING TARGETED
INVESTMENT IN JOB PRODUCTION FOR URBAN AREAS, ALTHOUGH IT IS

CLEARLY NOT A PANACEA SINCE GEORGIA HAS RESTRICTIONS ON THE
ESTABLISHMENT OF STATE ENTERPRISE ZONES. SAVANNAH AND OTHER
MEDIUM SIZED CITIES HAVE HAD LITTLE EXPERIENCE IN ESTABLISHING
THEM. FEDERAL LEGISLATION SHOULD NOT REPEAT GEORGIA'S MISTAKE
OF EXCLUDING SMALLER URBAN AREAS FROM THIS PROGRAM

GEORGIA PORTS: ESTABLISHED IN 1733 ON THE BLUFFS OF THE SAVANNAH
RIVER. THE PORT OF SAVANNAH HAS BEEN KEY TO THE ECONOMIC
GROWTH AND VITALITY OF GEORGIA IT SERVES AS THE STATE'S
GATEWAY TO DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL TRADE. ENSURING A
VARIETY OF LOW COST GOODS AND SERVICES ARE AVAILABLE TO
CONSUMERS

TODAY. MORE THAN 63.000 GEORGIANS TRACE THHR ECONOMIC
LIVELIHOOD TO MARITIME RELATED ACTIVITIES THESE JOBS GENERATE
MORE THAN $189 MILLION IN STATE AND LOCAL TAXES THAT HELP FUND
ESSENTIAL PUBLIC SERVICES. IN ADDITION. THE PORT GENERATES MORE
THAN $200 MILLION ANNUALLY IN US. CUSTOMS COLLECTIONS.

IN PROMOTING THE GEORC PORTS AUTHORITY FOR USE AMONG THE
WORLD'S TRADING NATIONS, GPA CREATES A COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGE
BY ALLOWING GEORGIA'S COMPANIES TO LEVERAGE THEIR STRENGTH IN

WORLD COMMERCE BOTH AS EXPORTERS AND AS IMPORTERS

CONSTRUCTION AND MAINTENANCE OF A DEEPER SHIPPING CHANNEL TO
PERMIT THE NEW. DEEP DRAFT SHIPS TO TRAVEL UNIMPEDED TO THE PORT
COMPLEX WILL BE COMPLETED BY EARLY SPRING 1994 THE COST OF $35-

45 MILUON WILL BE SHARED BY THE STATE AND FEDERAL GOVERNMENTS.
ONLY PROJECTS DETERMINED TO BE IN THE NATIONAL INTEREST ARE
SUBJECT TO FEDERAL COST SHARING MAINTENANCE OF FEDERAL
CHANNEL DREDGING IS FUNDED TOTALLY BY A TAX ASSESSED ON THE
VALUE OF THE CARGO MOVING THROUGH THE PORT

IN TODAY'S INCREASINGLY COMPETITIVE ARENA. IF THE PORT CANNOT
ACCOMMODATE THE SHIPS. THE STEAMSHIP LINES WILL TURN TO A
COMPETITOR IN ANOTHER STATE JEOPARDIZING THE MORE 63.000 JOBS.
THE TAXES AND THE ECONOMIC IMPACT. ALSO AT A RISK IS THE QUAUTY
OF OUR UVES IF GOODS ARE NOT TRANSPORTED EFHCIENTLY THEY WILL
COST MORE AND COMPROMISE OUR COMPETITIVENESS IN WORLD
MARKETS.

FUNDING THE INTERMODAL SURFACE TRANSPORTATION EFFICIENCY ACT
OF 1991 MAKING THE LANDSIDE LINK TO THE PORTS AND. FUNDING THE
ANNUAL CONSTRUCTION BUDGET OF THE CORPS OF ENGINEERS IS

ESSENTIAL TO MEETING THE DEMANDS OF INCREASED CARGO TONNAGE
AND VESSEL MOVEMENTS BY LARGER SHIPS IN THE INTERNATIONAL FLEET
CALLING GEORGIA'S PORTS.

IN CLOSING. THANK YOU AGAIN FOR THIS OPPORTUNITY TO REPRESENT
THE MEMBERS OF THE SAVANNAH AREA CHAMBER OF COMMERCE AND
EXPRESS SOME OF THHR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT INTERESTS.
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ON
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GROWTH -

SAVANNAH AND THE SAVANNAH RIVER
REGION"

BY

THE REV. BENNIE R. MITCHELLJR.
CONNORS TEMPLE BAPTIST CHURCH/CON ED. INC.

SAVANNAH, GEORGIA

DECEMBER 15, 1993
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SUBCOMMITTEE PRESENTATION
'STRATEGIES FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH SAVANNAH

AND THE
SAVANNAH RIVER REGION'

BY

THE REV. BENNIER. MITCHELL
CONNORS TEMPLE BAPTIST CHURCH/CON .ED., INC.

SAVANNAH. GEORGIA

December 15, 1993

The Organization

ConEd., Inc. the non-profit component of Connor's Temple Baptist Church was
established to oversee and manage the Development of the MLK, Jr. Blvd. Complex.
There are 7 members of the Board of Directors. To further ensure the development of

the complex an advisory board of 12 members has been established comprised of

doctors, lawyers, philanthropists, and business persons.

Mission Statement

The ConEd., Inc. mission is to restore and renovate the McKelvey-Powell/West
Broad Street YMCA building as a much needed resource in the community, on the

MLK, Jr. Blvd Corridor. Once restored and renovated the facility will house a Family

Community Resource Center. The complex will pull together existing community
agencies working together in an organized effort to combat the problems of high crime,

drugs, teen pregnancy, family violence, poor health care, high infant mortality, and lack

of services. And, promote and revitalize entrepreneurship through innovative

partnerships.
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"STRATEGIES FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH
THE MARTIN LUTHER KING CORRIDOR"

The Plan of Action

The following presentation will concentrate its context on the Martin Luther King

Corridor in Savannah, and will provide some suggestions to the Subcommittee as to

how the "Hub" as we know it can be restored and gain economic growth.

The Martin Luther King Corridor in Savannah served as a beacon to the

African-American Community. The Corridor provided African-Americans the

opportunity to do business and participate in the economic development of greater

Savannah/Chatham County. The "Hub" was the location of many businesses that

served African-Americans. Several businesses were built and owned by African-

Americans, and many residents were served by these businesses, who otherwise

might have been without much needed products and services.

Restoration of the Martin Luther King Corridor would mean the return of

community pride, and the redevelopment of a much needed business district. To
restore the "Hub" would mean putting an end to slum and blight, and creating an

incentive for business owners in the area to renovate and improve their properties.

There is at least one historical facility along the Corridor, the McKelvey-
HallA'MCA building which is listed on the National Historical Registry as an historical

landmark. Restoration of properties such as this would impact economic growth, by

eliminating slum and blight. The restoration would also create an innovative approach
to dealing with prevalent problems in the area and, afford an opportunity to existing

community agencies and organizations to work together to fulfill community needs.

We offer the following 3 ways and means in the restoration of the Martin Luther

King Corridor, or the "Hub" as we know it. as part of the economic development for

Savannah and the Savannah River Region.

1 . Offer a Tax Break to Businesses Along the MLK Corridor

First and foremost, the federal and local governments should be FAIR to all who
want to locate or relocate businesses on the MLK Corridor with the interest of

revitalizing the Corridor to her former glory in the philosophy of being a good corporate

citizen.

This can be accomplished by providing information about opportunities to

receive tax breaks and other incentives and, what grants and low interest or no

interest loans that might available. And further by providing the technical assistance to

help access and apply for this information which in the past has not been available.
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Through an established procedure of applying for assistance from the federal

and local governments businesses and agencies will be able to better facilitate their

financial needs.

Further, through State Legislation which is being proposed to allow cities other

than Atlanta, to establish "Enterprise Zones" should include Savannah. The MLK
Corridor is part of the City of Savannah's Area "C". which is targeted for

redevelopment, to eliminate slum and blight. The concept of "Enterprise Zones" would

serve as an incentive to new businesses wanting to locate along the Corridor.

Any business locating or relocating on the corridor should be given a tax break

with a gradual scale that will increase taxes on property.

2. Establish a Relationship with Current Businesses Along the Corridor

Businesses currently located on the MLK Corridor should be encouraged by the

federal and local governments to establish a relationship with the residents that would

make them better neighbors. People should be treated with respect. Customers,

regardless of race or economic status should be treated as human beings. Pricing

should be regulated to offer fair pricing. Many of the residents are consigned to the

area because of lack of income and transportation. Good corporate citizens, like any
other good neighbor should take care of neighbors. Reinvesting in the neighborhood,

hiring from within the neighborhood, supporting neighborhood groups, schools, and

churches are just a few examples.

3. Organize "The MLK Blvd. Merchants Association"

Merchants along the Corridor should be encouraged to organize themselves
and form coalitions with the church, city and county, and become a part of the

Chamber of Commerce to capitalize on the inherent strengths of the MLK Blvd.

Corridor. Such an association would provide assistance to the $30 billion tourism

industry, the Convention and Visitors Bureau, and make our neighborhood and the

MLK Corridor visitor friendly.

In the context of building partnerships for a better Savannah, the first major
effort to effect economic growth and development for the Martin Luther King Corridor

should become a signifk:ant part of the overall plan for the 1996 Olympics.

-2-
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MLK, JR. BOULEVARD COMPLEX

RESTORATION PROJECT
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INTRODUCTION

The restoration and renovation of the McKelvey/PowellAVest

Broad Street YMCA is a project that will restore a much needed

resource to the community. Once restored and renovated the facility will

house a Family Community Resource Center.

Not only will this project create an innovative approach to dealing with

prevalent problems in the Savannah area, but also affords an opportunity

to existing community agencies to work together to fulflU a community

need. We will be submitting this request to fimding agencies to secure all

the funds necessary to complete all phases of the project.
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THE CHALLENGE

Description of Problem

In recent years Savannah, a moderately paced urban community,

with beautiful squares, parks, and a historical heritage, has been

overwhelmed with crime, drugs, and violence, particularly in

predominately black communities.

Many organizations have been organized in an attempt to combat

problems that are plaguing our black communities, but there has not

been a concerted effort to combine forces, organize and plan for progress.

The problems that exist which have detrimental effects on the

communities include: teen pregnancy, drug abuse, youth unemployment

and inactivity, child abuse, family violence, high crime, poor health care

and lack of adequate services, high infant mortality, and the list goes on.



106

«»«» YESTERDAYi ' «» 4B» 4B»



107

AN HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE

A Moment for Cnminunity Pride

For more than half a century, the McKelvey/Powell HalVWest Broad

Street YMCA served as a family life center and beacon to the African-

American citizens ofSavannah/Chatham County, drawing people from all

walks of life to its host of social programs.

In many ways, the YMCA mirrors the history of downtown

Savannah. It was built in 1927 by William McKelvey and Edward O.

Powell as a major business investment response to the need for a facility

for community outreach programs. During World War II, the facility

served the community for USO activities. Its walls have reverberated the

voices of local, national and international dignitaries.

For years the YMCA served as an anchor for the entrepreneurial

spirit of African-Americans. As the downtown shopping district decayed,

the YMCA building on West Broad Street remained in limited use until

1985.

Today the building has been purchased by the Connor's Temple

Baptist Church. The plan is to restore the facility to its former glory as

a family community resource center.
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THE GOAL

Description of Project Overflll final

Because of the commitment of Connor's Temple Baptist Church to

make a positive difference in the community, preliminary work has

begun to establish the MLK, Jr. Boulevard Complex.

A survey was conducted to determine what services are most

needed and would be appropriate to include in the Center. Several

agencies and individuals have been identified who are willing to assist

in the preservation of the YMCA building.

The project goal is to restore (exterior) and renovate (interior) the

existing facility, which is owned by Connor's Temple Church, Inc. and

Managed by Con-Ed, Inc., a non-profit corporation. The building is

located in an area populated by youth where the volume of crime,

violence and drugs are rampant. The restored facility, will serve as a

center for positive and effective change, utilizing existing services and

agencies in a collaborative effort to meet the needs of the family unit.

The project will also seek to create new services to meet the needs

of families. Though the area has a high percentage of African-Americans,

the Center will be open to all who live in the target area.
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THE COST

Prefect Cost
Barnard & King, a respected firm of architectural engineers

estimates that a minimum of $1,025,900 will be needed to restore and
renovate the YMCA building.

The restoration / renovation project will be done in three phases.
The cost breakdown is outlined below:

• Restoration of Exterior, Phase I $275,000

• Renovation of Interior, Phase II (1st and 2nd Fl) 591,800

• Renovation of Interior, Phase III (3rd Fl) 159,100

Total Project Cost $1,025,900

Project Tinift T.inft

• Phase I - to be completed: July, 1994

• Phase II- to be completed: July, 1995

• Phase Ill-to be completed: July, 1996

Funding Requirements

Con-Ed. Inc., a non -
profit corporation has been established to

receive funds and manage the project. All funding support and inquiries

should be directed to the corporation, in care of the Chairperson.
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Endowment Opportunities

Naming Opportunities To Support The Project

Phase I Entire Building $1,025,900

Exterior $ 275,000

Phase II

Floor
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Endowment Opportunities

FLOORS

First Floor $ 90,540

Second Floor $ 226,560

Third Floor $ 159,100

Rooms

$ 10,000 — 100,000
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All Contributions To This Project Are Tax Deductible
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AN INVITATION

The Board of Con-Ed., Inc. a non-profit corporation established to

manage the M.L.K., Jr. Boulevard Complex restoration project, and the

Advisory Board invite you to join in the effort to restore to the

community a much needed resource, the McKelvey/Powell Hall/West

Broad Street YMCA.

This project will not only create an innovative approach to dealing with

prevalant problems in the Savannah area, but also affords an opportunity

to existing community agencies willing to work together to fulfill a

community need.

Because of our commitment to make a positive difference in our

community, the Con-Ed., Inc. Board has begun preliminary work to

establish the Community Family Resource Center Complex. A group of

volunteers surveyed the community to determine what services are most

needed and would be appropriate to include in the center. As part of the

survey we were able to identify persons and agencies willing to assist in

the preservation of the building, which is in process.

The Advisory Board
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CON-ED., INC.
509 WEST GWINNETT STREET

SAVANNAH, GEORGIA 31401

ADVISORY BOARD MEMBERS

Atty. David Roberson

Mrs. Alice Walls

Dr. Archie A. Culbreth

Mrs. Pearl Persad

Maj. William L.D. Lyght

Dr. Dorothy Gardner

Mr. Richard M. Eichholz

Mrs. Carolyn B. Jones

Mr. Bill Daniels

Mr. Robert Butts

Dr. Billy Hair

Atty. Willie Gary

Mr. Floyd Blackwell
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TOMORROW
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CHATHAM COUNTY

COMMUNITY SURVEY, 1992

Connors Temple Baptist Chnich, Inc.

509 West Gwinnett Street at M. L. King, Jr., Boulevard

Savannah, Georgia 31401

October 20, 1992
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Chatham County

Community Service Needs Assessments

This report is based on a Community Service Assessment which was developed by
Connors Temple Baptist Church, Inc. The data compiled and analyzed in this report will be

utilized in the development of proposals for potential fiinding sources to effectively alleviate the

concerns highlighted from the community survey.

Question ffl (a,b,c) were combined with each respondent showing more than one concern.

The results showed 80.6% with concerns for teens and their activities, 78.4% were

concerned with drugs in the neighborhood, 64% were concered with bettering the

community, 42.4% with crimes, 24.2% with recreational activities in the neighborhood and
the least concerns were 1% for the neighborhhod store, 5.4% teen mothers, 2.7 laundry
facilities and another 1% with elderly recreation.

n = 148

Better Communirj'
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CONNORS TEMPLE BAPTIST NEEDS ASSESSMENTS TARGET PIOPOLATION MAP 1??2.:

North

West ^

South

North = Bay Street
South - Anderson Street West = May Street

I 4 .. ,i,.,, |>,^,^ II 1—i 1.
arnard Street
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CITY OF SAVANNAH
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Georgia Department of Natural Resources
20S Butl«r StTMt, S.E.. Sutt« 1462. Atlanta. QMrgte 30334

Parts. Hi«ri«li u ii. md Mrtirle SItaa tXtWsn
Oaaot Mitarte Pimir men

Bu^Mti A. Lyon. 3«M> KMofk PtM*ni«an OMa*
(400<M^MO

Octob«r 7, 1993

Dear Reverend Mitchell;

I am sending this letter in support of the rehabilitation and
reuse of the historic YMCA building on Martin Luther King, Jr.
Boulevard in Savannah. The building lies within the Savannah
Historic District and although its condition is soaewhat
deteriorated, it appears to be structurally sound and can be
brought back to a useful condition.

African-Anerican YMCA's are important connunity landmarks. These
facilitias have traditionally provided places for physical,
social, and political activities for young black aen. This
particular building was constructed and dedicated as a black
YMCA, and Is a landmark structure within the community because of
its architectural prominence, and the importance of the
activities that occurred there.

The YMCA in Savannah is an excellent example of a dedicated
landmark building and in addition is significant for its
associations with the civil rights activities that went on in
SavannaK during the I960' a.

I hope that you will have the opportunity to inform the site
selection committee of the importance of this landmark building
and they will see fit to provide for its continued use.

P9>t-lt
' Iwand fax lr«nsmin«l mBtneTBTl

^^£=7-

sincerely,

^^J.U ^
ElizabUth A. Lyon
State Historic Preservation
Officer
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PRESENTATION BEFORE THE
CHATHAM COUNTY COMMISSION
SITE SELECTION COMMITTEE

OCTOBER 13, 1993

BY

CON. ED., INC.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND
ADVISORY COMMITTEE
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In many ways, the YMCA mirrors the history of

downtown Savannah. The building was built in 1927 as a

major business investment in response to the need for a

facility for community outreach programs for African

Americans. It was built by William McKelvey and Edward

O. Powell, both African Americans, During World War II,

the facility served the community for USO activities. Its

walls have reverberated the voices of local, national and

international dignitaries. And served as a monument of

courage and support to many during the Civil Rights

conflicts in Savannah and Chatham County.

For years the YMCA served as an anchor for the

entrepreneurial spirit of African Americans. As the

downtown shopping district decayed, the YMCA building on

West Broad Street remained In limited use until 1 985.

Today the building has been purchased by the

Connor's Temple Baptist Church. The plan is to restore the

facility to its former glory as a family community resource

center.

3
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Not only will this project create an innovative approach

to dealing with prevalent problems in the Savannah area,

but also affords an opportunity to existing community

agencies and organizations to work together to fulfill a

community need, which includes the establishment of a

Civil Rights Museum for all of Savannah to be proud and

accessible.

JUSTIFICATION:

The West Broad Street YMCA site is located on the

corridor targeted by the Olympic Committee for

beautification. The area of MLK, Jr. Blvd. around the West

Broad Street YMCA should be included in those plans. Not

only will this lengthen the corridor, but extending the

beautification effort, will provide an Incentive for other

businesses along the corridor to renovate their properties.

The inclusion of the south end of MLK in the beautification

will also eliminate blight and slum conditions.
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Martin Luther King, Jr. Blvd. Is Savannah's gateway for

visitors entering from Interstate 16. Figures provided by the

Chatham County - Savannah Metropolitan Planning

Commission indicate that there Is more traffic entering

Savannah on the South end of MLK, Jr., near the West

Broad Street YMCA, than on the North end, near the

Visitors/Civic Center in 1991 and 1992.

Entering from 1-16 at MLK Blvd. In 1992-12.572:

Entering 1-16 at Gwinnett St, in 1992-11.887

Entering MLK Blvd. @ Huntington St., 1992-16.717

Entering MLK Blvd. @ Bolton St., 1992-17.974

Entering Montgomery at the Civic Center 1 992 -5.995.

Estimates for the year 2010 show the same differentials.

The West Broad Street YMCA, known as the

McKelvey/Powell Hall, Is listed on the National Register of

Historic Sites, and should be restored and renovated for

historical preservation.
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DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT:

Because of the Commitment of Connor's Temple

Baptist Cliurch to malce a positive difference in the.

community, preliminary work has begun to establish the

MLK, Jr. Blvd. Complex.

A survey was conducted to determine what services

are most needed and would be appropriate to include in the

Center. Several agencies and individuals have been

identified who are willing to assist in the preservation of the

YMCA building.

The project goal is to restore (exterior) and renovate

(interior) the existing facility, which Is owned by Connor's

Temple and managed by Con-Ed., Inc. a non-profit

corporation. The facility, once restored, will serve as a

center for positive and effective change, utilizing existing

services and agencies in a collaborative effort to meet the

needs of the community.

6
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The project will also seek to create new services to

meet the needs of families. Though the area has a high

percentage of African Americans, the Center will be open to

all who live in the area.

THE PROJECT COST:

Bernard & King, a respected firm of architectural

engineers estimates that a minimum of $1 ,025,900 will be

needed to restore and renovate the YMCA building.

The restoration/renovation project will be done in three

phases. The cost breakdown is as follows:

• Restoration of Exterior, Phase I $275,000

• Renovation of Interior Phase II 591 ,800

• Renovation of Interior Phase ill 1 59, 1 00

Project Time Line:

• Phase I
- Completed by July, 1994

• Phase II
- Completed by July, 1995

• Phase III- Completed by July, 1996

Endowment Opportunities: Naming Opportunities are

available to support the project.

7
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CONCLUSION:

The Board of Con-Ed, Inc. submits to the Chatham

County Commission Site Selection Committee this

presentation as a viable alternative for the location of the

Civil Rights Museum. A site that was built by African

Americans, owned by African Americans, and served

African Americans. And, further request, that the 1%

Sales Tax pledge of $1 ,000,000 be set aside to fund the

McKelvey/Powell Hall/West Broad Street YMCA

Restoration/Renovation project.

-end-

8



138

Georgia Department of Natural Resources

20S Butiv SiTMt. S.e., SuH* 1462. Atlanta. QMrgta 30334

Birfnti A. Lyon. 3«ri> Ktitolc Pt«Mon*>n OMoh
(404) «M-2*40

October 7, 1993

Daar Reverend Mitchell;

I an sending this letter in support of the rehabilitation and
reuse of the historic YMCA building on Martin Luther King, Jr.
Boulevard in Savannah. The building lies within the Savannah
Historic District and although Its condition is somewhat
deteriorated, it appears to be structurally sound and can be

brought back to a useful condition.

African-American YMCA's are important community landmarks. These
facilities have traditionally provided places for physical,
social, and political activities for young black men. This
particular building was constructed and dedicated as a black
YMCA, and is "a landmark structure within the community because of
its architectural prominence, and the importance of the
activities that occurred there.

The YMCA in Savannah is an excellent example of a dedicated
landmark building and in addition is significant for its
associations with the civil rights activities that went on in
Savannah during the 1960'b.

I hope that you will have the opportunity to inform the site
selection committee of the importance of this landmark building
and they will sea fit to provide for its continued use.

PoaMI" txaod tax Irtnsmittat mwrwa >q/i

'^,,P
,..^--?qvQr'

sincerely.

e.^^ ^-
Elizabyth A. Lyon
State Historic Preservation
Officer
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PRESENTATION BEFORE THE
SAVANNAH CITY COUNCIL

BY

CON. ED., INC.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND
ADVISORY COMMITTEE

December 9, 1993
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INTRODUCTION:

To the members of Savannah City Council, the Con.

Ed., Inc. Board of Directors and Advisory Committee, come

before you today to request funding from the City's

Community Block Grant allocation. This request is to fund

the renovation and restoration of the McKelvey/Powell

HallAA/est Broad Street YMCA building, located at 714

Martin Luther King Blvd., Savannah/Chatham,County

Georgia.

We are here to request your support in our attempt to

salvage a very significant part of African American history.

A facility that has played an important role In the history of

Savannah/Chatham County. A facility that served as a

refuge fo many during the struggle for equality. A facility

that provided families a wholesome atmosphere for events

and activities, during a time when there was no place else

for them to go.

The Board of Con. Ed. feels very strongly that the

YMCA building should be renovated and restored.

-1-
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Today the building has been purchased by the Connor's

Temple Baptist Church. The plan is to restore the facility to

its former glory as a family community resource center.

Not only will this project create an innovative

approach to dealing with prevalent problems in the

Savannah area, but also affords an opportunity to existing

community agencies and organizations to work together to

fulfill a community need.

JUSTIFICATION:

The West Broad Street YMCA site is located on the

corridor targeted by the Olympic Committee for

beautification. The area of MLK, Jr. Blvd. around the West

Broad Street YMCA should be included in those plans.

Extending the beautification effort, will not only lengthen

the corridor, but will provide an incentive for other

businesses along the corridor to renovate and improve their

properties. The inclusion of the south end of MLK in the

beautification will also eliminate blight and slum conditions

in the area.

-4-
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Martin Luther King, Jr. Blvd. Is Savannah's gateway for

visitors entering from Interstate 16. Figures provided by the

Chatham County - Savannah Metropolitan Planning

Commission indicate that there is more traffic entering

Savannah on the South end of MLK, Jr., near the West

Broad Street YMCA, than on the North end, near the

Visitors/Civic Center in 1991 and 1992.

Entering from 1-16 at MLK Blvd. in 1992- 12.572:

Entering 1-16 at Gwinnett St, in 1992-11.887

Entering MLK Blvd. @ Huntington St., 1992-16.717

Entering MLK Blvd. @ Bolton St., 1992-17.974

Entering Montgomery at the Civic Center 1992 -5.995.

Estimates for the year 2010 show the same differentials.

The West Broad Street YMCA, known as the

McKelvey/Powell Hall, is listed on the National Register of

Historic Sites, and should be restored and renovated for

historical preservation.



143

DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT:

Because of the Commitment of Connor's Temple

Baptist Cliurch to make a positive difference in the

community, preliminary work has begun to establish the

MLK, Jr. Blvd. Complex.

A survey was conducted to determine what services

are most needed and would be appropriate to include in the

Center. Several agencies and individuals have been

identified who are willing to assist in the preservation of the

YMCA building.

The project goal is to restore (exterior) and renovate

(interior) the existing facility, which is owned by Connor's

Temple and managed by Con-Ed., Inc. a non-profit

corporation. The facility, once restored, will serve as a

center for positive and effective change, utilizing existing

services and agencies in a collaborative effort to meet the

needs of the community.

-6-
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The project will also seek to create new services to

meet the needs of families. Though the area has a high

percentage of African Americans, the Center will be open to

all who live in the area.

THE PROJECT COST:

Bernard & King, a respected firm of architectural

engineers estimates that a minimum of $1 ,175,900* will be

needed to restore and renovate the YMCA building.

The restoration/renovation project will be done in three

phases. The cost breakdown is as follows:

• Restoration of Exterior, Phase I $425,000'

• Renovation of Interior Phase II 591 ,800

• Renovation of Interior Phase III 1 59, 1 00

Project Time Line:

• Phase I
- Completed by July, 1994

• Phase II
- Completed by July, 1 995

• Phase III- Completed by July, 1996

Endowment Opportunities: Naming Opportunities are

available to support the project.

-7-
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CONCLUSION:

The Board of Con-Ed, Inc. submits to the Savannah

City Council this presentation as a viable and meaningful

project. The restoration of a major part of Savannah's

history. . . a facility that was built by African Americans,

owned by African Americans, and served African

Americans. And, further request, that the City allocate to

the Con. Ed. Inc., $1,000,000 from Community Block Grant

funds to support the McKelvey/Powell HallA/Vest Broad

Street YMCA Restoration/Renovation project.

-end-

Attachments:

Development Brochure

Letter from the Georgia Dept of Natural Resources

Letters of Support

Newspaper Clippings

-8-
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CON-ED,INC.
A Convnunty Service Protect

509 West Qwinnatt St.

Savanah. Gaorgia 31401
(912) 234-0800

November 30, 1993

Commissioner Ben Price

Chairman
Chatliam County Site Selection Committee

Savannah, GA

Dear Commissioner Price:

On behalf of the Connor's Temple Baptist Church and Con Ed., Inc. I wish to

express our sincere appreciation for the Site Selection Committee's efforts regarding
the Civil Rights Musuem project.

Con Ed., Inc., as stated at the hearing, is willing to compromise for the benefit

of the project, in an attempt to create a "win-win" situation for all concerned. We feel

strongly that the historical McKelvey-Powell Hall/YMCA building at 714 M.L.K. Blvd.

is the best site to house the Museum. Because we feel so strongly that this historical

building is the best location, we are willing to negotiate with the other presenters to

offer an agreed upon solution.

Contact has been made with the persons representing the two other proposed
sites, Mr. W.W. Law, and Judge Mikell They have indicated that they are willing to

work together for the success of the project, regardless to which site is selected. If

their site is not selected they would support the McKelvey-Powell Hall/Y.M.C.A

location.

We propose a Joint meeting with Mr. Law and Judge Mikell in an attempt to

resolve the issue, among ourselves, and present the outcome as a recommendation
to the Site Selection Committee at the December 10, 1993 meeting.

Sincerely,

Rev. Bennie R.MKchellJr., Pastor
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^

CON-ED,INC
ACemmuntySertlBaPntact

509 WMt Qvlniwtt SlTMt
Savannah, OcorBia 31401
(912) 234-0860

November 30, 1993

Tha Hsr.orabia Charies B. Mikell

Judge Superior Court

1 33 Montgomery Street

Room 203
Savannah, GA 31401

Dear Judge Mikell:

On behalf of the members of the Con Ed., Board, I invite you to meet in an
attempt to resolve the issue regarding the site for the Civil Rights Museum. As we
indicated at the hearing. Con Ed. is willing to compromise to create a 'win-win'
situation for the benefit of the project.

We have all agreed that Martin Luther King, Blvd., is where the Museum should
be located. We can all agree that the McKelvey-Powetl Hall, is the only African-
American building on MLK, that was bulK by African-Americans and served the

African,-American community from 1927 through 1985. We can also agree on the
fact that we are all interested in creating a facility that will benefit the local

community for many years to come. To link the past, with the present, for our future
is something from which we can all benefit.

As you know the Site Selection Committee will make its final decision at the-
December 10, 1993 meeting. I would hope that we can meet prior to that time to
resolve the issue and collectively make a presentation to the committee prior to the
December 10, 1993 meeting.

My office will contact you to arrange a convenient time for the three of us to

get together.

Sincerie^

Rev. Bennie R. MHchellJr.
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CON-ED, INC
A Conrniunlly Service Prv/BCl

509 Weal Qwlnnatt Straat

Savannah, Qaorgia 31401

(912) 234-0880

November 30, 1993

Mr. W.W. Lew
710 West Victory Drive

Sevannah, GA 31405

Mr. W.W. Uw:

On behalf of the members of the Con Ed., Board, I invite you to meet in an

attempt to resolve the issue regarding the site for the Civil Rights Museum. As we
indicated at the hearing. Con Ed. is willing to compromise to create a

*
win-win*

situation for the benefit of the project.

We have all agreed that Martin Luther King, Blvd., Is where the Museum should
be located. We can all agree that the McKelvey-Powell Hall, is the only African-

American building on MLK, that was built by African-Americans and served the

African-American community from 1927 through 1985. We can also agree on the

fact that we are all interested in creating a facility that will benefit the local

community for many years to come. To link the past, with the present, for our future

Is something from which we can all benefit.

As you know the Site Selection Committee will make its final decision at the

December 10, 1993 meeting. I would hope that we can meet prior to that time to

resolve the issue and collectively make a presentation to the committee prior to the

December 10, 1993 meeting.

My office will contact you to arrange a convenient time for the three of us to

get together.

Sinc(

lev. Bennie R. MKchellJr.



149

A PROPOSAL FOR I>fFORMATION AND PROCEDURES
TO RESTORE THE CHARITY HOSPITAL - 644 WEST 36TH STREET

A brief history: The Charity Hospital superseded the McKane Hospital for Women and
Children and Training School for Nurses that opened in 1893 at the northwest comer of

Liberty and Montgomery Streets. The institution moved into a structure on the comer of

Florence & 36th Streets in 1896. The name was changed to the Charity Hospital for

Negroes and Training School for Nurses in 1901. The brick building that stands today on an

adjacent site was constructed in the period between 1926 and 1931. In addition to providing
a training facility for black nurses and doctors, the Charity Hospital was also the first local

medical fticility to allow black physicians to practice. After the hospital was closed, the

building was renovated and open^ as the William A. Harris Memorial Nursing Home,
which closed in 1976. Throughout its history, the institution has served the local and

surrounding communities.

We would appreciate your assistance in identifying fund sources to rehabilitate the building
so that it may again become a viable asset to the community. As we look at the health and
social problems in the community, we see an important need for such a facility. Not only is

the Charity Hospital building a source of pride to the Afro-American community, but it will

provide jobs and cause other property owners to rehabilitate their properties.

We must realize that when the Urban Renewal Program was started in the 1960's, black-

owned properties, homes and businesses were destroyed. Let us look at MLK, Blvd.,

formerly West Broad Street, that was once a thriving street for black business, but destroyed

by the Urban Renewal Program. It is well known that a housing community cannot stand

without the shops and stores for community convenience.

As people moved out of the area it was left with abandoned houses, stores and community
centers that are of historic importance to the Afro-American community and the City of

Savannah. Because of disparity in economics between the Afro-American and white

communities and the inequitable distribution of resources, the Charity Hospital became
abandoned and derelict.

I believe the renovation of the building could support an AIDS treatment program, drug

program, including treating crack babies, and even a satellite for medical care for the Armed
Forces and their dependents.

The question now is, are there funds available and how may we go about securing such

funds?

1st Districjt Alderman
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Testimony of

Michael Whalen

Community Investment Coordinator

NationsBank

before the

Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Information

U.S.House of Representatives

Savannah, Georgia

December 15, 1993



151

Good moming. Chairman Kanjorski and members of the subcommittee. My name is Michael

Whalen, and I am the NationsBank Community Investment Coordinator supporting our local

banks in Georgia with community development initiatives. I appreciate this opportunity to share

my company's perspective on the bank's role in our local community economic development.

When it comes to issues of public policy, there is a great deal of common ground betwe«i

NationsBank and this group of legislators. Public policy helps determine the way we run our

businesses and the success of our communities' economic development.

And, our customers are your constituents. Our markets are your home towns. We are affected

by one anothers' decisions.

That's why NationsBank believes that the best and smartest economic development policies are

bom from cooperation between the public and private sectors.

In your invitation, Mr. Chairman, you asked how federal assistance for growth can be delivered

more efficiently and responsively . . . what new programs might be undertaken ... and how

processes can be streamlined. Frankly, I am not qualified to make recommendations to this body

concerning how the federal government can improve its delivery of economic growth programs.

But I do believe that NationsBank has taken the lead in the private sector when it comes to

community investment. We are beyond promises and are generating results. So, perhaps a brief

discussion of our initiatives would be helpful.

I
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We have a strong commitment to developing the communities where we live and work. When

our company became NationsBank, our chairman -- Hugh McColl - pledged that we would make

$10 billion in community development loans by the end of this decade. In the first full year of

that program, I'm happy to say we made more than $2.2 billion in community development

loans, and are on track to exceed our ambitious goal.

Georgia received $343 million of that total, and $8.5 million worth of community development

loans were made locally in the Savannah area. We are proud to report that 49 percent of the

Savannah loans were made to businesses in low- to moderate-income areas, a vital segment of

our markets.

Community investment loans are those made to traditionally underserved segments of the

population; to small business owners, and first time homebuyers, and the family trying to send

a child to college. Community Investment loans help channel more capital and financial

resources into all segments of our communities, thus stabilizing local economies and broadening

the base of economic opportunity.

Also, Community Investment loans are good business. They increase our customer base and

build profitable long-term relationships in new market segments.

But to make more loans, we have to reach more customers. And we have learned that one of

our biggest challenges is educational - helping people in low- to moderate-income neighborhoods
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understand how to work successfully with a bank. So we have formed a number of pannerships

with organizations such as the NAACP and the Urban League.

NationsBank has been involved in more than 200 locally-driven partnerships nationwide,

including:

— Neighborhood Housing Services of Savannah, that provides basic homebuyer education

and affordable mortgage products to targeted neighborhoods.

— Multibank efforts to fund Community Housing Services Agency, Inc., for affordable

housing and economic development projects in Savannah.

— Multibank public/private support of the Small Business Assistance Corporation providing

technical assistance and financing for Savannah's Small Businesses.

In all, throughout our service area, we have conducted more than 400 credit information

seminars that reached more than eight thousand f)eople.

In addition, NationsBank established Small Business Lending Units in 1993 in eight communities

we serve throughout Georgia. These units were designed to develop or enhance relationships

with small businesses.
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In addition to identifying the markets and making the loans, we believe we have a responsibility

to let you and your constituents ~ our customers -- know how we are doing. So we have

implemented a number of public reporting programs, so that you can measure our actions against

our words.

Earlier this year we went to 33 different cities across our system to conduct "Report to

Communities" presentations, announcing our 1992 lending results. In Georgia, we made reports

in Macon, Augusta, and Savannah. Reports were made to Georgia audiences representing

governmental bodies, community leaders, and neighborhood residents. They also allowed us the

opportunity to discuss the challenges we face in making Community Investment loans available

to all of our communities.

On a broader scale, we instituted a program to help us evaluate our progress and assess local

needs, which we called the Public Hearings program. This program consisted of one state-wide,

town hall-style meeting in every state we serve. The public was invited to attend and offer their

comments, criticism, and feedback regarding our community investment programs. We are the

only bank to ever voluntarily hold such meetings, and we know that we learned a great deal in

the process.

We also have taken steps to make our loans more accessible to people who don't have a history

of working with banks. For example, in low- to moderate-income areas, we now consider non-

traditional credit history sources, such as a good record of paying rent and utility bills.
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So you can see we are doing a lot, but we want to do even more. We recognize we have further

to go ... and we also believe that our industry has not yet stepped up to its responsibility of

meeting the needs of low- to moderate-income borrowers and small businesses.

What are the solutions? We believe they are a sincere commitment, coupled with hard work.

Through internal communications, our associates have a clear understanding of our company's

intentions regarding community support and responsibility
~

especially to traditionally

underserved markets.

I have already told you of several external communication programs we have implemented, to

help identify and develop this market.

We are very serious about our community commitment and must continue with the programs now

in place
~

programs that:

reinforce the importance of community responsibility;

~ monitor our progress toward specific lending goals; and

— encourage frank communication and evaluation of our community investment progress to

date.

NationsBank intends to be the best community investment bank in America. As our chairman

has said time and time again, our company is only as strong as the neighborhoods it serves.
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Clearly, we at NationsBank are serious about community development. It is good for our

company . . . good for our community ... and more important, it is good for each of us.

Once again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for this opportunity to speak on behalf of NationsBank.

I look forward to the round-table portion of this hearing and will be glad to respond to any

questions that you have.
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CHIEF O. AFOLABI
CHAIRPERSON

CRIME AND DRUGS TASK FORCE
SAVANNAH AREA ADVISORY COUNCIL

1 ITH CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT

TESTIMONY FOR FIELD HEARING
STRATEGIES FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH

SAVANNAH AND THE SAVANNAH RTVER REGION
WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 15, 1993

74-QQr> n - QA - a
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Thank you for your presence Welcome to Savannah I am Chief Afolabi, Chairperson of

the 1 1th Congressional District's Crime and Drugs Task Force for the Savannah Area

Advisory Council

I am here today, before this Congressional Heanng on Economic Growth, to share

strategies for Savannah in general, but specifically for the inner-city and what has been

designated the "Martm Luther King Corridor" and "Area C," in addition to the extended

corridors and arteries that abound on the West, East, and South.

I thank you for this opportunity to present before you a just case for economic growih in

Savannah's inner-city, and a mandate for a feasible economic plan for action Such action

is necessary so that our young inner-city men and women can optimize their American
dreams.

I speak on behalf of several thousand young men and women, between the ages of 16 and

35. who want to insure that our economic prosperity will provide them a place in this ever-

changing economic environment. I would like to negotiate a truce on behalf of these young
people:

1 . Jobs in exchange for guns.
2. Career training in exchange for crime;

3 . Enterprise investments in exchange for drugs,
4. Full community inclusion in exchange for fear, and

5 Productivity in exchange for violence.

I urge that we push for a federal urban empowerment zone for inner-city Savannah. This

can be made possible bj Title XX social service block grants designated for empowerment
zones and enterprise communities, as defined in House Bill H.R. 2264. In addition, the

housing and urban development action grant (UDAG) recaptured funds with section 108

loan guarantees to fund eligible community projects designated as community development
block grants (CBDGs). This would be ideally suited for the "Martin Luther King
Corridor", and the inner city communities designated as "Area C." This plan would also be

suitable for the outlying corridors and arteries to the west, east, and south, which includes

the city of Savaimah's designated eighteen CDBG target showcase neighborhoods.

Title XX Block Grants provide $100 million over a two year period to each urban

empowerment zone, and $2 95 million to each of the enterprise communities. The amount
to an enterprise community will equal 1/95 of $280 million, multiplied by the proportion of

the enterprise community population. The 1990 census for the inner-city Savannah was

57,686 (See Demographic Data)

My proposed "Inner-City Youth Enterprise Incentives 2000" program will provide
business and technical skills to young men and women ages 16 to 35 in the inner-city.

These skills will be reinforced with appropriate training, management, and supervision to

operate and own, as joint partners in community based service enterprises, requiring
moderate skills and short term apprenticeships These community enterprises should

consist of moderate capital loan investments with comparative capital gain, minimal

interest, market feasibility, tax incentives, and non-personalized collateral.

Savannah has several excellent academic, technical, and trade institutions which have the

capabilities to implement essential prepatory and tutoring programs as well as support

services, in addition to their existing curriculums. lAs well, these programs can be

augmented with contracted services from the Small Business Assistance Corporation and

the Savannah Minority Business Development Center.
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The cooperative efforts of local, state, and federal entities can circumvent, modify, or

expedite procedural policies for timely implementation of this program.

In spite of the economic growth forecast for Savannah and Georgia with predictions of

3.5% growth in the gross state product in 1994, the predicted sales growth for the 1996

Olympics, the increase of nearly 90,000 new jobs statewide, or the development of new
industries and businesses in Savannah, the high unemployment rale for Savannah's inner-

city will continue to escalate, and so will the cnnK rate Therefore, it is important that we
focus our attention on establishing successful economic programs for our inner-city youth.

In conclusion, when our young men and women are working legitimately in a honest
business within our own communities, it benefits the entire community by significantly

reducing crime and violence. Congress, once again I ask you to negotiate a simple truce on
behalf of our youth Let us all communicate in earnest Inner-city youth enterprises is our

hope and our opportunity to reclaim our community. I thank each and everyone of you for

hearing our concerns.
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CITY OF SAVANNAH
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POLICE SERVICE AREAS
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DRAFT #8, January 14, 1994

COUNTY-CITY AGREEMENT FOR
DRUG ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITIES

THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into this day of

199*i, by and between CHATHAM COUNTY, a political subdivision of

the State of Georgia, hereinafter referred to as -County- and the

MAYOR AND ALDERMEN OP THE CITY OF SAVANNAH, a municipal corporation

chartered under the laws of the State of Georgia, hereinafter

referred to as -City."

•.WITNESSETH: ^

enforcement activities. The planning process will be a continuous

activity that allows operations to respond to changing conditions.

An analytical component that includes a computerized dataO^ase of

identified drug locations and suspects will ensure that planning

emd decision-making are based on adequate information about drug

trafficking suspects and locations.

15 . Geographic Coverage Assurances. The County will ensure

that program plsmning and the implementation of operations are

geographically dispersed or concentrated in a manner which aims to

be consistent with the measured geographical distribution of

illegal drug activity. In recognition of the data that suggests

that 85 to 90 percent of all illegal drug activity in the County

occurs in the Cit^, the County agrees to allocate 85 to 90 percent

of the ezfforcement efforts of the Drug Unit (on an hourly mainpower

allotmentmethod^computed monthly) to those areas within the^City
which offer the greatest targets of opportunity as determined by

the Drug Unit Commsmder's interpretation of~the Drug Unit Analyst's

report. The Drug Unit Conmemder will concentrate his|^^ initial

unit response (at least 50^ percent of his|^^ hourly manpower

allotment) to area "C" as designated j>j^the City , until analysis

reveals that drug related activity has been reduced or shifted to

another area. The Drug Unit Commander will keep the City and

Coxinty appropriately informed as to any shifts in concentrations

of manpower or any change in geographical areas of attention.
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Weed and Seed— and Feet

SAVANNAH

has a wonderful oppor-

tunity to be part of a unique nation-

al drug and crime eradication pro-

gram — if it submits a proposal.
But the city has dragged its feet on draft-

ing the plan and is endangering its eligibil-

ity. City leaders would be wise to get on

the ball and be a little more aggressive in

securing a potentially valuable asset.

The city is seeking to have a portion of

Area C, an inner-city neighborhood, desig-
nated by the U.S. Department of Justice as

a Weed and Seed area. The program is de-

signed to weed out criminals with a mas-

sive, multi-agency law enforcement effort

and seed in economic incentives and better

living conditions. It's innovative and worth

trying.
But the application for the program has

yet to be completed, and Jay Gardner,
U.S. attorney for the Southern District of

Georgia, says it should have been submit-

ted sooner. In a July 15 letter to Mayor Su-

san Weiner, Mr. Gardner wrote that he

was bowing out of the program and blasted

the city for its tardiness.

"I am not willing to clutter up this time

with unproductive activity," he wrote.

"When the city reaches the point that it

wants to proceed, please advise me ... I

have now reached the point of total frus-

tration."

It is disturbing that the city apparently
hasn't shown 100 percent enthusiasm for

Weed and Seed, and it's unfortunate that it

has alienated a key federal official in-

volved with the program.
City Manager Don Mendonsa said he re-

gretted the delay and that the proposal will

be completed "within the next few days."
Let's hope so.

At stake is not just the city's image, or

its access to future federal grants. The big-

gest winners if Savannah is accepted to

Weed and Seed are the residents of Area C.

Participating in the program would signal

to them that the community cares about

their plight, and it would be a unique
chance to improve their lives.

City leaders must make Weed and Seed^
a priority and push hard for acceptance i*^

the program. "^
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The Crime Collaborative

SAVANNAH'S

Crime Control Col-

laborative was formed in 1991 to ad-

dress the city's growing crime

problem. Its diverse 34-member

panel of representatives of law enforce-

ment and social agencies was to examine
social and economic conditions that may
affect crime and make recommendations

to the City Council.

It was a good idea then, and it is a good
idea now. But 18 months after the collabo-

rative's inception, there are questions
about the city-run collaborative's effec-

tiveness — and its ftiture.

Members of the City Council intend to

scrutinize the group's record before ap-

proving more funding for it. There are

complaints that the coUabwative, which

has a $126,000 budget, has spent much of

its time and money on meetings, with few

tangible results.

In the collaborative's defense, it is not

easy to quickly mobilize 34 people in one

direction. The group suffered a setback

last year when then-chairman Bill

Megathlin resigned. It had to wait nine

months for a director to be hired.

The collaborative did implement one

worthy program: a juvenile curfew. Effiec-

tive July 1, all juveniles under age 17 must
be off the streets by 11 p.m. on weeknights
and midnight on the weekend to avoid be-

ing picked up by police.

They would be returned home or, if no

adult is present, would be taken to Green-

briar Children's Center and their families

would be referred to social services.

Bureaucracies sometimes address a

problem by creating more bureaucracies.

That is an easy way to bury an issue. The
collaborative must not be allowed to be-

come another bloated government com-

mittee that is long on talk, short on action

and wasteful of public funds.

Eighteen months may be too soon to

pass judgment on a group formed with

such lofty goals and promising potential.

Crime prevention is too important for the

city to quickly dismiss what could be a key
resource .

On June 24, the collaborative will go be-

fore the City Council to announce its goals
and objectives and ask for more money in

the next budget year. For its part, the pan-
el must present specific ideas with realis-

tic timetables for completion.
The council, as policy-makers and hold-

ers of the purse, must provide a fair hear-

ing and pin down the group on its agenda.
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Hot Drug Spots
In City Mapped
By TOM ROSE -r ^ it »C!»

The drug (ra£Fic at Whitaker and
39th atreets got so heavy at times
this year that Thel Murphy had to

shoo away dealers from the stoop of
her beau^ salon.

"They (the drug dealers) didn't

scare me so much because I knew a
lot of them who grew up around

here," said Miss Thei, as Murphy is

known to her clients and neighbors.
"But many of my customers have
told me they stopped coming be-

cause they were afraid."

It came as no surprise to Murphy
that the neighborhood made the new
list'ofSavannah's 10 most prominent
drug selling areas. The salon owner
estimated that the presence of deal-

ers has cost her several dozen cus-
tomers.

The list of drug hot spots is in-

cluded in a proposal that the city
lake over countywide drug enforce-
ment duties from Chatham County's
Metro Drug Squad. The City Council

deferred discussion of the proposal
at Thursday's City Council meeting
until July 8.

It is the first published report on
the 10 highest drug areas since 1969,
when a city report on the drug epi-
demic gave the city's first listings.

Muii>hy's neighborhood - where
her shop has stood since 1967 - is

one of three areas that are new to

the list. The other two are the areas

surrounding West Gwinnett Street
between Stiles and Magazine ave-
nues and Reynolds Street between
S6th and 38th streets.

In addition to the list's new areas,
some known drug markets have
moved slightly. The 1989 report list-

ed the area surrounding Paulsen and
Bast 38th streets as a drug spot,
while the new report shows peddling
has shifted several blocks to Waters
Avenue and East 37th Street.

One drug area around Haber-
sham and Henry streets, generally
referred to as the "Hazard County"
area, has been expanded. Now it in-

cludes the area surrounding Haber-
sham in a l»-bIock stretch from East
Bolton Street to Bast Victory Drive.

Dropped from the new list are the-
Garden Homes, Fellwood Homes
and Yamacraw Village housing pro-
jects.

Supervisors with the police de-

partment's Tactical Reaction and
PrevenUon (TRAP) unit compiled
the list, basing their evaluations on
arrest data and drug surveillance
work.

The top 10 areas also can change
within months, especially if drug
agents come down hard on dealers
at certain comers.

"When the pressure is put on
these areas, the same group (of
dealers) may go one block up and
over," said TRAP Sgt Dean
Fagerstrom.
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Savannah's Top Ten Drug Hot Spots

Habersham between East

Bolton and East Victofy

Randolph & Wheaton

& Bolton

Reynolds

between

East 36th

& East 38th

OORIATAYLOR/Slalt

A list ot the top hot spots In the drug trade In Savannah has lieen pub-
lished for the first time slrtce 1989. Among the changes: the addition of

three neighborhoods, the expansion of one notorious drug area and

slight shifts in others. Dropped from the new list are the Garden

Homes, Fellwood Homes and Yamacraw Village housing projects. Su-

pervisors with the city police department's Tactical Reaction and Pre-

vention (TRAP) unit complied the list. ST0RY/7A
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Study Paints Bleak
Picture For Youth
Area Performance To Be Measured
By MEUSSA ALEXANDER
Staff Wriler

Borrowing on the phrase that it

takes a whole village to raise a

child, youth advocates said Wednes-

day that Savannah has not.succeed-
ed as a parent.

And for black children, the pic-
ture is particularly bleak.

"If we don't come together to

take care of the children, I don't
want to be an old person in the vil-

lage," said Otis Johnson, director of

the Youth Futures Authority.
Youth Futures released its "1993

Children's Profile," the second such
look at children in the Chatham
County area. The report's results

were announced at the same time as
a release of Georgia Kids Count, an
annuaHook at the health of children
in the state.

"What you have is a very sober-

ing look," Johnson said. "At least I

hope it's a sobering look."
'The data in the Youth Futures re-

port will be used as a benchmark to

measure the performance of chil-

dren's workers in Chatham County.
Additionally, groups seeking funding
firom Youth Futures will be judged
on the basis of their ability to ad-
dress an issue in the report, Johnson
said.

Among the findings ;

The infant mortality rate -

calculated by the total number of in-

fant deaths in relation to the total

live births - increased from 14 in

1991 to 16.3 percent in 1992.

That figure was worse for babies
bom to black mothers and to teen-

agers.
The leading cause of death for

children aged 10-19 in Chatham
County is motor vehicle accidents,

See YOUTH, Page 11A
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Youth
Continued Fronr) Page 1A

although homicide is the leading
cause of death among black youths.

Of all race-sex groups, black

males represented the highest per-

centage of overage students at grade
6. That figure reflects children at

least one grade level behind their

peers.
Suspension rates for black stu-

dents were higher in several grade
levels. For example, in grade 8, 30.5

percent of black males and 23.4 per-
cent of all black females compared
to 20.9 percent for white males and
8.2 percent for white females.

Alcohol and drug abuse was up

among teens. The substance abuse

unit at Tidelands has seen 57 teens in

residential treatment in 1992, up
from 20 in 1992, and 63 were seen in

outpatient treatment, up from 50 last

year.
"Our children are in pain," said

Zelda Tenenbaum, a board member
of Georgians for Children, the non-

profit group that compiled the Geor-

gia Kids Count book, which is sepa-
rate from the "1993 Children's Bro-

file," but which contained similar

information.

"U's going to take a long time to

undo what it took us a long time to

create," Tenenbaum said. "The
hour is late, and the job is tremen-
dous."

Still, the state - and county -

has made some progress in improv-
ing care for chiklren.

In Chatham County, the number
of women who received prenatal
care increased, the number of ba-
bies with low birthweights (babies
bom under five and a half pounds)
decreased, child abuse reports were
down and the rate of teoi-age preg-
nancy declined.

In Georgia, according to the Kids
Count report, improvements were
seen in the number of low birth-

weight babies, infant deaths, high
school completion, and kindergarten
retention.

However, births to teens in-

creased, as did teen-age violent
deaths and the number of juveniles
committed to state custody.

Such statistics contribute to

Georgia's national rank of 47th on is-

sues related to children, up from
50th a couple of years ago, according
to Georgians for Children.

"What that says is we're making
small steps but we need to be mak-
ing larger steps," said Wendy Ja-

cobson, a Georgians for Children
staff member.
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Venereal Diseases High But

Gradually Declining In State

By AUDREY D. McCOMBS
Staff Writer

Chatham County ranked 13th highest

in the state's 1992 gonorrhea figures by
counties, with about 750 cases per 100,000

population, according to the Georgia De-

partment of Human Resources.

About 1,646 cases of the disease were

treated in Chatham County in 1992, ac-

cording to the figures.
"We have a problem, but gonorrhea

and syphilis in Georgia altogether are

down," said Alan Eckles, director of Dis-

ease Monitoring and Control, a new pro-

gram at the Chatham County Health De-

partment that began July 1.

Eclcles said the aim of the program is

to monitor sexually transmissible dis-

eases in Chatham and Effingham coun-

ties.

Chatham County was 30th highest

among the 150 counties in syphilis statis-

tics, according to the Human Resources

report. About 280 cases, or 130 cases per

100,000 people, were reported in 1992 in

the county.
The Chatham County Health Depart-

ment keeps combined sexually transmit-

ted disease statistics for Chatham and

Effingham counties, Eckles said.

For the two counties combined, about

853 fewer cases of gonorrhea and 76 few-

er cases of syphilis were treated in both

counties in 1992, Eckles said, noting most

of the cases occurred in Chatham Coun-

ty-

"We always have a goal for a smaller

number of cases in the new year than in

the past fiscal year," Ek;kles said, attrib-

See DISEASES, Page 8A

y, August 17, 1993****

continued From Page 1A

uting patient education as one rea-
son for the declining incidents of the

diseases in Chatham and Effingham
counties.

Georgia still ranks No. 1 national-

ly for syphilis and gonorrhea, al-

though fewer cases have been re-

ported in the past few years, said
Dr. Lynne Feldman, acting director
of the 14-county Southwest Health

District, which includes Terrell

County, the county with the state's

highest syphilis rale.

Meanwhile, Liberty County
ranked fifth in the state with 107

cases of gonorrhea per 100,000 popu-
latk>n.

About 500 cases of the sexually
transmitted disease were treated in

1992 in Liberty County, according to

the state figures.

Liberty County has a population
of only 54,022, according to 1991 cen-
sus figures, but when the formula
the state used to calculate the 1992

figures is applied, the county end up
in the top five category for gonor-
rhea.

"We take the total number of

cases, divkied by the population and

multiplied by 100,000 to get figures,"
said Billy Bray, a human service

program specialist at the Georgia
Department of Human Resources.

Liberty County ranked 92nd in

number of cases of syphilis in the

state, with only 16 cases reported.
In other rankings for incidents of

syphilis in the state, Bulloch County
ranked 66th with 22 cases reported,
Tattnall County ranked 74th with

seven cases reported, Wayne County
ranked 105th with four cases report-
ed, Bryan County ranked 121st with

one case reported, and Effingham
County ranked 125th with one case

reported.

Long County had no known cases
of the disease in 1992, according to

the statistics.

For gonorrhea, Wayne County
ranked 50th with 71 cases reported,
Bulloch County ranked 89th with 51

cases reported, Tattnall County
ranked 102nd with 15 cases reported.
Both Effingham and Bryan counties

reported zero cases of the disease

and fell out of the rankings.
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Officials Left

Wondering Why
By MEUSSA ALEXANDER
SMWritar

Savannah is losing the state

war against infant nnortaiity, and
local health ofBdals aren't sure

why tbelr tactics aren't worldng.
"It's disconcerting to us that

the data shows our programs
aren't, worldng," Dr. Diane

Weems, deputy health director of

the Chatiiam-Efflngham health

district, said Monday.
Although many local health

programs focus on reducing in-

fjant deaths, a study released

Monday found the Savannah
health region

- which includes

Chatham and GCBngham counties
- to have the worst infant mor-

tality rate in the state.

llie Brunswid( region, which

includes Bryan, Camden, Glynn,

Liberty, Long and Mcintosh

counties, also fared poorly in the

study, which compared rates

from 1990 to 1992.

In Chatham-Effingham, about
16.3 babies died per 1,000 births in

1992, a 3S.8 percent Jump from
about 11 deaths per 1,000 in 1990.

-

The Savannah area has tradi-

tionally had a higher infant mor-

tality rate than other parts of the

state, a trend that disturits and
baffles health officials trying to

improve the percentage.
"It's an area of grave con-

cern," Weems said. "It appeared
in the late SOs that our rates were

decreasing, but then in' '01 and

'92, it started creeping up again."
In the late 1980s, the health de-

partment focused attention on

, trying to get increased prenat«l
care for pregnant women. Tho^
programs are now in place, but

many women stiU don't get prop-
er health atteoUon before givdng
birth.

"It's not that the services «re
not there, but it's getting the peo-
ple to the services (that is a pcob-
lem)," Weems said.

The Chatham County Health

D^>artment sponsors a program
for infant mortality called

Healthy Start Unlilce many fed-

erally funded Healthy Start pro-

grams nationwide, the Savannah

program receives fUnding from
the March of Dimes.

That means a much lower

budget, about $50,000 annually -

compared to alwut $500,000 spent
in other areas of the country.

Thus, local health ofRcials

must do more with less money in

trying to combat an astronomical

infant mortality rate possibly

brought on by several factors,

Weems said.

"We have. a significant num-
ber of folks living in poverty and
there's a correlation between that

and Infant mortality," she said'.

Among the other factors asso-

ciated with
:
infant mortality in

Savannah are a large number- of

drug users and a majority Afri-

can-American population
- two

groups disproportionately affect-

ed by infant mortality.

Also, infant mortality is tradi-

tionally higher In urban area?,

wl^re state programs are often
'

more difflcult to Implement,
Weems said: '
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Georgia's Health

System Needs

Shot in theArm

GEORGIA

LEADS THt NATION AND MUCH
of the Industriulized woild In Infant

deaths, a major indicator of a larger

prohlem. M University of Geor{;la soci-

ologist Doug Uachiel put It, 'If you
have a lot of babies dying, there are a

bunch [inorej who aren't doing too

well.'

Neither is Georgia's health-care system. At the root of

the state's ills U its Infant-mortality rate, as well as the

high cost of saving the ones who are born very sick. The

price of keeping critically III infants alive fur even a lew
'

weeks can quickly escalate into hundreds of thousands of

dollars— and taxpayers frequent ly pick up the tab.

One-third of t>orgi:i'< Infiinis .iri- hurn to Mcfilmld

reci|iieius. M |KTi.riil III wlnl^^ lx'nt-lii> are o-'hI I'
y |i'".

sl.ilf. Uul lliis nuvLTiuiieiU eiiiulciuciil iKutjfjiii ;iccouiUs

(ur unly part uf llie huge bills these tiny bal>ie$ run up.
Ilxe rest comes through cost-shUting by ntedical providers
and iiisurance companies.

'Hie prognosis for Georgia's health-care system?
Unless we adii/eu the traditional practice of providing

only crisis health care to many of our citiyvns— of paying
thousands of dollars to keep low birth weight babies In

incubators b-.-causc their mothers didn't have prenatal care

that would liave cost a few hundn-d dollars, for example,
health-care co^is will continue to skyrocket. In a society
that spends 37 percent of Its gross national product on
health care, the ramifications are wide-ranging, says
Insunmce Commissioner Tim Ryles, who advocates state

".'forms that locus on preventive care.

'We are witnessing a dramatic transfer of wealth from
all other sectors to the health-care si-aor,' says Ityles. The
consequence lor business Is thai money It would like to

spend on Investment and expansion is being soaked u\> by
liealih-care costs.'

F.ven companies that ele« lo drop medical coverage for

their employees are affeaed — boih because Utey risk los-

ing valuable workers to buslnessi-s that do provide cover-

age and because they're silll stuck with the tab for worker^

compensation.

llyUs points out that businesses in the Atlanta area

S|)end about J3,«X) pi-r year per employee for health-care

coverage, a figure that by the end of the decade will reach
about $12,000 per employee if pri-seht trends continue.

Georgia's other No. 1 ranking is in the Incidence of sex-

uiilly transmitted diseases (S"1"D), primarily syphilis, gonor-
rhea and cllliimydia. We h.ivc hnvi-rpd .itniinrl

<:PYflVh If*

the n.-iiinn In tioil\ nmnlufv mu\ i.hc <>t A|ps ini.i iiiu

Cases since ffiiialin>' ni ilic >-iM<li |fi'- ''•)-|iii ;i||iiiiil ii

iWxAiiiiji)^ IImi's alxiui /,uuo iK-oplc will) aIIJ:» to dale.

some 2,500 of whom are still alive, and

esllmales are that approximately
4n nnO nmri'l.m^ .in- I nfi-. ir^ w|lh HIV

7<i,f)rH)iil
wlwiindnn'l ki»nv il

In a country where being black too

often means being |X)or, r:pnr^;i.-^
hi^

the fIfih-hieheM nuinlxT of lil.nk ri-si--

tU-nls .iiiil ilif loiitllilii>;l\>-M iHTCfiU-

a
^L'

ol l)l.irk\ r^lm<n^; llir Sti MjU-^ . Ilic

health i^^ues (or these resiiJeni>, who
are getting younger as a whole while

their while counterparts are increasing-

ly glrfi-rly
Ipnil In hp ihljip^ litf prrnn.

tal care. cliilLllicotl ilise.ise^ and traii-

01^ These are balanced against the

health concerns of the aeine white

pnnnfritinn
— KiP:in Miv/'-Hi.

rt]i]<,y^ ^1
Alylii-imiT's (IISiMSP. I'

Historically, Gi-iif-

''I'- 'tew.

IS h.id .1 iiiiich

lower rate of heallli-c.ifi- umtessionals

ix'r |)0|Hiljiinii tli.in the n.i iTim.il .nvrr-

."mf^- |,j
I0l|f>

f(ir
|..

....pi.-
lli.'fP WIT..

1.S6 docinrs rw-r lOO.iiOO Gpnr>;ia rpsl-

de iits, roin|i.irc-0 lo ihe U.S. r.ite oi 22 1
,

jHT l(k).0<)(). .ind IdwtT Ih.in Ihc I'JL-

ner-IOO.OOO r.ile n-coniini'inktl hv the

U..S. IHii.irhncMW nf llr.illli ,iiul lluin.in

<;pfv|^-j-<
U tit If you look at rural vsT^

Tjrban areas of the stale for the same

year, city dwellers had 193 doctors per

100,000 population, while rural

Georgia had only 9 1 per 100,000. ^^
Even In areas of high physician sup-

ply, Georgia's poor and elderly often

lack access to adequate medical treat-

ment, particularly prevcniive care.

Only 65 percent of the stale's physi-

cians accept Medicaid, for one thing.

An-I nply
-'- • •" •

'••»n'
'

Gcorgl.ins beluw the poveny level qual-

ify for Medicaid, lliis is Ime despite the

fact thiit Georgians receive some $2.7

billion In Medicaid benefits each year.

Slate officials estimate that 1.3 mll-

lloii of CcorgiaX^^milUnn fPMtliTm

?

have neither Medicaid coverjf;e nor

health Insurance, and that Ihc Slate

.spends about 3S ccnu of every hcalih-

c^'dollaf on unm mpi'ii^iipil
raie.

CeorKla's come a lonu way since ibfi.

1 9'lOs. when 80 percep
t nf thq piipula-

Ijon
didn't ^;raduatc from hl

^;h school-

but the k^cy of bcln^ poor, rural and ,

•indercducated remains
^T^'ve made tteincndous strides In

the past 25 years.* savs llachtel. who is_-

a prof^•ssor In UGA's Colleye of lamlly

a tra consumer Sclencesl^ 'butolher

«t;itpf_h,1VP
m.irip pvpp mnrp irpinen-

dous strides. We have lo runjadcc-as

fasmrMicimp7
Access Torncdlcal ore_:=;.p,inicularly

to tnc"klnd of preventive mainicnflflce
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Ihat can ward off serious licallli problems
•

STATf OF THE ST«TE

and
(Jeoij^

i.ins haVe UJtJ jji'iH-'U tly luftCT incoini.-s than other

^.v^oMr2^\_"|ii-.-niiM'
J

lnr^|i- p.iri"nl
tlip .t-irp it-tmal

.ir^i-^..
iv

further limited, contributin;; to higher levels of disease and

i rtiliry from ocaipalians likejiuin l ni;
'"^

pnipu/rw^riin^

Aj least ec^ually important are attitudes thai inrlini' one to

plare~trTT|5ortimce~aTnTii n);s
lite checkups and proper die t.

ITut ind^naTIorrTraJltionallyh^ not prevailed In this slate,

wfiich likelv^contnSutcstoTlte stateiTQakin)' Tnjncidence of

CaMttSVasnrnrrgiSCaSc/ScO^T i S 4firh <'">'i-n
Mr» l rm.nn< Ihr.

Ic-i5t amounLo l discasc).j<w«<>fejhe JTpnr^JTEUIIl^B
So states.

B_jjiijli^i^iU^B

Georgia's high percentage of

young, single mothers is another

major problem. A recent study by

Roger Rochat, perinatal epidemiolo-

gist for the stale Division of I'ublic

llcalthjindicaifis-UiaiJamHy-jtttic-
ture — rtioisulhaiiDrenataLcare'

or race, whichalCijE-Sig-

nificantjntlucnces^-jpay
be t^e

biggcsTfactorJn^^ctTuT
aft-mfant

survivesiisJUSJ-^ieiw.

-tfT^JiTscparate the state's infant
^^^^^^^^^^^^

deaths by race, the mortality rate for black infants is 18..1 per

I.UOO live births, compared to 7.4 for whites, with an overall

rate of 11.4. Uul Rochat says his findings indicate that

whether a father's name appears on the birtli certificate is the

single big^fM indicator of t\ bali/s chances for survival.

.Still, Kocnat emphasizes that lack ui prenatal care and

smoking are two controllable factors that contribute to low

infant birth weight, the biggest reason for infant deaths.

The financial bottom line, says Jane Can, executive direc-

tor of Central Health Center, an Atlanta clinic operated by the

Presbyterian Church, Is that women who don't go to a doctor

eariy in their pregnancies often give birth prematurely, to

mentally or physically impaired infants whose care is astro-

nomically expensive.

Similariy, says Car' a former dlreaor of the state's Office of

Infectious Diseases, there's been a recent resiiryi"'^"
'^' ''''"

l >>in with coimcnital svnhllis lxt~.uise llie mmli'T^ — iiiii")'
"^

l liein part nf the slale's 1.1 million iniiiisund — ;irr no t

s<.ri%ni.ij lor llio dise.isi.'. Hie lesl costs Ix'twuvn J12 and >I5,

ihc drugs tu treat syphilis about J20, but there isn't enough
money to ck) Ihe screening routinely, Carr says. Yet if a baby is

bom with syphilis, its treatment can cost thousands of dollars.

"With preventive medicine, the cost would be cheaper in

the long run," she says. 'If we would concentrate the spending
on ilie front end, it would prevent these outrageous situations."

When former Gov. Joe Frank Harris' Access to Health Care

Commission foimd in 1989 that the biggest barrier to health

care for Georgians was money, one of its recommendations
evolved inio a mission for Insurance Commissioner Ryles: Find

a way to make health insurance affordable, to insure the unin-

surable — those with pre-existing medical conditions — and to

bring increases in the cost of health insurance, now two-and-a-

half times the normal rate of inflation, under control.

He responded with the Georgia Itasic Health Care Plan, a

benefits plan that covers minor surgery, primary-care visits,

iiospitalization, preventive exams and immuni/Jtion. ITiere are

caps on the coverage, which is available to adults for J74 a

month and to children for J.16 a month. The plan went into

Georgia leads the nation in infant deaths.

The state has the fourth-highest incidence

of cardiovascular disease.

13 million Georgians have neither

Medicaid nor private insurance.

HEtlTH CADE

effect April 1. It is offered at present only through Blue Cross-

llluc Shield in the Atlanta and Columbus areas and through
Master Health Plan, a health maintenance organization (HMO)
in the metropolitan areas of Augusta, Savanrvih and Albany.

Interest in the plan has t>een intense. Uluc Cross-Blue

.Shield and Master Plan each got more than 700 calls the first

day or so after the plan was announced. Officials estimate

that 100,000 people will take advantage of the plan by the

end of the year, and that' ultimately it could lake 400,000
from the 1.3 million uninsured pool.

^^^^^^^^^^^— Next on Ryles' agenda was the
^^^^^^^^^"^^^

Georgia Reform Insurance Plan, now
under consideration by the General

Assembly. GRIP, as It is called, is

more inclusive and offers three

forms of coverage
— basic, interme-

diate and major medical.

CRIP'S 'Cadillac" major medical

plan would cost about 25 percent
less than similar plans. And GRIP
would open up all kinds of possibili-

ties for small-business people who
would like to cover their employees.•^^^^^^^^^^^^ But even Ryles' best<ase scenario

leaves out many Georgians who can't afford even the basic

benefit plan, which would cost more than J200 a month for a

family of four. Iliese people, says Jane Carr, 'will continue to

do what they've done in the past
—

get no preventive care and

show up in the emergency room when tlie/re really sick."

Carr contends the only reasonable solution is a national

mandate, such as the Clinton administration's to provide

health care for everybody. 'We need a system tftat guarantei

everyone access to basic health care — not a liver transplant,

but basic preventive medicine."

It could be done, with a managed-care system, for the same

amount the government spends now, Carr believes. The key is

to adopt the motto. Try the conservative approach first."

For this approach, which Carr calls "puttin-
'— "t bark

into medicine," to work, there would have to be .nodical

malpractice reform (limits on awards that could be made
and much more clearly defined standards of care) and a

change in the profit incentive so that it is not attractive to

hospitals and physicians to do unnecessary tests. There

would have to be more restrictions on physicians' referring

patients to organizations in which they have a financial

interest.

UGA's Bachtel suggests that streamlining the delivery of

health care could be a valuable economic development tool

for Georgia. 'We're going to have to start being neighbors,"

he says. The medical community must start extending ilself

to the business community and vice versa."

Bachtel proposes, for e.xample, Ihat a city or county could

work with local health-care providers to develop a cost-effec-

tive healtlKare plan for industry. Such a plan could be a mag-
net to industrial growth, he says, parlitnilarly in view of a

report Ihat says General Motors spends some J 1,200 of each

car's purchase price on its workers' health care. The compara-
ble figure for a Japanese car is about half that.

Such a plan, he says, favors communities that have the

necessary facilities and professionals, and those that have

good leadership. "This won't just happen." he says.

"Somebody will have to come in and kick butt." - Q

I- I I. >V iVl o o
<i I (> i< c: I A A !• K I I. 19 9 3
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YOUTH FUTURES AUTHORTTY 1993 Children's Profile

Women Receiving Inadequate Prenatal

Care by Race

1988

1989

1990

1991

1992
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YOUTH FUTURES AUTHORITY 1993 Children i Profik

16.0

Low Birthweight by Race

for Chatham County

Note: 2,500 grams is ^proxiniately 5\i pounds.

1988

1989

1990

1991

1992
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INFANT DEATHS
BORN TO TEEN MOTHERS

1988
OUT OF A TOTAL OF 64 INFANT DEATHS, 9 WERE BORN TO TEEN MOTHERS:

14% OF MOTHERS WERE TEENS

INFANT MORTALITY RATE FOR TEEN MOTHERS - 13.6

1989
OUT OF A TOTAL OF 55 INFANT DEATHS, 21 WERE BORN TO TEEN MOTHERS:

38% OF MOTHERS WERE TEENS

INFANT MORTALITY RATE FOR TEEN MOTHERS - 31.5

1990
OUT OF A TOTAL OF 51 INFANT DEATHS, SIX WERE BORN TO TEEN MOTHERS:

12% OF MOTHERS WERE TEENS

INFANT MORTALITY RATE FOR TEEN MOTHERS - 8.4

1991
OUT OF A TOTAL OF 59 INFANT DEATHS, 20 WERE BORN TO TEEN MOTHERS:

34% OF MOTHERS WERE TEENS

INFANT MORTALITY RATE FOR TEEN MOTHERS - 28.3

1992
OUT OF A TOTAL OF 70 INFANT DEATHS, 19 WERE BORN TO TEEN MOTHERS

27% 07 MOTHERS WERE TEENS

INFANT MORTALITY RATE FOR TEEN MOTHERS - 26.8
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INFANT MORTALITY RATES

CHATHAM COUNTY

1982-1992

YEAR RATE WHITE BLACK

1982
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TEEN PREGNANCY RATES BY RACE
CHATHAM COUNTY, 10 - 19 YEARS/AGE

1988 1989 1990 1991 1992

TOTAL



191

I

I
^

_ o\

_ ON

E

On

9\

00
- 00

e e

D

s

D

ooo

Ok

o

o ;< I

zoM

s



192

LIVE BIRTHS BY MOTHER'S AGE
CHATHAM COUNTY, 1988 - 1992

1988 1989 1990 1221 1221

10-14 22 27 25 29 33

15-17 261 242 259 272 264

18-19 380 397 427 406 412

20+ 3220 3313 3404 3137 3257
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BURKE^ BURKE COUNTY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Jerry C. Long, Executive Director
241 East Sixth Street • Waynesboro, Ga. 30830

706-554-2923 . FAX 706-554-7091

Keysville, Georgia is located in Burke County, which is only
25 miles from Augusta, the second largest metropolitan area in
Georgia. Burke County is made up of 832 square miles and is the
second largest county in the state. The largest industry in the
county is agri-business and farming. Burke County is also home of
one of the largest nuclear power plants in the nation. During the
construction phase, 13,500 people were employed making this one of
the largest construction projects in the nation. Plant Vogtle now
employs 1200 permanent employees. The percentage of taxes paid by
utilities in Burke County make the taxes paid by the citizens of
Burke County some of the lowest in the state. Also, several new
industries have located in Burke County in the past several years.

In spite of all these good things that are happening in Burke
County, there is still a long way to go and many problems to deal
with. The illiteracy rate in Burke County is 33 to 35% even though
we have some of the finest public school buildings in the
southeast. Because of the high illiteracy rate, it is still
difficult to attract high paying jobs.

Some areas of Burke County have been behind Waynesboro, Sardis
and Midville in their development. For exeunple, Keysville, located
in the northwest part of the county with an approximate population
of 400 people has only recently obtained running water. . They have
also in the last four years, had city elections for a mayor and
city council. This was very important as their selection for
mayor, Mrs. Emma Gresham, had the vision to bring the city and
people of Keysville a great distance in only a few years. The city
of Keysville now has a city office, running water, fire department
and EMA, recreation department and an adult literacy program.
Keysville is attacking their problems straight on. The outcome of
this vision and hard work will be the groundwork for a more
literate community and the attraction of industry in the future.

The little city of Keysville is not only the talk of Burke
County but also the talk of Georgia!
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PRESENTATION BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE
ON ECONOMIC GROWTH AND CREDIT FORMATION
Field Hearing on Strategies for Economic Growth

Savannah and the Savannah River Region

by Joe Murray Rivers, Jr.

District 2, Board of Commissioners of Chatham County

Thank you Committee members, fellow speakers, ladies and

gentlemen. In today's headlines, we often read about competition.
The notion of competition in regions became elevated to a new
level in Mercedes-Benz' decision to locate in Alabama despite
notable offers from communities in Georgia, South Carolina and
North Carolina. As the competition for economic opportunities
becomes keener, the more urgent the need becomes for removing
those liabilities that stand as roadblocks to their consideration.

While the stakes are seldom as high was in the Mercedes plant

location, the purpose should be the same. Our goal in the

Savannah River Region should be to increase the odds that we can

compete at the highest levels for the economic opportunities that

we as a region desire.

Competitiveness remains a cornerstone of every economic

opportunity. When we speak of economic growth within the

Savannah River region, we must realize that its prosperity depends
on the prosperity of all segments of the community. Within the

Savannah River region, minorities share disproportionately in the

economic well-being of the region. Per capita income, effective

buying income and business ownership for minorities lag

significantly behind their counterparts within the region. Allow me
to offer a few recommendations on how to improve the

competitiveness of minority participation in the region's

marketplace.
First, the use of designations for disadvantaged business

enterprises and women business enterprises should be separated
for record-keeping purposes. This will help ascertain the true

share of minority business enterprise programs. These are

necessary to create jobs, particularly for minority residents, add
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economic vitality and raise the level of competition, particularly in

urban areas.

Second, the U.S. Department of Commerce should accept a
more proactive role in grants for disparity studies. Such studies

provide a rationale approach to overcome the disadvantages
caused by historical and present discrimination against minorities

in business. Without these programs, the integration of minority .

business enterprises into the economic mainstream will be forever

hampered. Hence, the inability to compete at the same level as
others over the long-term. As a footnote, Chatham County
government plans to undertake a disparity study.

Third, more capital should be available for minority and small

business ventures. Lack of access to markets in growth industries

restrict participation in the area's economy. Helping to overcome
this will require increased funds through Community Development
Corporations. It would also prove valuable to make available funds

repaid from CDC loans to become working capital for other loans

in particular with a percentage allocated for minority and other

disadvantaged communities.

Other roadblocks must be removed to ensure the region's

competitiveness. As our community has discovered with its road

program, in particular because of the Port of Savannah's

dependence upon a viable highway network, roads are the

lifeblood of economic development Despite the community's
reaching a near $1 billion commitment in road projects, some
projects require a regional perspective. To ensure the area's

competitiveness, funds should become available for the full

development of the Savannah River Parkway. Of the 152-mile

development highway, which would extend from Savannah to

Sylvania and Waynesboro to Augusta, less than 30 miles are

completed. Without the four-laned developmental highway, the

Savannah River area remains at a competitive disadvantage when
competing for economic growth as a region. And, while we're

imagining our future competitiveness, consider how the

development of a high-speed rail service that links us to the

Atlanta region would bolster our ability to compete.
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Competitiveness also means that we must invest in our local

communities. For example, the federal government should be
applauded for its recent investment of office space for the U.S.

Marshal's Service and others on Broughton Street Lefs hope that
keen sense of the downtown as the signature of a community will

be realized in a plan to locate the U.S. Postal Service in the same
vicinity. Not only do such investments in the community set the

pace for immediate economic benefits but also put in place a
structure that will pay off enduring dividends.

In closing, when the focus becomes a region and its

economy, the public and private sectors are often mentioned in

separate terms. In reality, they are interdependent and intersect as

partners to form the region's path to progress. Only by recog-
nizing how the elements of regional policy-making fit together can
we marshal the future this region desires. We must realize the
issues that face us as a region in the coming years and beyond
can be resolved, but they will require all of us, individually and

jointly, to make a commitment Community involvement and

support of programs that local governments develop will be the

key to our future. If we do not become involved as the issues

present themselves today, no opportunity will become available in

the future to correct them.

Thank you.
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STATEMENT OF

WILLIAM R. TOOLE, P.E.

Chairman of the Savannah River Regional Diversification Initiative

CONCERNING

Strategies for Economic Growth

Savannah and the Savannah River Region

BEFORE THE

Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs

U.S. House of Representatives

The Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation

December 15, 1993
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statement by the

Chairman of the Savannah River Regional Diversification Initiative

to the

Committee on Banking, Finance and Orban Affairs

U.S. House of Representatives

Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation

Background

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Fields, Congresswoman McKinney,
staff and other distinguished guests, thank you for allowing me to

participate in today's hearing on economic growth strategies for
Savannah and the Savannah River Region.

I am Rick Toole, P.E., President of W.R. Toole Engineers,
Inc., a consulting engineering, and land surveying firm in Augusta,
Georgia. As a private sector professional, I have spent a great
deal of time committed to the long term growth and success of my
community and the region. Through these efforts, I have been
involved with both private sector and public sector economic
development efforts as well as public-private partnerships designed
to enhance local economic initiatives. As a result of my direct
interaction with these agencies, I have become aware of many of the

problems experienced by the various initiatives in dealing with
various federal agencies and programs. Briefly, these problems
include lack of financial resources, lack of coordination between
federal agencies, excessive paperwork, and a debilitating
regulatory environment.

In general, a lack of adequate resources and capital for

emerging and incubator businesses, particularly those related to

high technology activities is a serious shortfall in our business
stimulation packages today. Although small businesses comprise a

majority of base employment in the United States, it is painfully
apparent that seed monies for the creation of new business and

industry, particularly in the emerging fields of environmental
technologies and health sciences, is not available. This problem
is also apparent in the general business sector where an

entrepreneur wishes to apply new technologies and/or processes to
more traditional business problems.

Additionally, many businesses and industries are thwarted from
federal assistance by the lack of coordination between the various
agencies. Whereas specific business ventures may be extremely well
suited for grants and/or assistance by a specific agency program,
the identification of this program through the maze of various
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federal agencies is extremely difficult. If the appropriate agency
can be identified for federal assistance, small businesses are
typically overwhelmed by the morass of paperwork required to
solicit, obtain and maintain federal assistance. The timely
completion of the required paperwork necessitates an inordinate
demand on physical and human resources available to the small
enterprise, quite often to the detriment of other business
functions.

Finally, the regulatory environment in which small enterprises
must operate to satisfy agency criteria for federal assistance
often precludes many small businesses from participating in what
would otherwise seem to be beneficial federal programs.

Today's hearing and the emphasis on strategies for economic
growth are very timely with current changes in administration
policies and their impact on local communities. Through my work
with the various local initiatives in Georgia and South Carolina,
I have had the opportunity to work with Economic Development
Administration Extension Agencies, i.e. the CSRA Regional
Development Center in Georgia and the Lower Savannah Council of
Governments in South Carolina. As a result of the interaction with
these agencies on various local initiatives, I have been exposed to
several federal assistance programs and discussed the opportunity
for new programs and strategies that may help to improve the
efficient delivery of U.S. Department of Commerce, Programs.
Today, I have suggestions in ten areas for methods by which federal
agencies, including the U.S. Department of Commerce can improve
their programs. These come from my experiences as a private sector
businessman using federal programs to enhance and improve the
region.

Federal Assistance Programs

1. Venture Capital

Venture capital is needed by communities to support their
local entrepreneurs. Private sector funds are available to a
limited degree but are scare and supplementing them would be
beneficial. However, it is extremely important that federal
involvement should provide flexibility for individual communities
to meet their own unique needs. Specifically, the type of
project considered for funding should be determined by the local
community.

2. Overall Economic Development Program of the Economic
Development Administration

The Overall Economic Development Program (OEDP) of the
Economic Development Administration is an excellent tool to
coordinate regional economic development planning. Steps should
be taken to better coordinate the OEDP to state and local
planning documents so that the community uses one document to
guide its economic development efforts. This same strategy may
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be applied to other federal agencies, thereby streamlining
business interaction with all agencies and programs.

. 3 . Regional Office Approval

The Regional Offices of the Economic Development
Administration should be given the capability to approve grant
funds for projects specifically described in the OEDP. The
response from the Regional Offices should be required within 90
days of submission to better meet the needs of local communities.

4. Equitv Investment

Revolving Loan Funds (RLFs) capitalized by the Economic
Development Administration would be powerful equity partners if
allowed and urged to work with local loan funds. Taking an
equity position with local equity partners would provide
commitment to local projects with regional financial expertise.

5. Long Term Development Projects

Many large scale redevelopment projects require long-term
commitments. The presence of a federal financial commitment of
up to three years in targeted areas of low and moderate income
would yield huge returns. The most important being the ability
of a neighborhood or community to see a project through planning,
construction, and operation.

6. Community-Sized Loans

There is a need for less stringent rules for Revolving Loan
Funds making smaller loans in targeted low and moderate income
neighborhoods. There is also a strong argument for establishing
"special set-asides" for low and moderate income neighborhoods.

7. Business Education Loans

Direct federal funds or Revolving Loan Funds should be made
available as loans for education. These loans, made to small
businesses, would be for training and educating their employees
to improve their capacity for advancement.

8. Economic Development Districts

There presently exist Economic Development Districts for
most of the nation. There needs to be encouraged more support of
these districts to address the critical needs of local
communities. By having a strong tie to its member communities,
the Districts will be better able to create a regional mosaic of
economic development support.

9. Minority College Incubators and Entrepreneurial Training

Assistance should be given to HMCUS to deliver coordinated
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programs of technology-oriented business incubation,
entrepreneurialship training, as well as science and math
education. This would improve career development and business
assistance services that are presently available. They would
also link up with other programs that share this agenda such as
those in our technical schools.

10. Economic Measurement and Accountability

All agencies spending federal dollars should be given
flexibility in their programs but held strictly accountable for
results and for tackling the challenge of putting people to work.

Region Overview

Enhancing and supplementing these federal assistance and
resource programs will result in significant impact that federal
agencies have on communities throughout the United States.
Today, with specific interest in economic growth and credit
formation, I would like to focus your attention on the Savannah
River Region and how it fits within the Southeastern United
States.

There are many definitions of the Savannah River Region.
Today, I would like to direct my remarks to that corridor along
the Savannah River which includes Savannah and Augusta in
Georgia, and Beaufort and Aiken in South Carolina.

This region represents approximately one million people and
includes a diversified employment base consisting of
manufacturing, service sector, education (including several
schools of higher education), and local, state, and federal
governmental employment. A quick look at the numbers will show
that our reliance on governmental employment is high, with the
accompanying strengths and weaknesses inherit in this sector.
The communities surrounding military installations and Department
of Defense contractors around the country have long enjoyed
stability and growth which came with the federal government
sectors. Each of these communities - whether or not they are on
a closure list - are examining their options. Our region is no
exception. Hunter/ Fort Stewart in the Savannah area; the Marine
Corps Air Station in Beaufort, South Carolina; Fort Gordon in

Augusta and the Department of Energy's Savannah River Site in
Aiken, South Carolina, are some of the significant federal
employers.

In the case of the Savannah River Site, we are working
proactively to offset the 2,600 reduction in force currently
being carried out by the Department of Energy. If the trend
continues, then employment could continue to decline. Our
strategy is to support the site for new missions, while working
to diversify the area.

Several local and community based initiatives have emerged
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to identify new strategic economic objectives and promote
programs to fulfill these goals.

Local Initiatives

Recognizing the dependence of the regional economy on
defense related missions, Congressman Butler Derrick (D-SC)
convened a town meeting with civic and business leaders from
Georgia and South Carolina to discuss potential opportunities for
securing the economic future of the area. Based on the dialogue
of this town meeting, Congressman Derrick developed a concept to
establish a regional economic committee focusing on the strengths
of the region to develop long term economic development plans
ensuring viable and sustainable economic growth. This local
initiative with the support of Congresswoman Cynthia McKinney and
Congressman Don Johnson, - known as the Savannah River Regional
Diversification Initiative - is currently developing a strategy
for expanding the mission of the Department of Energy's Savannah
River Site and leveraging the physical and human resources in the
region to supplement industrial and high technology business
recruitment. With direct support from the Department of Energy,
the Initiative has been able to secure initial funding for office
facilities and staff.

Working with local economic development organizations, civic
leaders, and Economic Development Administration Extension
Agencies, the Initiative has the opportunity to act as a

coordinating body for general economic development programs
focused on those activities with broad based community support.
The tremendous human and physical resources found in the region,
if properly marshalled and coordinated, provide an excellent
opportunity for managed economic growth with decreasing
dependency on defense missions contracted by the Department of
Defense and Department of Energy facilities.

In neighboring South Carolina, the Department of Energy,
Westinghouse Savannah River Company, the State of South Carolina
and the Aiken community have partnered to develop the South
Carolina Research Campus. With primary emphasis placed on
research and environmental technologies, the South Carolina
Research Campus offers an exciting opportunity to capitalize on
technologies developed through our federal laboratories in the
growing field of environmental restoration and waste management.
Although the public-private partnership utilized to develop the
infrastructure for the South Carolina Research Campus represents
a new and growing spirit of cooperation between federal agencies
and local communities, additional federal assistance would help
to carry the Research Campus past the development of
infrastructure and into the creation of new jobs and business
opportunities .

Case Study

In Augusta, a significant grass roots initiative is under
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way that will shape and enhance economic growth in the area for
years to come. This initiative involves a new center which could
maximize the opportunities to build upon current technologies and
to create new opportunities for more. This initiative will help
U.S. competitiveness and assist in the creation of new investment
and job opportunities. Recently, the center has applied for
funding of a study that will determine the feasibility and
ultimate results of the center, known as the Southeastern
Technology Center. This Center intends to build upon current
areas of expertise in the region and positively take advantage of
the scientists, physicians, researchers, technologists and others
employed by the Savannah River Site, Fort Gordon, the Medical
College of Georgia, and other colleges and private sector
entities. This center will concentrate on those technologies
which are most feasible in the short and long term which the
study identifies. We already realize that environmental,
hydrogen, telemedicine, telecommunications and biomedical sectors
have tremendous potential. This Center will be a brokerage, data
base, incubator and laboratory for our region. Over time, the
goal is to ensure that entities around the south will become
involved, contribute to, and benefit from this Center. These
entities include a cross section of agencies such as the
Department of Energy, the Department of Defense, and the National
Institutes of Health, state and local governments, and the
private sector. The Economic Development Administration of the
Department of Commerce can assist in the development of the
Southeastern Technology Center and other initiatives by providing
funding and other assistance to work through the maze of

regulations, agencies, entities and paperwork to get to the
intended goals.

Community support and enthusiasm is extremely high as we
continue to identify new technologies with industrial
applications and state-of-the-art technologies that will
revolutionize many of our industrial processes and services.
Federal assistance is needed in the short-term development of the
Center to sustain this enthusiasm and promote long term industry
involvement.

Closure

The United States is undergoing dramatic changes as
reflected in our social, cultural, education, business, and
government behaviors. As we continue to migrate from an
agriculturally based economy to an information society, our
limitations arise only from our minds ability to dream and design
creative solutions to new challenges. From corporate America to
the small business enterprise, success demands change to adapt to
our new business environment. Many townships, counties, and
state governments are also coming to realize that the traditional
business of government must adapt to these changes in our
society. It is imperative that our federal agencies work
cooperatively with local communities to enhance a proactive
business environment without destroying the atmosphere for
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entrepreneurial incubation. Simplifying application formats,
providing one-stop shopping for resources and information
utilizing current information technology, and reduction in the
maze of regulations for new and innovative opportunities to be
demonstrated can effectively foster continued economic growth and
long term stability based upon the innovative spirit of the
American entrepreneur. With this type of cooperative support,
local initiatives such as the Southeastern Technology Center can
begin to function and create those opportunities for new jobs and
"businesses well into the next century.



219

Coastal Area District Devhopmentt AuiHORnY
jDuiinzii onA Economic ^^t.uciotimt.nt '\)tnancinq

POSTOFRCE BOX 1917 • BRUNSWICK. GEORGIA 31521 • 912-261-2500
FAX 912-261-0032

Testimony of:

VERNON D. MARTIN

Chief Administrative Officer

COASTAL AREA DISTRICT
DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

before the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC GROWTH AND CREDIT FORMATION
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, FINANCE & URBAN AFFAIRS

Savcumah, Georgia

December 15, 1993

Savannah, Georgia



220

STATEMENT OF VERNON MARTIN. CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OmCER OF THE
COASTAL AREA DISTRICT DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY (BRUNSWICK,
GEORGIA) BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC GROWTH AND
CREDIT FORMATION OF THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING. FINANCE. AND
URBAN AFFAIRS.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit

formation. I am Vernon Martin, the Chief Administrative Officer of the Coastal Area

District Development Authority.

Thank you. Mr. Chairmem, Congresswomem McKinney and Congressman Kingston,
for inviting me to testify at today's hearing. I appreciate you and the members of

your subcommittee's interest in asking how the Economic Development
Administration can improve their programs. For years. EDA has been and continues

to be of crucial and vital importance in funding many economic development

projects in and around the Savannah River region and throughout the entire Coastal

Georgia area. It is an agency that, since its inception, has been one of the most

effective and responsive agencies that can deliver very quick and efficient funding

support for the benefit of local units of government, particularly as it relates to

economic development

Before I outline some specific thoughts and recommendations, I would, as you have

requested, like to outline our organization which serves all of Coastal Georgia

including eight counties and 26 cities and stretches from the South Carolina to the

Florida state lines. Outside the Atlanta region , ours is the fastest growing in the

state. First, I would like to provide you with a description of our organization and

briefly outline the role that it has played in economic growth and development
activities throughout Coastal Georgia.

In 1976, Coastal and Southeast Georgia faced the loss of one of the nation's largest
seafood processors that employed approximately 850 people, most of whom were
minorities. This corporation also had plants in Brownsville, Texas and Nova Scotia,

which jointly employed an additional 470 jobs, the majority of whom were also

minorities. In order to save this company from liquidation, we were able to receive

through EDA a Title DC grant of $5 milUon which was converted into a loem and
then used in part for the purcheise of this company. In addition to this loan, a $4
million loan by the parent corporation and a $2 miUion equity injection by a frozen

food company, made the purchase of this seafood processor possible for the

employees, thus establishing an Employee Stock Ownership Plan (ESOP). As a

result, the company and the employment were saved. I am pleased to inform you
that this company today continues to be the nation's third largest seafood processor,
and our loan is ciirrent.
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As a result of this effort, we were able to establish the nation's first revolving loein

program, which today is still the largest. Since its creation, we have made over 122

loans through the revolving loan fund totaling approximately $15 million, which
have leveraged another $16 milUon in bank participation that has created an/or

retained approximately 3,400 jobs in our eight-county region. We also now offer

loan programs through the Small Business Administration (SBA) and the Farmers

Home Administration (FmHA) which, to date, total approximately $26 milUon in

loan approvals, with a total job creation and retention of an additional 1,400 jobs.

The total number of loans in our portfolio today is approximately 200, with a total

vcdue of approximately $42 million. I am also pleased to tell you that our RLF
current level of base capital is approximately $8.3 million, which represents an
increase of approximately $2.5 milUon, or 44 percent over the original funding.

Only approximately 5 percent of our loans have been written off since 1976. We are

extremely proud of this record, which we think reflects good management and vnse

decisions on the part of our board of directors and loan review committee, which
consist of leading businessmen and bankers.

I hope this brief summary of our organization gives you an idea of how the

organization functions and of its primary purpose.

It is encoiu^ging to note that yovu- committee has an interest in looking at ways that

federal assistance for growth can be delivered more efficiently and responsively. I

sincerely hope that you are successful in your efforts to initiate some improvements.

EDA Title I Public Work grants are a major source of infrastructure funding for

projects related to economic development One distinct advantage of the EDA
programs is that most projects are funded directly from the federal government to

local governments without any requirement or involvement of a state agency. Some
of the other federal programs, such as the Department of Housing and Urban

Development's Small Cities Community Development Block Grant programs are

funneled through states which often attach additional requirements, mnlring funding
inflexible and keeping some of the funds for state administrative expenses. This in

turn, reduces the amount of funding available to local governments. If you compare
the two, it is very clear that the EDA Infrastructure Grants work much more

effectively and are more readily available to local units of government without the

involvement of an additional governmental entity. EDA, over the years, has
established a proven track record for funding beneficial projects that create good,
long-term jobs in a cost-effective maimer.

EDA grants have been very successful and effective in addressing the primary
objective - that of economic development For example, in flscal year 1992, EDA
awarded 178 public works grants totaling $153.3 million federal dollars. After local

matching funds were added, the projects totalled $329.5 million. These projects

leveraged $797.6 million in private sector investments and created 28,489 jobs. The
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average dollar to job ratio was $5,382 per job created. In almost cdl cases, the

projects would not have been undertaken and these jobs would not have been

created without EDA public works assistance. I think it is important that $153.3

million in federal funds leveraged approximately seven times that amount in local

and private dollars — $176.2 million in local funds and $797.7 million in private

funds.

I would like to urge that you and your committee retain the current provision
contained in 403 of the Public Works and Economic Development Act of 1965

which provides that public works projects located within an economic development
district be given a ten percent increase in the federal share. Additionally, I would
like to urge you and your committee to support streamlining the public works grant

application process. Currently, as you know, applications must be reviewed by a

Federal Assistance Review Board (FARB). The FARE process, added during a

previous administration, adds an additional review step which is unnecessary. It

should be eliminated to expedite the grant-making process.

In addition to the public works grants which EDA provides, there is another tool

which EDA has created and implemented that has become a very valuable and
effective tool for economic development throughout the United States. I speak

specifically of the Title IX Revolving Loan Fund program which was initiated by
EDA in the mid-1970s. This initiative, which creates locally administered RLF

programs, has been tremendously successful in many regions throughout the United

States. It is something that I hope that you and your committee will continue to

support I have outlined to you previously how successful oiu organization has

been. There are many like us which have also been successful throughout this great

country of ours. The success of these organizations highlights the true value of the

regional approach to economic development and is something that I hope will merit

a great deal of attention 6md support by you and members of your committee. The

program should be kept on the basis of federal-local funding without any
intermediary involvement or participation by the state unless there are state funds
involved. I am sure that you realize that "all economic development is local,"

meaning that it effects, more than anyone else, the local citizens and local units of

governments where it occurs. Local governments, as well as local development
organizations, such as chambers of commerce, industrial development authorities

and others must be an integral part of this process.

I beheve that it is important for your committee to give serious consideration to the

existing organizations which have and continue to operate RLFs; local certified

development companies (CDCs) under the Small Business Administration; and in

some cases, also administer the Intermediary Relending Program (IRP) through the

Farmer's Home Administration. These organizations, some of which have been in

existence for more than 15 years, have an established track record, a competent staff

and management, and an established relationship with the banking community.
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These development organizations throughout each respective region have the

institutional knowledge and capabilities to structure economic development loans in

an effective and efficient manner. What disturbs me is that some of the programs
we see being considered by Congress prohibit these existing organizations from

administrating the new economic development lending programs that are under

consideration. I speak specifically of the community development corporations

(CDCs) under the new community bank legislation and the revolving loan fund

program that is currently being considered by the Rural Electrification

Administration (REA). In these two particular instances, the existing organizations
such as ours have not been given priority, and in some cases have been prohibited
from being the chosen administrative entity to handle these economic development
funding programs. This means that new agencies/organizations for economic

development would be created; therefore, duplicating existing organizations which
have a successful track record. I hope that your committee can address this

important issue and can require all future economic development funding programs,
such as this, be administered by organizations which are already in existence.

I would also like to suggest that your committee urge the economic development
plans, such as the Overall Economic Development Programs (OEDPs), which have
been vmtten by existing economic development districts, be used as a guideline for

federal funding for other programs such as the Empowerment Zone / Enterprise

Community programs and other development initiatives from HUD and USDA. It

makes very little sense and is very expensive to require separate plans be developed
for each program when they essentially would be administered in similar or by the

very same regions.

Mr. Chairman, I would also like to suggest that your committee give serious

consideration to asking the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) to immediately
review all audit, financial reporting and other cost-cutting regulations administered

by EDA as well as other federal agencies to ensure that they do not require

duplicative reports.

Mr. Chairman, again, I appreciate you, Congresswoman McKinney, and

Congressman Kingston for having invited us to testify before your subcommittee

today. I sincerely hope that some of the suggestions and information that we have

provided vdll be of help to your committee in its deliberations and in its efforts to

support and improve EDA as an economic development funding resource. In my
opinion, EDA continues to be one of the most effective federal agencies for economic

development purposes. If there is anything that we can do to provide additional

information or support to you and your committee, please do not hesitate to call on
us. Thank you again for your time and for visiting Coastal Georgia.



224

JACr. KINGSTON
1al District Georgia

1229 Longwonh Building

Washmglon. DC 20515
(202) 225-5831

CommJtiae on Agriculture

Committee on Merchant
Marine fli Fishertea

Congress of the Bnited States
ftODBE of TlEprtsEntatiDEs

December 14, 1993

DISTRICT OFFICES:

6605 Abercorn St. Suite 102
Savannah. GA 31405
(912)352-0101

Federal Building. Room 220
Statesboro, GA 30458

(912) 489-8797

Federal Building, Room 304
Brunswick, GA 31520

(912) 265-9010

Thomas Henry Clarke BIdg.

208 Tebeau Street

Waycross. GA 31501

(912) 287-1180

Honorable Paul Kanjorski

Chairman, Subcommittee on Economic

Growth and Credit Formation

House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

On behalf of the citizens of the First Congressional District, I welcome you and

Congressman Fields to Savannah for the local hearing on "Strategies for Economic Growth"

focusing on Savaimah and the Savaimah River Region, I hope you and all the participants

will enjoy the hospitality of our people, their innovative ideas, and the numerous attractions

of the area.

Previously scheduled activities will not allow me to be in the City of Savannah during the

hearing. 1 will be hosting a Town Meeting in the First District county that is furtherest from

Savannah. I will be in Folkston, the county seat of Charlton County, during the time you
have scheduled the hearing. Although I cannot be present, 1 look forward to reviewing the

hearing testimony of the witnesses and to talking to you, Cleo and Cynthia when we return to

Washington next month.

Both Representative McKinney and I are privileged to represent the City of Savannah and the

Chatham County area, I commend her efforts in working with you and the Subcommittee to

schedule this hearing. You will bear from many outstanding citizens, most of whom I have

known for years; their experience in economic development throughout the coastal area

qualify them to inform you about what is presently happening in Southeast Georgia and to

share with you some ideas of where we can look for economic growth in the ftiture.

WIWTEO Ot «»tCTClED PtUfn
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I trust the suggestions made by the panel witnesses and the questions asked by my
congressional colleagues will assist all of us in our common goal

—
increasing opportunities

for economic development for our local communities.

Again, welcome to the hospitality of the citizens of Savannah and our coastal area.

Siiaerely

Jack i^gston
Membel of Congress



226

TESTIMONY

presented by

GEORGIA PORTS AUTHORITY

before

ECONOMIC GROWTH AND CREDIT FORMATION SUBCOMMITTEE
of the

HOUSE BANKING, FINANCE AND URBAN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

December 15, 1993

Savannah, Georgia



227

The Georgia Ports Authority (GPA) welcomes this opportunity to present its

views on strategies for economic growth before the House Banking, Finance and

Urban Affairs Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation.

Established in 1733 on the blufl& of the Savannah River, the Port of Savannah

has been key to the economic growth and vitality of Georgia. It serves as the state's

gateway to domestic and international trade, ensuring a variety of low cost goods and

services are available to consumers.

Where commerce has flourished, so too have the economic benefits. Today,

more than 63,000 Georgians trace their economic livelihood to maritime related

activities. These jobs generate more than $189 million in state and local taxes that

help fijnd essential public services. In addition, the port generates more than $200

million annually in U.S. Customs collections.

The Port of Savannah is also vital for our nation's security. With its rapid

deployment capability, the port was a key strategic asset in the mobilization and supply

of our troops during World War II and more recently during the Persian Gulf and

Somalia operations.

The Georgia Ports Authority is charged with providing excellent port facilities

that allow ships to transfer cargo between water carriers and land traiisportation. In

promoting these facilities for use among the world's trading nations, GPA creates a

competitive advantage by allowing Georgia's companies to leverage their strength in

world commerce both as exporters and as importers.

GPA's ability to continue to capitalize on world markets and provide a vital

trade link in the global marketplace hinges oh GPA's enhanced ability to meet

customer needs. Improvements to streamline navigational and land barriers will

continue to boost GPA's operational efficiency by moving freight smoothly, efficiently,

and economically.
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Chiefamong the enhancements is the constaiction and maintenance of a deeper

shipping channel to permit the new, deep draft ships to travel unimpeded to the port

complex. The Savannah River channel is currently being deepened from 38 feet at

mean low water to 42 feet. The $35-45 million project is scheduled for completion in

early spring 1994.

This cost is shared between the state and federal governments. Only projects

determined to be in the national interest are subject to federal cost sharing.

Maintenance of federal channel dredging is funded totally by a tax assessed on the

value of the cargo moving through the port.

In addition to this new work, the Port of Savannah shipping channels and

berths require regular maintenance dredging because of the high build-up of silt.

A deeper shipping channel is absolutely critical if Savannah is to continue to

attract its share ofgrowing world markets. Today's vessels are getting larger and

hauling more cargo.

The deeper channel, combined with the new bridge offering increased vertical

clearance and the widening of the channel make Savannah accessible to 98 percent of

the ships now plying the world's trade lanes.

As a result, more than 50 major steamship lines call on Savannah, reaching

more than 100 countries throughout the worid. In the last year alone 13 lines either

added or expanded service to the Port of Savannah.

GPA set new volume records in the fiscal year ending June 30, 1993 a pattern that

has continued for the first quarter of this fiscal year.

This is the sixth consecutive year in which total tonnage as well as the number of

ocean-going containers has increased. This performance is more remarkable given the

world-wide economic slow-down and the fact that the steamship lines are operating on

razor thin margins.
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This performance underscores the port's commitment to providing a modem

and efficient facility. In today's increasingly competitive arena, if the port cannot

accommodate the ships, the steamship lines vWU turn to a competitor in another state

jeopardizing the more 63,000 jobs, the taxes and the economic impact.

Also at risk is the quality of our lives. Ifgoods are not transported efficiently

they will cost more and compromise our competitiveness in world markets.

Funding the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991 making

the landside link to ports and, funding the annual Construction Budget of the Corps of

Engineers is essential to meeting the demands of increased cargo tonnage and vessel

movements by larger ships in the international fleet calling Georgia's ports.
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December 15, 1993

Hon. Paul E. Kanjorski, Chairman
Subcommittee on Economic Growth &
Credit Formation of the House

Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs

Committee

Dear Congressman Kanjorski and Committee Members:

Thank you for this oppwrtunity to address the Strategies for Economic Growth Field

Hearing. One of the major obstacles to economic growth for my company and hundreds
like mine is unfair Competition from the Federal Prison Industries.

FPI uses convict labor to assemble furniture which it sells to the Federal Government

regardless of price. While companies like my own can only provide our product to the

government if we are the lowest bidder, FPI has no such restriction. It is very difficult in

today's economy for a small business to flourish, providing jobs and tax revenues, even
without having to compete with the federal government.

FPI operates at a deficit costing the taxpayers tens of millions of dollars, not to mention
the tax dollars lost due to reduced business in the private sector. Combine this with the

increased cost and misery caused by the jobs lost bosiuse of reduction of government sales

by private industry, then you have a strong argumoit for limiting FPI.

The money generated by FPI sales does not go into building more prisons. It goes toward

building or reequiping prison factories that displace law-abiding American workers.

Incidentally, the product produced by FPI is consistently shoddy. FPI is exempt from
OSHA and EPA regulations as well as minimum wage laws.

In addition to the furniture industry of whidi I am involved, FPI steals business £rom the

textile, electronics, clothing, and metal products industries. A better use of-die inmates .

time would be in projects such as dismantling recyclables, reforestation, and disaster

assistance.

Again, I would like to than you for this opportunity. Please feel free to contact me with

any questions.
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PIRA Is asking Its supporters to contact their Congressman and Senators during the
'

Holiday Recess and explain the Impact that Federal Prison Industries (FPI) Is having
on their company, union, or members. ' '

i i'

The following information should help In these discussions.

FPI TRUTHS AND MYTHS

Federal Prison Industries, FPI, has displaced thousands of American
worlKcrs in the textile and apparel, furniture, electronics and metal prod-
ucts Industries - industries which are also feeling the Impact of foreign
made products. It has contributed to the closing of many American

....'companies. ....•-... .',]'.:.

FPI Is the Slst largest supplier to the Federal Government. It sells more to
the Federal Government than Ford, Exxon or Xerox.

FPI Is the tenth largest manufacturer of ofDce furniture in the United
States. Almost half of FPI's products are furniture or furniture related.

.While FPI claims that it sells only one-sixth of one percent of the overall
Federal market, that market includes tanks, battlestilps and planes. It also
claims that for those products it produces that it only provides 1.0 percent

'

of the total Federal market. But if there is a comparison by soeciflc
products such as safety signs (100% of the Federal market), mattresses
(10O% of the Federal market) or draperies (over 80% of the Federal market),

i
I then the real impact is shown, i < -

i : ii:i>' 1:' ; -''i :'; '.
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<.ii FPra "proflts" do gsL £o toward the cost of keeping inmates la prison. '"

'II -> nther the proflts go toward building and equipping new prison factories. ''^' '
'

-. While FPI claims that it has higher costs than private sector companies
'

because of security costs, those are cosU that the prison system would '

have to bear anyway (prisoners have to be guarded regardless of what they
are doing). On the other hand, FPI does not have to meet OSHA and EPA

' '

regulations, pay workers or unemployment compensation, pay FICA and
i-'i other government mandated programs, or provide vacation pay.

' And '

Inmate labor is paid between 20 cents and $1.10 an hour.' '-":''•--' :'
'' ' '

'

800 Calder Plaza Building, Grand Rapids, Michigan 49503
616-459-9409 (voice) • 616-459-1854 (fax)
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CURRENT SITUATION :

'
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PPI Summit and FPI'a Possible LeetalatlTe Action . ,'.. '!'!'' -.'v.v'.,'... ..:.,.: ^. ;.' -r-'' ••,••;
' '

Federal Prison Industries recently held a "1993 Summit on Federal Prison Industries'

at which time they unveiled their future plans. While Industry and labor negotiated In

good faith during this summit, our view point was totally Ignored In FPI's final summit
report. The "recomnienda lions" of Ihe final report will mosl likely be Issued In a

,

legislative package early next year. >
' ' '

'''] [

Industry and labor disagreed with many of FPI's proposed plans:

• industry and labor are unanimously opposed to extending the FPI

superpreference to services:

• while some expansion must occur in services, further discussions are neces-

sary with Industry and labor Included up-front:

• opportunities exist In subcontracting for which FPI is not taking full advantage;

• Industry and lahrar are unanimously opposed to requirements for contractors to

set "plans and goals" for subcontracting to FPI:
'

•
Industry and labor are unanimously opposed to requirements for contractors to

set "plans and goals" for hiring ex-convicts:

• Industry and labor are totally opposed to any expansion Involving offshore

products, as it will open the door for FPI to sell Into the private sector.

Currently FPI can manufacture "off-shore" products which are sold to. the

government;

• industry and labor endorse the expansion of FPI into recycling (e.g. sorting
plastics, tearing down mattresses and auto seats) which is limited to services
to government agencies (not private sector companies), but further discussion
and research is necessary;

'

•
j

' industry and labor -

unanimously oppose any expansion in any alternative

products which in any way involve the private sector,
'

PIRA believes that the Federal Bureau of Prisons has an obligation to provide
training, educational, and work opportunities to inmates, and recognizes the
correctional value in keeping inmates busy. But rather than manuiacturing
products which take Jobs away from law-abiding taxpayers, PIRA supports the use
of convict labor by governmental entitles for specific projects such as sorting
and/or dismantling recyclables. reforestation projects on government land, and
disaster assistance projects. Of course, any of these projects should be closely
examined prior to startup for potential impact on local business and labor. '"

PIRA is currently drafting legislation which will redirect Federal Prison Industries

activities Into such projects and product which do not harm American Business and

displace American Workers. • :•
'

>
i .'.'' -

u'-iji: i '•:'.''



233

SMALL
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Small Riisint^ Development

Micro I /ending

3 9999 05981 894 6

1. In the National Performance Review, V.P. Gore recommended that the SBA Micro

Loan Demonstration Program be moved out of a direct Lending Program and into a

guaranteed lending structure.

SBA would maintain responsibility for selecting and training intermediary

lenders.

Intermediaries would borrow from local banks with a 100% SBA

Guaranty.

We support this concept because:

Local banks and non-profits need stronger program to build their

relationships with this construction base (market segment).

(

More funds will be made available to intermediaries because of leverage

brought about by the quaranty framework.

Local lenders lending for re-lending purposes would bemore flexible and

efficient than centralized loan servicing.

Local lenders would be allowed to fulfill Community Reinvest Act

requirements.

Would Free SBA to concentrate on effective selection and development

of intermediary lenders.

Venture Capital

Encourage and facilitate licensed private sector venture capital firms similar to SBA
Small Business Investment Companies. There is critical need for venture capital to

expand minority firms.

o
74-990 0-94 (260)
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